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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll call
  


 2   this meeting of the Water Planning Council to
  


 3   order for April 3, 2018.  The first order of
  


 4   business will be the approval of the March -- my
  


 5   mic should be on.  Can you hear me?
  


 6                  ELAINE SISTARE:  Hi, Jack.  It's
  


 7   Elaine Sistare on the phone.  I can hear you fine.
  


 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Who else
  


 9   is on the phone?  Anybody else on the phone
  


10   besides Elaine?
  


11                  JOE LALIBERTE:  Joe Laliberte with
  


12   CDM Smith.
  


13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Hi, Joe.
  


14                  JOE LALIBERTE:  Hi, Jack.
  


15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else?
  


16
  


17                     (No response.)
  


18
  


19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So the first
  


20   order is the approval of the March 6th transcript.
  


21   Did we get that?
  


22                  THE REPORTER:  I don't recall if I
  


23   sent it by e-mail, but --
  


24                  LAURA LUPOLI:  You have it, yes.
  


25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Laura?
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 1                  LAURA LUPOLI:  It went to the WPC.
  


 2                  I sent it to the WPC.  It's posted
  


 3   on the website also.
  


 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We can hold.  Okay.
  


 5   We'll wait and hold of on that until the next
  


 6   month.
  


 7                  The next is correspondence
  


 8   received.  We have received several pieces of
  


 9   information that will be posted onto the website.
  


10                  Lori, would you like to?
  


11                  LORI MATHIEU:  Sure.  I don't have
  


12   all the pieces in front of me, but I have -- to
  


13   enter into the record and then place them up on
  


14   our webpage.  There was the comments from CEQ,
  


15   Carl Wagner in particular concerning public trust.
  


16   We received that, and we should make sure that
  


17   that's up on our webpage.
  


18                  We also received as the Water
  


19   Planning Council the correspondence from, I
  


20   believe it was Day Pitney through Betsy Guerra.
  


21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That was through
  


22   CWWA.
  


23                  LORI MATHIEU:  Through CWWA
  


24   concerning the public trust in the state water
  


25   plan.  And just recently received a paper from
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 1   Kirk Westphal representing Kleinfelder, formerly
  


 2   of CDM, concerning public trust, water as a public
  


 3   trust.  And all of those documents will be placed
  


 4   up on the Water Planning Council page as our
  


 5   correspondence received.
  


 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And I
  


 7   believe that's -- did anybody else receive any
  


 8   correspondence?
  


 9                  Again that would be up on our
  


10   website for people to review.
  


11                  Any questions on that?
  


12
  


13                  (No response.)
  


14
  


15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Next is the state
  


16   water plan update.  Mr. Neeley, would you like to
  


17   brief us briefly on your conversation with the
  


18   liaisons?
  


19                  NICK NEELEY:  And one of the things
  


20   that we had to call the legislative liaisons from
  


21   DPH and DEEP, and PURA, and Kelly Sinko from
  


22   OPM -- so one of the suggestions they made was to
  


23   reach out to the chairs of the four committees who
  


24   have to approve the plan and recommended the plan.
  


25                  Send them an e-mail just
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 1   acknowledging that the plan is ready.  It has been
  


 2   submitted.  They may have a hearing.  It may be
  


 3   included in there a two-page executive summary to
  


 4   give them a little -- to all the members of the
  


 5   committee to give them a little flavor of the
  


 6   plan, and to also include the piece you referred
  


 7   to earlier, the Kirk Westphal piece on the public
  


 8   trust, because obviously, you know, the public
  


 9   trust is an issue right now among every, each and
  


10   every stakeholder.
  


11                  I think it needs to be addressed in
  


12   some fashion to the chairs of the committee who
  


13   are getting lobbied and talked to and spoken to
  


14   about this issue by all sides, everyone concerned
  


15   with the state water plan.  So I think it's an
  


16   issue that has to be addressed in order to get
  


17   this thing moving forward, getting a public
  


18   hearing on it and getting it favorably voted on by
  


19   the Legislature.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Nick.
  


21                  Any questions for Nick?
  


22                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So it would come
  


23   from Jack, Nick, the proposal?
  


24                  NICK NEELEY:  Well, it could come
  


25   from, you know, the four of you.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The Council?
  


 2                  NICK NEELEY:  Yeah, it could come
  


 3   before you, but I think this issue of public trust
  


 4   has to be addressed in some fashion.  Because
  


 5   obviously, each side feels very, very strongly
  


 6   about it for their own particular reasons, without
  


 7   you know, saying which one is more legitimate than
  


 8   others.  They're all -- everybody, well, everybody
  


 9   has got their own concerns.  So --
  


10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And including an
  


11   offer for a presentation by the Water Planning
  


12   Council on the state water plan?
  


13                  NICK NEELEY:  Right.
  


14                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And what's
  


15   included in it?
  


16                  NICK NEELEY:  We could draft
  


17   something pretty straightforward.
  


18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm not sure even
  


19   before I send it, but we'll get it done and
  


20   quickly.  And --
  


21                  NICK NEELEY:  So it's a
  


22   recommendation of these folks.
  


23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it's a good
  


24   recommendation, and we also know that when we do
  


25   finally go before the committee they want the
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 1   presentation to be very concise.
  


 2                  NICK NEELEY:  Well, I understand
  


 3   from one chairperson that talked about 20 minutes
  


 4   and sort of laid out what he thought the remarks
  


 5   should address, why the plan was set up and what
  


 6   it does, what they have to do.
  


 7                  But again, if you find there's
  


 8   eight -- actually, there's more there.  I think
  


 9   there's 14 chairs with the tide in the Senate.  So
  


10   I'm trying to coordinate things through the DPH,
  


11   the Public Health Committee administrator,
  


12   Beverly -- I forget her last name.  So we're
  


13   trying to work through her.
  


14                  We're first trying to sort of get
  


15   some direction from the Water Planning Council in
  


16   terms whether you think the idea of sending
  


17   something to these committees and their members
  


18   about the public hearing, you know, maybe get the
  


19   ball moving a little.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it's a good
  


21   idea.  I mean, the Legislature has -- as I was
  


22   saying earlier, we're one of hundreds of items
  


23   that they're dealing with up there right now.
  


24   They haven't even finished up the budget
  


25   situation.
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 1                  So I think anything we can do to
  


 2   get as front and center to them is a good thing,
  


 3   and I think we should do that.  And just the end
  


 4   of it would be to offer to go before them and make
  


 5   a presentation.
  


 6                  NICK NEELEY:  The session ends, you
  


 7   know, six weeks from tomorrow.
  


 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  Right.  So it's the
  


 9   beginning of May.  Right?  A short session.
  


10                  NICK NEELEY:  May 11th, May 10th
  


11   thereabouts.
  


12                  LORI MATHIEU:  So Nick, to me that
  


13   sounds perfect to get a brief statement through
  


14   Jack from all of us.  That would then -- and I
  


15   would agree that attaching the Kirk Westphal
  


16   page-and-a-half paper would make some sense to do,
  


17   because it just provides some clarity on public
  


18   trust.
  


19                  And that offering a presentation,
  


20   Betsey, as you mentioned, keeping a very brief.
  


21   We already -- our outreach team has already worked
  


22   up a presentation.  It has twenty-something
  


23   slides, 22.
  


24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Shorter.
  


25                  LORI MATHIEU:  We could shorten it.
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 1   We could make it shorter, and maybe Jack just
  


 2   gives a presentation.
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll give it on
  


 4   behalf of the Council and the councilmembers with
  


 5   me.
  


 6                  DAVID KALIFA:  I would be amenable
  


 7   to that.
  


 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's fine with me
  


 9   and we'll keep it brief.
  


10                  NICK NEELEY:  And you know, it may
  


11   add to that e-mail if the committee, you know, the
  


12   dates that people are available.
  


13                  And unfortunately, it's going to be
  


14   hard to get a date that works for all of you.  So
  


15   we're going to have to -- after we draft a memo
  


16   with the dates in there we'll, you know, you guys
  


17   can take a look at it and decide.
  


18                  LORI MATHIEU:  Decide on dates?
  


19                  NICK NEELEY:  We'll put in whatever
  


20   dates.  We can put in dates you're individually
  


21   available, what dates you're all available.  And
  


22   folks in the committee will decide what works best
  


23   for them and their members.
  


24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
  


25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think if the
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 1   chair is giving the presentation it's pretty
  


 2   critical you be there.
  


 3                  NICK NEELEY:  I'm sorry?
  


 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Full disclosure, I
  


 5   have the worst schedule of everyone.  So I'll, you
  


 6   know, if I have to fly back from somewhere I'll
  


 7   make it happen.  Okay?
  


 8                  NICK NEELEY:  So you want us to
  


 9   draft something to give to you?
  


10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
  


11                  NICK NEELEY:  All right.  We'll
  


12   draft something in the next day or so, and send it
  


13   off to you.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
  


15                  NICK NEELEY:  Then you can look it
  


16   over.
  


17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Great.  Thank you.
  


18                  NICK NEELEY:  Anything else?
  


19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  No, that's perfect.
  


20                  Are we all in agreement?  All set?
  


21                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes.
  


22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Margaret,
  


23   good afternoon.
  


24                  MARGARET MINER:  Good afternoon.
  


25                  JOHN HUDAK:  Good afternoon.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  John, I believe year
  


 2   next up.
  


 3                  JOHN HUDAK:  Yes.  Just a few items
  


 4   for updates.  Actually a pretty big one.  As far
  


 5   as our cochair, Margaret has announced her plans
  


 6   to step down as cochair but still stay on in the
  


 7   group.
  


 8                  She has nominated Alicea for her to
  


 9   replace her as cochair.  The advisory group is
  


10   just delaying action for a month to allow anybody
  


11   else on the instream side to step up if they're
  


12   interested, but I do expect we'll be back here in
  


13   May for a formal appointment.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Before you move on?
  


15                  I know Margaret is still going to
  


16   be here, but I have to say that she and I may not
  


17   always see eye to eye on things.  I love to get
  


18   emails from her at nine o'clock at night when
  


19   everybody else is sleeping, or I better go to
  


20   sleep.  And she's --
  


21                  MARGARET MINER:  Nightmares?
  


22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's right.  She's
  


23   advocating something to me, but I can't thank her
  


24   enough for what she has done for this Council, for
  


25   the advisory group, for the water industry in
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 1   general throughout her tenure.
  


 2                  She's been with us since day one
  


 3   and she's truly an advocate for the people of the
  


 4   state of Connecticut and I'm glad she's going to
  


 5   still be here with us as a member.
  


 6                  MARGARET MINER:  Thank you, Jack.
  


 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And I'm glad she is
  


 8   still going to be with us.  So --
  


 9                  JOHN HUDAK:  I do hope I'm not
  


10   going to be burning out cochairs every six months.
  


11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It hasn't
  


12   happened until you, John.  Margaret has been a
  


13   stalwart up until now.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's right.
  


15                  JOHN HUDAK:  We also have a
  


16   nominating committee forum to present our annual
  


17   slate to the Council, which will be in October.  A
  


18   five-member team of two instream members, Len
  


19   DeJong and Karen Burnaska; two out-of-stream
  


20   members, which is Dan Lawrence and Josh
  


21   Chancellor; and our neutral representative is
  


22   Aaron Boutros, so they'll be working over the next
  


23   few months to formally draft our slate.
  


24                  Also the four advisory group
  


25   members have volunteered to serve on an
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 1   organizational planning committee to begin
  


 2   examining how the state water plan implementation
  


 3   workgroup might be organized and structured.  And
  


 4   that's Margaret, Len, Virginia and myself.
  


 5                  Also in the interest of getting
  


 6   some broader perspectives we have planned to reach
  


 7   out to the former state water plan committees just
  


 8   to get some more people involved.  We did put out
  


 9   a draft that we sent to you last week -- we were
  


10   going to send it out last week.
  


11                  We decided, well, at this meeting
  


12   coming up on the holiday, maybe you can get a
  


13   chance to look at it, but we would be happy to
  


14   take any feedback and hopefully get it out in the
  


15   next few days.
  


16                  LORI MATHIEU:  I was fine with it.
  


17   I looked at it.  I'm fine with it.
  


18                  DAVID KALIFA:  I didn't have a
  


19   chance to look at it.
  


20                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I didn't have a
  


21   chance to look at it, but I'm fine with it going
  


22   out for comment.
  


23                  JOHN HUDAK:  I guess you have the
  


24   lands workgroup.
  


25                  MARGARET MINER:  Yes, we had a
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 1   meeting of our watershed lands workgroup.  Karen,
  


 2   are you here?  Could you step up and grab -- it
  


 3   was very interesting covering several important
  


 4   topics including --
  


 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Come right up and
  


 6   use the mic here, Karen.
  


 7                  MARGARET MINER:  -- salt
  


 8   management, new sewer lines for -- quickly, new
  


 9   sewer lines in source water lands and a report on
  


10   the Tilcon.  Paula was there.
  


11                  So we had -- I don't know if there
  


12   are two sides to salt, but we didn't have two
  


13   sides to salt represented, but on the other
  


14   issues -- go, Karen.
  


15                  KAREN BURNASKA:  I think Margaret
  


16   just gave the entire report.  We had three major
  


17   presentations.  One was on the road salt, and
  


18   Steve Vitko from RWA, who is also on the CWWA
  


19   source water protection committee, gave a
  


20   presentation on the Green SnowPro program that's
  


21   up in New Hampshire, and also an update on what
  


22   the CWWA working group was going to do.
  


23                  And the CWWA working group is in
  


24   the process of putting together a fact sheet on
  


25   road salt.  And also they're going to be working
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 1   with DOT, Connecticut DOT on a program that DOT
  


 2   has been looking to implementing.
  


 3                  LORI MATHIEU:  Is that the
  


 4   Connecticut section of CWWA source water
  


 5   committee?
  


 6                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Yes, I'm sorry.
  


 7   Did I --
  


 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  Oh, you're saying
  


 9   CWW.  So that's a different --
  


10                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Oh, okay.
  


11                  LORI MATHIEU:  So it's
  


12   Connecticut section of AWWA, source water
  


13   protection, because there's a number of state
  


14   staff that are on that committee as well.
  


15                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Oh, okay.  My
  


16   error, because I think I gave Steve the wrong
  


17   title, yes.  It is the Connecticut section of
  


18   AWWA.
  


19                  So what we hope to do is bring the
  


20   topic to the advisory group and hopefully have
  


21   Steve come back when they have the factory put
  


22   together, and after they have a little more
  


23   information from DOT.
  


24                  A VOICE:  Excuse me?  Could you
  


25   speak a little closer to the mic.  I'm having
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 1   trouble hearing you.  Thank you.
  


 2                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Is it working?
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, yeah.  Much
  


 4   better.
  


 5                  KAREN BURNASKA:  I don't know if
  


 6   you want to hear the whole report again, but the
  


 7   advisory group, we're continuing our discussions
  


 8   and review of the issue of road salt.
  


 9                  The second item that we talked
  


10   about is --
  


11                  LORI MATHIEU:  Can I ask you a
  


12   question on that?
  


13                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Sure.
  


14                  LORI MATHIEU:  So what's your
  


15   mission?
  


16                  KAREN BURNASKA:  To learn more
  


17   about it, and to learn more what's going on.  And
  


18   we want to -- Steve was very good at what the
  


19   effects are, the sodium, the chloride.
  


20                  We had a good turnout at the last
  


21   meeting.  Not excellent, but good.  There were 13
  


22   people in the audience and one on the phone, but
  


23   we also had David Knauf who's a health director
  


24   saying, yes, road salt is a problem with health
  


25   directors across the state, oftentimes in rural
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 1   areas.
  


 2                  So we want to continue to learn
  


 3   more about that.
  


 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  So there's a couple
  


 5   things just from the health department, that we
  


 6   recognize the same that you're recognizing.  We
  


 7   have quite the database for public wells, as you
  


 8   can imagine.
  


 9                  We're planning a meeting in the
  


10   next six weeks to meet with DOT to share
  


11   information and then we are -- have been talking
  


12   with local health directors about a workshop that
  


13   we plan to pull together.  They wanted to have it
  


14   this spring, but we're actually going to pull it
  


15   together this fall.
  


16                  So there's more to come, and I
  


17   would imagine that Eric or Pat, Eric McPhee or Pat
  


18   Wozacki, or the both of them should go to your
  


19   lands meeting to talk about what we've been doing
  


20   and where we see, you know, the information we
  


21   have.  And I want to be able to share that with
  


22   your group.
  


23                  And the work that we're doing, it
  


24   seems to align.  You know, I think there's a lot
  


25   of people coming to the table with concerns.  And
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 1   we've been working with one municipality and the
  


 2   Town of Sherman with the concerns that the Town
  


 3   has.  And so we recently actually just went to a
  


 4   meeting in Sherman and spoke with the town
  


 5   officials.  So it's a very interesting reemerging
  


 6   contaminate.  It's not only sodium, but it's
  


 7   chlorides.
  


 8                  KAREN BURNASKA:  We'd love to work
  


 9   with you.  And you know, Margaret and John, when
  


10   we look at -- we looked at having a presentation
  


11   in the spring and maybe we can hold off on the
  


12   road salt to later on in the year in this case.
  


13                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, there's
  


14   actually -- and maybe what we could do, and Linda,
  


15   if you could make a note?  We should ask Vicki
  


16   Carrier.  Some of you might know her.  She's an
  


17   engineer with us.  She's pulling together a
  


18   workshop on May 1st.  Right?  May 1st with CEHA,
  


19   the Connecticut Environmental Health Association,
  


20   so the sanitarian side of the local health
  


21   directors.
  


22                  There will be some presentations,
  


23   one presentation from Pat Wozacki about Sherman
  


24   and what we're working on there.
  


25                  So we can invite -- you can come to
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 1   that.
  


 2                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Sure.  We'll hear
  


 3   about it and we'll spread it around.
  


 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes.  It's at the
  


 5   state lab on May 1st.
  


 6                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Sounds good.
  


 7   Okay.  The second item that we talked about at the
  


 8   watershed lands group was the issue of the sewer
  


 9   pipe that is being installed across the Torrington
  


10   Water Company lands.
  


11                  Fred Klein the attorney for the
  


12   water company was there.  He gave a brief overview
  


13   of the project.  We know that at the March 19th
  


14   meeting of the Torrington Water Pollution Control
  


15   authority they approved moving forward the
  


16   intermunicipal agreement between the City of New
  


17   Britain Water Department and the Wood Ridge Lake
  


18   Sewer District, moving that forward.
  


19                  And I believe that how it stands
  


20   now is the DPH is waiting to receive that
  


21   intermunicipal agreement so it can review it.
  


22                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's true, and we
  


23   just gave them an extension of time.
  


24                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Karen,
  


25   correction.  You said city of New Britain.  You
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 1   mean Torrington.
  


 2                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Oh, I'm sorry.
  


 3   Did I say New Britain?  I'm moving ahead.  No, no,
  


 4   no, no, no, no.  It's the city of Torrington.
  


 5   Sorry.  Good catch.  That's my next one, New
  


 6   Britain.
  


 7                  But what we hope to do, to bring it
  


 8   to the Water Planning Council is the concern that
  


 9   was raised by many people, not just Attorney
  


10   Klein, but many people at our watershed lands
  


11   group.  The concern of putting sewer lines across
  


12   source water land, and we were going to bring that
  


13   topic up to the entire advisory group either at
  


14   the next meeting or the future meeting.
  


15                  MARGARET MINER:  Our goal is to
  


16   discuss with the advisory group what policies on
  


17   these issues they might like to suggest to the
  


18   Water Planning Council.  And when we were looking
  


19   at the question of sewer lines there are a number
  


20   of issues.
  


21                  Is it a new line?  Is it a force
  


22   main?  It is a collector?  Is it going through?
  


23   Is it, you know?
  


24                  LORI MATHIEU:  There's a lot of
  


25   detail.
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 1                  MARGARET MINER:  Where is it going
  


 2   and what's the purpose.  What's their history?
  


 3                  So those are the factors that we'll
  


 4   be looking at in terms of what policy
  


 5   recommendations the advisory group might want to
  


 6   make to the Water Planning Council.
  


 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  It's interesting
  


 8   both of these fit will with the state water plan.
  


 9                  KAREN BURNASKA:  And so -- well,
  


10   the third issue -- this is New Britain.  We did
  


11   talk about the New Britain Tilcon proposed quarry
  


12   and the environmental study that had been
  


13   completed by Leonard Engineering.
  


14                  Paul Zagorsky, a member of the
  


15   citizens group was there as well as Paul Clarke
  


16   from Gaffney Bennett.
  


17                  Paul gave a brief overview of the
  


18   450-plus page engineering study that was done.  He
  


19   noted his concerns from what was in it and what
  


20   was not in it, and we also noted that the CEQ --
  


21   this is kind of subsequent to that.  The CEQ is
  


22   accepting comments from the public on the
  


23   engineering report.
  


24                  I believe they want their comments
  


25   by April 10th.  So the CEQ will be reviewing it
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 1   and I'm certain Alicea has more information on
  


 2   that if you'd like it, but that also came --
  


 3   brought up another issue of concern with the
  


 4   members that were there, that we would like to --
  


 5   possibly a policy issue or a discussion item
  


 6   definitely at the advisory group is how or what,
  


 7   or should even projects that may not or do not
  


 8   approve, or receive a change of use approval from
  


 9   DPH, should they go to the Legislature?  And if
  


10   so, how should they do that?
  


11                  It's kind of just a general concern
  


12   that the class-one and class-two watershed lands
  


13   are protected by statute, and the people at the
  


14   meeting believe that they should stay that way.
  


15   So it's a continuing item of discussion.
  


16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm sure it is.
  


17                  KAREN BURNASKA:  It sure is.  I
  


18   think that does it.
  


19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  A very good report.
  


20   Any questions?
  


21                  LORI MATHIEU:  I have a million,
  


22   but no comment.
  


23                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I don't
  


24   understand the last piece, Karen, and maybe I
  


25   don't understand the health department's
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 1   responsibility for changing the use.  I don't
  


 2   understand what's being proposed.
  


 3                  KAREN BURNASKA:  We're not
  


 4   proposing anything.  We are just stating a concern
  


 5   that this is -- the comment was made that this is
  


 6   the second time a change of -- or the Legislature
  


 7   has been asked to approve a quarry operation on
  


 8   class-one and class-two in watershed lands.  That
  


 9   is a concern.
  


10                  We sit as the advisory, as the
  


11   watershed lands workgroup.  And so the concern
  


12   was, should that be allowed?  If so, is there a
  


13   different process that should be allowed?  If a
  


14   change of use is approved, or is not approved and
  


15   it goes to the Legislature is there a process that
  


16   should be followed?  Are there things that should
  


17   defiantly be considered?
  


18                  We're not proposing anything.
  


19   We're asking for a further discussion on that.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Margaret?
  


21                  MARGARET MINER:  Yeah, I think the
  


22   question was, well, we sense a weakening or a
  


23   reexamination of the policies, both the class-one
  


24   and class-two lands, and the lands that are like
  


25   class-one and class-two that are in source water.
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 1                  But so, what are the issues?  One
  


 2   that we thought might be something one could look
  


 3   is our cases in which an applicant either cannot
  


 4   get, or suspects he or she cannot get a change of
  


 5   use approval from DPH.  So they go to the
  


 6   Legislature for that.
  


 7                  And Tilcon is not the only example.
  


 8   I would say that -- well, this year this was a
  


 9   DEEP one.  That was the Durham Fair, but there are
  


10   other cases.  I think Weston went.  Weston got
  


11   itself declared not a public water supply.  Again,
  


12   that might have sewage -- but let me think.
  


13                  The Ethel Walker School.  Did they
  


14   come up?  We're concerned at least in that there
  


15   should be some attention to going around DPH,
  


16   directly to the Legislature.  And obviously, I
  


17   have it in my mind that also people go around DEEP
  


18   directly to the Legislature when they're applying
  


19   for a permit that they don't think the agency will
  


20   give them.
  


21                  So is that an area that is worth
  


22   looking at?  That was just a question that came to
  


23   our mind.  If you're thinking about watershed
  


24   lands, there are various ways that they are
  


25   protected, but one way that should hold up is if
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 1   it's class-one, class-two and DPH is not willing
  


 2   or happy about giving a permit.
  


 3                  So that was our thought.  That's
  


 4   one class of applications that is troublesome, I
  


 5   think, to everybody -- except maybe the applicant
  


 6   if they get it.
  


 7                  Does that make any sense?  Jack,
  


 8   you look --
  


 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm not quite --
  


10                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, I think later
  


11   on after this next presentation we're going to put
  


12   up the public act which is 16-61, which is an Act
  


13   Concerning an Environmental Study on a Change in
  


14   Use of New Britain Water Company Land, period.
  


15                  MARGARET MINER:  It's the change of
  


16   use that --
  


17                  LORI MATHIEU:  It's a study.
  


18                  MARGARET MINER:  Yes, but it's the
  


19   change of use that the applicant would go to DPH
  


20   for, as they did in the case in 2007, and two
  


21   years ago.
  


22                  LORI MATHIEU:  Right.
  


23                  MARGARET MINER:  They went to the
  


24   Legislature for a change of use because they were
  


25   told they could not get it from DPH.  And we're
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 1   asking is that -- what should be the reaction?
  


 2   First, what does the Water Planning Council
  


 3   advisory group, then what does the Water Planning
  


 4   Council think?
  


 5                  Should there be a somewhat more
  


 6   formal reaction to that kind of application which
  


 7   seeks to go around DPH and get a change of use
  


 8   directly from the Legislature by some declaration
  


 9   or other in a new bill?
  


10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you saying like
  


11   another level of review?  Like another, like a
  


12   State, maybe the Connecticut Siting Council or
  


13   something like that gets involved?
  


14                  MARGARET MINER:  I would say that's
  


15   in the range of things that, yeah.
  


16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I hear you.
  


17                  MARGARET MINER:  That we would be
  


18   wondering if it was possible.  We would be
  


19   discussing with the group and then if we had
  


20   suggestions --
  


21                  LORI MATHIEU:  Let me say this,
  


22   just a statement.  Anything that takes away the
  


23   authority away from Commissioner R. Pino and the
  


24   Department of Public Health is going to be of
  


25   concern.  I don't think this law does that.  I
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 1   don't think it takes away our authority on water
  


 2   company lands.
  


 3                  KAREN BURNASKA:  This came up.  We
  


 4   are not referring to 16-61, that we know what it
  


 5   is.  That was specifically regarding New Britain
  


 6   and it was a study.
  


 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  Right.
  


 8                  KAREN BURNASKA:  What came out of
  


 9   the discussion on New Britain was we would like to
  


10   bring to the Water Planning Council advisory group
  


11   further discussion, and have us discuss further a
  


12   situation where if there is a denial of DPH will
  


13   not approve a change of use on, you know,
  


14   class-one and class-two lands, should there be
  


15   more written in statute?
  


16                  Should there be policies?  Is there
  


17   something more, something that should be followed
  


18   more specifically?  That's all.  We're not
  


19   suggesting -- we're not saying this is what we
  


20   want to do, and we don't know.  There may be
  


21   nothing.
  


22                  MARGARET MINER:  But in both those
  


23   bills the original language did not call for a
  


24   study or anything else.  The original language in
  


25   2008 or '7 or '8 -- and in 2016 the original
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 1   language was just, we want to go ahead with this
  


 2   project.  The studies, I believe, were put in
  


 3   both.  That language was negotiated, and in
  


 4   2007/'8 it was negotiated.  It was negotiated with
  


 5   you all at the table, but it was going into the
  


 6   budget implementor.  We found it very late.
  


 7                  I have to say that things that go
  


 8   into the budget implementor that never even have
  


 9   been to a public hearing, that's a kind of concern
  


10   that we have.
  


11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I share your
  


12   concern, Margaret and Karen, but it also actually
  


13   sounds like you're trying to regulate the
  


14   Legislature.  I mean, the example you brought up
  


15   of the Durham Fairground wells is an exemption to
  


16   the Diversion Act, and clearly that undermines
  


17   DEEP's authority to act in that particular case.
  


18                  In this present circumstance it's a
  


19   very specialized circumstance.  I think we need to
  


20   be really careful.
  


21                  MARGARET MINER:  I understand that.
  


22   We did submit testimony that recognized it was a
  


23   year extension on a problem that had been
  


24   addressed.  Declaring a municipality not a public
  


25   water company with the stroke of a pen when it is
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 1   a water company, that's the kind of thing that in
  


 2   terms of DEEP's authority I think is, you know,
  


 3   deserves some scrutiny.
  


 4                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I totally get
  


 5   that.  I'm just not quite clear.
  


 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We can go on
  


 7   discussing.  As a former legislator, we can
  


 8   discuss what legislators do and don't do.
  


 9                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And we're not
  


10   going to stop them.
  


11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's the point.
  


12                  MARGARET MINER:  Slow them?
  


13                  Thank you.  That's it.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  A very good report.
  


15   Thank you very much.
  


16                  John?
  


17                  JOHN HUDAK:  I have nothing else.
  


18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I wanted to follow
  


19   up with the implementation committee.  Once we get
  


20   ready to go to the Legislature and make our pitch
  


21   to the committees I would hope that the
  


22   implementation committee helps us in that respect,
  


23   to get this passed.
  


24                  JOHN HUDAK:  Well, there will be no
  


25   implement -- there may be no implementation
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 1   workgroup established by then.  We're only a
  


 2   committee to recommend the committee.
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But the most
  


 4   important part of the implementation committees is
  


 5   to get the bill, to get this approved by the
  


 6   Legislature or there won't be a need for an
  


 7   implementation committee.
  


 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  That's the
  


 9   responsibility of the Water Planning Council, not
  


10   the implementation committee.
  


11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But I think it's
  


12   also the Water Planning Council advisory group can
  


13   assist us with that.
  


14                  MARGARET MINER:  We'll discuss.  We
  


15   agree.  We want to help it pass.  We were thinking
  


16   of implementation is something that's happens
  


17   after it's passed, but we'd be glad to go back and
  


18   discuss in what way we can help to get this over
  


19   the goal line.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Appreciate
  


21   that.  Thank you.
  


22                  JOHN HUDAK:  Some sticky things to
  


23   get past, but as you know.
  


24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Okay.  Thank
  


25   you, Water Planning Council advisory group.
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 1                  Moving onto new business, we're
  


 2   going to have a presentation I believe this
  


 3   afternoon on drought management and response.
  


 4                  Mr. Peter Gallant.
  


 5                  PETER B. GALANT:  Thank you.  Let
  


 6   me just take a minute to see if the technology
  


 7   works.
  


 8                  Okay.  Good to go.
  


 9                  Thank you.  So I've been asked to
  


10   give an update on work that the Connecticut
  


11   section of the AWWA water resources committee has
  


12   been doing subsequent to the 2016 drought, to take
  


13   lessons that we all learned there and make
  


14   recommendations to the industry for improving our
  


15   drought planning.
  


16                  I'll start off by letting you know
  


17   who that committee is, led by our fearless leader
  


18   who's was right behind me, Dave Radka, and many
  


19   faces and names on this list that you know.  It
  


20   will hopefully help me if you have any hard
  


21   questions as we go through, but please do
  


22   interrupt me if you have questions as I go through
  


23   the presentation.
  


24                  The Council is very familiar with
  


25   water supply plans.  I'll just, as a matter of
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 1   background, touch on the drought planning pieces
  


 2   of the water supply plan and then spend much of
  


 3   the time talking about surface water drought
  


 4   triggers.  That's where the committee has been
  


 5   spending its time looking at -- we put together a
  


 6   framework for how a utility can go about
  


 7   developing and testing their surface water drought
  


 8   trigger.
  


 9                  I'll talk about some next steps
  


10   that we have planned at the committee, and then if
  


11   time permits get into House Bill 5154 and some
  


12   other drought topics that are really less the
  


13   committee's work and more my own musings, if time
  


14   permits.
  


15                  So you're familiar with water
  


16   supply plans.  They're required of all water
  


17   companies over a certain size, medium and large
  


18   water companies.  And they're required to have in
  


19   the drought response plan with four defined
  


20   drought stages, advisory, watch, warning, and
  


21   emergency; including the triggers of what
  


22   activates each of those drought phases and the
  


23   actions that the utility is going to take when
  


24   they enter those phases.
  


25                  The water supply plans are updated
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 1   every six to nine years, and approved by DPH in
  


 2   consultation with the other agencies here at the
  


 3   Water Planning Council.  Where the committee is
  


 4   focused on, as I mentioned earlier, is this
  


 5   triggers piece.
  


 6                  There's not, you know, historically
  


 7   people have developed their own methods for
  


 8   identifying drought triggers, some that have been
  


 9   more effective than others.  And what we've tried
  


10   to focus on is that triggers-setting piece
  


11   starting with the surface waters.
  


12                  So the overall objective of the
  


13   drought plan is -- can be illustrated on this
  


14   graph.  This is a graph of, I'll call fictitious
  


15   reservoir storage over time during the critical
  


16   drought of the 1960s.
  


17                  And this is a safe yield drought,
  


18   and this shows how if the reservoir system is
  


19   operating at it's safe yield -- so a margin of
  


20   safety around one, whatever the reservoir would be
  


21   expected to do in that critical drought -- almost
  


22   empty, not quite and then recover, which is a good
  


23   thing.  That's our margin of safety one.  That's
  


24   the safety we like to have.
  


25                  The problem is that when that's
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 1   happening and we're down here in this area and the
  


 2   reservoirs are dropping, and we don't know that
  


 3   this relief is coming down the road, everybody is
  


 4   very uncomfortable.
  


 5                  So as I see the objective of the
  


 6   drought plan is to avoid us getting into this area
  


 7   where everybody is so uncomfortable and not
  


 8   knowing what's coming up.  So different than a
  


 9   margin of safety which is saying we have to have
  


10   enough safe yield just to meet our demands.  The
  


11   drought plan gives us an additional level of
  


12   protection on top of that.
  


13                  And we have put together a
  


14   four-step process.  I'll go through each of the
  


15   steps in a little bit more detail of what goes
  


16   into setting a good set of drought triggers
  


17   starting with setting that target storage reserve
  


18   that I just started to talk about.  And most
  


19   importantly what -- I don't think we've done well
  


20   in the past, is testing those triggers to make
  


21   sure that they're effective.
  


22                  We've done, you know, everyone has
  


23   set triggers in the past, but we haven't spent
  


24   attention making sure that they're going to do
  


25   what we want them to do.
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 1                  Setting the storage reserve is all
  


 2   about what I was saying before, staying away from
  


 3   that uncomfortable reservoir situation, staying
  


 4   away from this picture on the right, the safe
  


 5   yield result where your reservoir is just about
  


 6   emptying before it starts to fill, refill again
  


 7   and that buffer.  That reserve is going to be
  


 8   different.
  


 9                  Different utilities are going to
  


10   have different tolerances for what they want that
  


11   buffer to be.  There's different ways of doing,
  


12   setting that.  It could be based on days supply
  


13   remaining -- could set that buffer.  Or it could
  


14   be it's saying, I don't ever want to go lower than
  


15   I've gone in the past.
  


16                  Historically there it could just be
  


17   operator comfort as to where they start getting
  


18   uncomfortable with the supply situation.  Everyone
  


19   will have a different tolerance for where they set
  


20   that buffer, but that buffer will help mitigate
  


21   against uncertainties and demand forecasting.
  


22                  Will future demands be what we
  


23   expect them to be?  It provides a mitigation
  


24   against climate change, too.  Will the drought
  


25   that we're in now, or go through in the future
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 1   look like the drought that happened in the sixties
  


 2   or the fifties, whatever is our drought of record
  


 3   which is the basis of most of our planning, and
  


 4   also provide a buffer against, you know, if our
  


 5   drought actions aren't as successful as we expect
  


 6   them to be?
  


 7                  So other than the safe yield,
  


 8   different than the safe yield which lets the
  


 9   reservoir just about empty, we want to set up a
  


10   buffer storage reserve as a first step.
  


11                  And then the next step is to say,
  


12   okay.  I'm going to set my drought triggers.
  


13   We've got the four stages that are required in a
  


14   water supply plan.  When I hit each of those what
  


15   do I think I can do to reduce, not just demand,
  


16   but withdrawals from the reservoir?
  


17                  Because the drought plan is all
  


18   about keeping water in the reservoirs as long as
  


19   we can.  So some of that can be demand reduction.
  


20   Some of that can be supply augmentation.  It could
  


21   be turning on a source that's not currently on.
  


22   It could be buying water from an interconnection.
  


23   There's all kinds of things that could go into
  


24   reducing withdrawal reductions.
  


25                  What's shown here are the demand
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 1   targets that are in the water supply plan
  


 2   regulations right now for each of the four stages,
  


 3   ranging from 10 percent at the advisory level to
  


 4   25 percent at the emergency level.
  


 5                  I think that those are aggressive
  


 6   targets and they may be appropriate targets, but
  


 7   for planning purposes I think they may be too
  


 8   aggressive.  So I think that utilities should come
  


 9   up with what they think is realistic for them --
  


10   this is just an example shown here -- realistic
  


11   for them in terms of withdrawal reduction targets
  


12   achievable.
  


13                  You might look at for your utility
  


14   how much your peak in the summer is compared to
  


15   your average demands in the winter to get a sense
  


16   of how much reduction you might be able to get
  


17   during a drought, because it really is all about
  


18   outdoor water use restrictions -- is really where
  


19   the biggest bang for the buck is.
  


20                  Similarly some seasonality should
  


21   be put into that planning.  In the wintertime it's
  


22   going to be much more difficult to get demand
  


23   reductions than it is in the summertime because
  


24   that outdoor water use isn't there.  So the second
  


25   step in setting the drought triggers is
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 1   recommending to come up with realistic
  


 2   site-specific withdrawal reductions that can be
  


 3   achieved for each system.
  


 4                  Any questions?
  


 5
  


 6                  (No response.)
  


 7
  


 8                  PETER B. GALANT:  And then it's
  


 9   setting drought triggers, and there's any number
  


10   of different ways of setting drought triggers, and
  


11   they are also going to be very water system
  


12   specific.
  


13                  If you're running very close to
  


14   your safe yield you're going to need to have very
  


15   aggressive triggers because you can expect if
  


16   you're in that drought of record, that you're
  


17   going to almost empty your reservoir before
  


18   recovery.
  


19                  If you don't operate close to safe
  


20   yield, you have a big buffer there.  You don't
  


21   need to be as aggressive.  The frequency of
  


22   occurrence that you are willing to go into each
  


23   drought phase needs to be considered.  The
  


24   seasonality that we talked about, setting a time
  


25   delay so you don't go dropping through your
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 1   triggers all at once, or all things need to be
  


 2   considered in setting triggers.
  


 3                  To the regular -- I'll go into a
  


 4   couple of these in a little bit more detail, but
  


 5   these are what different sets of triggers might
  


 6   look like all based on reservoir storage.
  


 7                  The top one is a straight day
  


 8   supply remaining.  So it's a constant reservoir
  


 9   storage throughout the year.  The next one takes
  


10   into account some seasonality, and the third one
  


11   does -- is a reservoir forecast.  And I'll get
  


12   into those in a little more detail.
  


13                  So rule curves like these can be
  


14   set in various different ways.  This is reservoir
  


15   storage over time for the course of a year.  And
  


16   the top line would be the advisory trigger.  In
  


17   this case the green line is normal reservoir
  


18   levels.  But if reservoir levels on April 1st got
  


19   below 70 percent the system would be in a drought
  


20   advisory.
  


21                  And again, there's a number of
  


22   different ways of setting these.  You can set them
  


23   so that the bottom trigger is your lowest
  


24   historical level, and then say, I want two weeks
  


25   separating a warning in between those, and go up.
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 1   There's an infinite number of ways that you can
  


 2   set these triggers.
  


 3                  These are easy to manage.  They're
  


 4   easy to communicate to the public.  You can say,
  


 5   here's my trigger.  If my reservoir is here, I'm
  


 6   not -- everything is normal.  And as I'm
  


 7   approaching the line, everybody can see that and
  


 8   you can see when you're in a drought.  And you can
  


 9   see when you come out of a drought.
  


10                  However, this compared to the next
  


11   approach that I'll talk about, the forecast-based
  


12   approach is likely to lead to more occurrences
  


13   because it's set in stone before the drought
  


14   starts.  So you're likely to hit these triggers
  


15   more often than you would need to.
  


16                  The next approach is much more
  


17   complicated and it's forecast based.  It uses the
  


18   same kind of reservoir model that's used to
  


19   develop safe yield, but while you're in a drought
  


20   or in normal conditions you can use that model, in
  


21   this case, to forecast what the reservoir is
  


22   likely to do over time.
  


23                  So this model is starting at the
  


24   end of January, a reservoir that's just around
  


25   60 percent storage.  And using historical stream
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 1   gauge data, it's saying that there's a 1 percent
  


 2   chance that the reservoir is going to do this over
  


 3   the next year.
  


 4                  There's a 50 percent chance that
  


 5   you'll follow this middle line here.  And
  


 6   similarly there's a 10 percent chance, 20 percent
  


 7   chance, 30 percent chance, 40 percent chance that
  


 8   that's what the reservoir is going to do moving
  


 9   forward based on historical inflow data and
  


10   current demands.
  


11                  You can then set drought triggers
  


12   based on that to say what these lines are going to
  


13   do in the future.  So if this line gets to a
  


14   certain low level, that can be your first trigger.
  


15   If the 20 percent line gets to that level, that
  


16   can be your second trigger, and so on.
  


17                  And it can be very complicated.
  


18   The drought plan could end up looking like this,
  


19   where you have multiple variables that can change
  


20   from multiple triggers and be different for
  


21   drawdown and refill.  In this case, a 10 percent
  


22   chance of that storage because that's the
  


23   10 percent line.  Right?  Reaching 90 days supply,
  


24   which is this dark line here -- within the next
  


25   year.
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 1                  This is obviously more complicated.
  


 2   It's more complicated to explain.  It's hard for
  


 3   me to explain here at a PowerPoint.  It's more
  


 4   complicated to explain to the public.  It's harder
  


 5   to -- you don't have a clear -- the reservoir is
  


 6   here today and if it drops by another couple of
  


 7   feet we're going to be in drought.  It's not as
  


 8   clear.
  


 9                  It requires for you to run a model
  


10   while you're in the drought.  So you have to have
  


11   the expert.  You have to have a model and you have
  


12   to have the expertise to run it, but it's more
  


13   science based.  So you should be able to develop a
  


14   plan that has fewer false positives.
  


15                  Most plans are going to -- any plan
  


16   is going to have false positives, because we're
  


17   trying to avoid, you know, in most cases it's
  


18   going to rain and we're going to recover, but we
  


19   have to act before we know that it's going to
  


20   rain.
  


21                  So a system that's stressed on
  


22   supply versus demand is more likely to look
  


23   towards a forecast-based approach than a system
  


24   that's less stressed, that might have adequate
  


25   just reservoir operating curves.  So the point
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 1   here is just that there's simple ways.  There's
  


 2   complex ways of setting drought triggers.  No one
  


 3   size fits all.
  


 4                  This is just a graphic of what
  


 5   these models look like.  The same model that's
  


 6   used for determining a reservoir's safe yield can
  


 7   be used for doing those forecasts.  It can be used
  


 8   then for testing the drought triggers, which is
  


 9   the critical step, I think.
  


10                  And there's a couple things that we
  


11   recommend testing drought triggers against.  The
  


12   first is the drawdown, the reservoir of what we've
  


13   been talking about.  How low will the reservoir
  


14   get assuming current demands, current reservoir
  


15   releases, current reservoir operations.  With what
  


16   we've assumed we'll be able to achieve for drought
  


17   reductions, demand reductions when we hit each
  


18   drought phase -- what would happen over the
  


19   history of time?
  


20                  And you see in this case, this
  


21   example here, this is the reservoir drawdown every
  


22   year.  Assuming those drought triggers and
  


23   associated demand reductions, that's in keeping
  


24   the reservoir in all cases above the storage
  


25   reserve that was set by the utility.  So the
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 1   triggers are working and this is what we have and
  


 2   tested in the past.
  


 3                  And then the second thing to test
  


 4   the triggers against is how frequently are you
  


 5   going to hit them?  So this is a graph over time
  


 6   of the reservoir operations, and it's just a way
  


 7   to present it.  When the bar goes up to the first
  


 8   line then that would be a drought advisory, and
  


 9   then a watch, and then a warning, and emergency.
  


10                  The two colors here, red and blue
  


11   were two different sets of triggers that were
  


12   being tested.  And you can see even the blue one
  


13   that hit the first stage trigger about eight
  


14   times, it would have hit over the 80-year period
  


15   of record.  It's actually a little longer than
  


16   that.
  


17                  So it's once every five or six
  


18   years it would be hitting the first stage trigger.
  


19   Is that, you know, that needs to be acceptable.
  


20                  Less frequently it would hit the
  


21   second-stage trigger, and only once under this
  


22   80-year period would it even get to a warning.  So
  


23   that seems to me the combination of the two things
  


24   saying that the drought never gets below the
  


25   buffer level that I want to set it at.  And that
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 1   we're not hitting a drought too often says that
  


 2   this set of triggers works.
  


 3                  And if either of them don't, it's
  


 4   kind of an iterative process.  You have to go back
  


 5   and forth for your particular system to find a set
  


 6   of triggers that work.  And if you can't, if
  


 7   you're hitting triggers too often, or you're not
  


 8   preserving storage that's another indicator that
  


 9   the system needs new supply.  In addition to
  


10   looking at margin of safety, which we've
  


11   traditionally looked at for supply and demand this
  


12   would be another way to do that.
  


13                  So the committee has put those four
  


14   steps into a two-page handout.  We've distributed
  


15   it to all the Connecticut Water Works Association
  


16   members.  We've gotten some comments back from
  


17   them.
  


18                  We've asked them -- back in 2016
  


19   the Department of Public Health encouraged water
  


20   companies to review their triggers and get back to
  


21   them with any changes that are needed.  We have
  


22   reiterated that request from the department just a
  


23   month or so ago.  I understand that four or five
  


24   companies have responded to that.  We want to
  


25   continue to push that and communicate it to our
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 1   members.
  


 2                  We want to develop a framework for
  


 3   groundwater systems.  That's going to be a lot
  


 4   harder.  That testing piece, I can't envision how
  


 5   you would do that testing piece with groundwater
  


 6   triggers.  They are different triggers I can
  


 7   envision, but how to test them and make sure that
  


 8   they work.
  


 9                  We want to review this with you
  


10   all, and that starts today.  And we would like to
  


11   have a drought workshop working with the
  


12   Department of Public Health and others who are
  


13   interested some time in the coming months to get
  


14   comments from water utilities to explain this
  


15   process to them.
  


16                  Any questions on that four-step
  


17   process?
  


18
  


19                     (No response.)
  


20
  


21                  PETER B. GALANT:  Just briefly, I
  


22   won't go into a lot of detail on the house bill.
  


23   There's a lot of good stuff in here.  The one
  


24   thing that concerns me is what I've highlighted in
  


25   red, the recommendation for standardizing the
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 1   triggers, and identifying appropriate reservoir
  


 2   levels for each drought phase.
  


 3                  If we do that we're going to, by
  


 4   definition, come up with droughts that are
  


 5   overprotective for some systems and
  


 6   under-protected for others.  Every system is so
  


 7   different.  We need to be able to allow the
  


 8   flexibility for each system to come up with its
  


 9   own triggers, but then what would be different is
  


10   demonstrate to the departments that those
  


11   triggers, in some way that those triggers are
  


12   going to be adequately protected.
  


13                  I've got a sense we're running a
  


14   little low on time -- but other things that I
  


15   think we need to have, to continue the discussion
  


16   on in terms of drought.
  


17                  Groundwater triggers, I talked
  


18   about a little bit.  The role of water supply
  


19   drought plans versus the state drought plan.
  


20   There's still confusion on the differences between
  


21   those two.
  


22                  I think that from a water supply
  


23   drought perspective, the water supply plans need
  


24   to be the lead, again because every system is
  


25   affected so differently and needs to take
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 1   different responses.  And the state drought plan
  


 2   can play a play a role in coordinating that and
  


 3   informing.  There can be information both ways
  


 4   between the two.
  


 5                  Enforcement of drought
  


 6   restrictions, my thinking on this has kind of
  


 7   evolved since the 2016 drought, where prior to
  


 8   that I was a proponent of every municipality
  


 9   developing a model of drought ordinances so that
  


10   when we hit a drought phase the municipality could
  


11   implement their ordinance and enforce
  


12   restrictions.
  


13                  I now think that that really
  


14   lies -- that responsibility lies better with the
  


15   water companies working together with the towns.
  


16   One, it's the water company's responsibility to do
  


17   that.  The water company knows its system and its
  


18   risks the best.
  


19                  And also from a practical
  


20   perspective, if a water company serves 10 or 15
  


21   towns, when it hits a drought phase, it will go to
  


22   10 or 15 municipalities and convince them of the
  


23   need to implement an ordinance, and then go to
  


24   their select board meeting and have an ordinance
  


25   implemented.







51


 1                  It's just not practical, and not in
  


 2   a practical way to work.  So I think the water
  


 3   company should be taking the lead on that working
  


 4   closely, very closely with the municipality in
  


 5   terms of the communication efforts.
  


 6                  Conservation versus drought
  


 7   restrictions, I think we need to keep in mind
  


 8   those are two very different things.  Conservation
  


 9   is what we do every day to avoid getting into a
  


10   drought.
  


11                  It's the plumbing code changes.
  


12   It's, you know, implementing what Aquarion is
  


13   doing now, two-day a week irrigation restrictions.
  


14   It avoids us going to drought.  It's different
  


15   than what we do when we get into a drought to
  


16   reduce demands.
  


17                  In fact, the better job you do at
  


18   conservation the less flexibility you have when
  


19   you get into a drought to continue to reduce
  


20   demands.
  


21                  And communication and coordination,
  


22   I think we need to continue to improve the way
  


23   that's done as we get into droughts.  So this is
  


24   the picture we want to see, not the picture that
  


25   was on the first slide.
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 1                  Hopefully that gives you a sense of
  


 2   where the committee is working on, where we're
  


 3   going.  John and Dave from the committee are here.
  


 4   They can help answer any questions that you might
  


 5   have.
  


 6                  DAVID KALIFA:  Do we have a copy of
  


 7   this presentation for the Council?
  


 8                  PETER B. GALANT:  No, but I would
  


 9   be happy to provide one.
  


10                  DAVID KALIFA:  That would be great.
  


11                  Thank you.
  


12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
  


13   Questions?
  


14                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Peter, I have
  


15   two questions.  Can I take you back?
  


16                  So the chart where you have the
  


17   water supply plan reductions is based on drought
  


18   level.  Correct.
  


19                  So explain the distinction to me
  


20   between withdrawal reduction and not just demand.
  


21   Is that demand reduction?
  


22                  PETER B. GALANT:  Withdrawal
  


23   reduction can be achieved either by reducing
  


24   demands --
  


25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Correct.
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 1                  PETER B. GALANT:  -- or increasing
  


 2   supply by maybe purchasing water from a
  


 3   neighboring utility -- because if -- what we're
  


 4   trying to do is keep water in the reservoir.  So
  


 5   anything we can do to reduce the amount we're
  


 6   withdrawing will help protect the water supply.
  


 7                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Doesn't your
  


 8   ability to meet those withdrawal reductions -- and
  


 9   yours are lower than what is actually the demand
  


10   targets that are in the regs right now?  Doesn't
  


11   that lead back to your comment about conservation
  


12   and how much you've already done and addressed
  


13   now?
  


14                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah, exactly.
  


15   The more you've done the harder it's going to be
  


16   to achieve these targets.  Right?
  


17                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.
  


18                  PETER B. GALANT:  If no one is
  


19   using any irrigation water it's going to be hard
  


20   to meet those targets.
  


21                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  But then how do
  


22   you tie your reductions to what you're actually
  


23   doing now, and has the group talked about that?
  


24   Does that make sense?
  


25                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah.  Well --
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 1                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  In other words,
  


 2   how do you gauge how much conservation you already
  


 3   have going on to then understand how much
  


 4   reduction you might actually get during the
  


 5   drought?
  


 6                  PETER B. GALANT:  That's difficult,
  


 7   and we don't have great data on that.  I think,
  


 8   you know, the ratio of summer use to winter use is
  


 9   a good guideline as to what you might be able to
  


10   get cut back.
  


11                  It would be great if there were
  


12   some database of reductions that people have
  


13   achieved in the past to help guide utilities doing
  


14   this.
  


15                  And I think that the triggers and
  


16   these targets need to be updated periodically,
  


17   particularly if supply increases or demands
  


18   increases or supply decreases.  We need to update
  


19   both parts of the plan.
  


20                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So the
  


21   conservation that's going on in Southwest
  


22   Connecticut and Aquarion's system, what do those
  


23   numbers look like?  How much have you, sort of,
  


24   cut the peak day demand as a result of these
  


25   activities?







55


 1                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah, I can't
  


 2   quantify that right now.  It's only been one year
  


 3   and it's a wetter year than the year before.  You
  


 4   can definitely see the impact it's had,
  


 5   particularly on the days that there are
  


 6   restrictions in, or lower demand days than the
  


 7   days when there aren't restrictions in place.
  


 8                  So there's definitely been an
  


 9   impact.  I know Jeff Ulrich has quantified that to
  


10   some extent.  I think it's still early going.
  


11                  DENISE RUZICKA:  What it has done
  


12   is it has flattened out the demand curve, you
  


13   know, significantly.  And it has made the demand
  


14   curve very predictable.  So that if you're only
  


15   allowing watering two days a week, if it's a
  


16   really hot week you don't see the demand go up.
  


17   So it really has flattened out the demand curve.
  


18                  PETER B. GALANT:  So the real
  


19   peaks, less of a drought issue.  More of a peak
  


20   infrastructure issue, but if people are only
  


21   watering on Tuesdays and Fridays, then the rest of
  


22   that year splitting that peak in half on those two
  


23   days, and then the rest of the days you're not
  


24   getting that peak.
  


25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Can I take you
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 1   back to your last slide, the one with the
  


 2   groundwater piece on it?
  


 3                  PETER B. GALANT:  Not the pretty
  


 4   picture?
  


 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Not the pretty
  


 6   picture, because this goes to the, you know,
  


 7   pretty pictures are hard to get on this one.
  


 8                  When you're talking about
  


 9   groundwater triggers I understand that's a very
  


10   difficult piece to try to address.  There's also
  


11   the environmental component of operations of
  


12   groundwater withdrawals and impact on stream
  


13   flows.
  


14                  Is the group talking about that,
  


15   because that's clearly part of what, as an
  


16   industry and with DEP and as part of the state
  


17   water plan, we want to figure out how we get there
  


18   and how we address that.  And not just in times of
  


19   drought, but in times of plentiful water also.
  


20                  PETER B. GALANT:  Right.  So it's a
  


21   valid point.  We haven't really gotten into the
  


22   groundwater piece yet.  I think I would want to
  


23   keep the two, recognize the two different reasons
  


24   for reducing groundwater withdrawals, streamflow
  


25   protection and drought protection.  And understand
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 1   them both, but I think they're separate issues
  


 2   from a planning perspective.
  


 3                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Except that the
  


 4   streamflow releases are built into your triggers
  


 5   for service water reservoirs.  So they're sort of
  


 6   already built in, and there's a series of
  


 7   offramps.
  


 8                  It would seem like when you're
  


 9   digging into the data and looking at management of
  


10   those systems it's the right time to begin to look
  


11   at that.  I think it would be a missed
  


12   opportunity.
  


13                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yes, yeah.
  


14   They're definitely very intertwined, interrelated,
  


15   but one objective is protecting the adequacy of
  


16   public water supply.  The other is protecting
  


17   environmentally.  You need to do pieces, not one
  


18   size for both.  Not one for both, I guess.
  


19                  LORI MATHIEU:  So the groundwater
  


20   triggers at the end of '16 in '17, and continues
  


21   today we've gathered from most of the large
  


22   utilities groundwater information so that we could
  


23   have a better picture of days of supply, and the
  


24   impact on those groundwater -- the larger
  


25   groundwater systems on drought.
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 1                  Because typically we're just under
  


 2   the state drought plan just collecting reservoir
  


 3   capacity.  So we have to have a better idea of
  


 4   system capacity at the state level.
  


 5                  And so I'm interested in that
  


 6   groundwater trigger as well on what's the impact
  


 7   to that water level and the capacity of that
  


 8   groundwater supply to continue to sustain itself
  


 9   during a drought.
  


10                  PETER B. GALANT:  Right.
  


11                  LORI MATHIEU:  So you know, what
  


12   are you seeing?  Are you utilizing those sources?
  


13   How are they reacting when it's not raining for
  


14   months?  You know, those types of things are a
  


15   requirement in the public health code to be
  


16   tracked, and we've been starting to collect that
  


17   information.
  


18                  PETER B. GALANT:  And Milone &
  


19   MacBroom for, I guess, the WUCC or the state water
  


20   plan did collect what people are using now for
  


21   groundwater triggers.  And we have that as a
  


22   starting piece, that survey.  And most people are
  


23   looking at water levels, either static water
  


24   levels --
  


25                  LORI MATHIEU:  Static water levels.
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 1                  PETER B. GALANT:  -- or pumping
  


 2   water levels, or the difference between the two.
  


 3                  Some people are looking at decline
  


 4   in capacity.  So if a well can put out a hundred
  


 5   gallons a minute when it's wet, if that starts
  


 6   dropping to 90 gallons a minute, that might be a
  


 7   first trigger.
  


 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  So I'm looking
  


 9   forward to a workshop in the fall very much.
  


10                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah, I'm looking
  


11   forward to working with you.
  


12                  LORI MATHIEU:  Excellent, because
  


13   there's a lot to talk about, and hopefully
  


14   everyone in this room that's interested would come
  


15   and participate.
  


16                  Because I think that the Bill 5154,
  


17   while it's really good and hopefully something
  


18   passes -- and Nick, I don't know where that bill
  


19   sits, but you know, I think things need to be much
  


20   more carefully reviewed and looked at.
  


21                  So I'm happy to hear that your
  


22   group, David, John, Peter, all of you that are
  


23   participating there with the water industry are
  


24   doing this, because it's really important to do.
  


25                  And to understand -- you see the
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 1   charts.  It's not that easy.  Right?  What
  


 2   Aquarion is doing is very complicated and linking
  


 3   to, you know, I know Denise has retired from
  


 4   Greenwich.  We didn't allow you to retire, by the
  


 5   way.  So you can't retire.
  


 6                  But the importance of a municipal
  


 7   ordinance should be discussed, because we've been
  


 8   pushing that for 15 years, and not many towns have
  


 9   them, but the ones that have them I would imagine
  


10   they have them for a good reason, and they want
  


11   them.
  


12                  And there's the other aspect of
  


13   private wells, and what we do with private wells?
  


14   And you know, we got into that with Aquarion.
  


15   Aquarion has no oversight over private wells.  You
  


16   know, the Town has oversight over private wells.
  


17   The State doesn't have any oversight.
  


18                  So I think there's really good
  


19   discussions going on.  So I appreciate your
  


20   presentation, and looking at these very carefully.
  


21                  PETER B. GALANT:  I didn't mean to
  


22   imply that there's not a role for municipal
  


23   ordinances.
  


24                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, there's some
  


25   role.  I'm not sure exactly.  I think private
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 1   wells, I think the town communication is so
  


 2   important.  You know, when we met with Aquarion
  


 3   and the town officials it was really important to
  


 4   them to have municipal ordinances.  So more
  


 5   discussion, definitely.
  


 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Anything
  


 7   further?  Thank you.
  


 8                  Yes, Virginia has a question.
  


 9                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Again following
  


10   up on Betsey's question with the groundwater
  


11   triggers, and you basically said in collecting a
  


12   lot of data on groundwater levels the missing
  


13   piece there is data on the streamflow and any
  


14   local streams.  Because obviously that's the
  


15   ultimate aquatic impact, is on the streams.
  


16                  And just for those of you who don't
  


17   know back when I did real work, my area of
  


18   research was stream aquifer interrelations.  And
  


19   you really can't get at that information without
  


20   some kind of modeling.  I mean, if it were simple
  


21   starting with CDM Smith's SWAM model, that would
  


22   be an easier way of going, than to actually be
  


23   doing groundwater flow models on all these things.
  


24                  But that's a missing piece that I
  


25   won't go so far as to say the groundwater levels
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 1   themselves are meaningless, but without the
  


 2   streamflow information they're close to
  


 3   meaningless.  It's all very aquifer dependent --
  


 4                  PETER B. GALANT:  What I was trying
  


 5   to say before is -- I think there's two things.
  


 6   We need triggers to protect the streams, and
  


 7   they're separate than the triggers we need to
  


 8   protect the public water supply.  So we need to
  


 9   come up with two.  You need to do both.
  


10                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Right.  And I
  


11   think you need some kind of a model to integrate
  


12   those two to be able to get the sense of the two
  


13   working together.
  


14                  DAVID RADKA:  What we're finding is
  


15   that the data on groundwater is really pretty
  


16   weak, if you will?  So even the stuff that Peter
  


17   was referring to that Milone & MacBroom was able
  


18   to capture you've got, you know, most people
  


19   aren't focusing on electric data.  They're
  


20   focusing on operating their source of supply.
  


21                  So if they're giving you a static
  


22   level it may not truly even be a static level.  It
  


23   well may have shut off two hours earlier and it
  


24   isn't even fully recovered.  The pumping levels
  


25   affected by the efficiency of the well, the
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 1   screen, it may need redevelopment.  It could be a
  


 2   pumping equipment problem.
  


 3                  So there's all sorts of
  


 4   complexities that go into it that cause you to
  


 5   just look at it say, you can't use any of this
  


 6   data.  So let's not try to set triggers or do
  


 7   things with it because we may be, you know,
  


 8   heading off down the wrong path.  That's why we
  


 9   haven't started to tackle this yet.
  


10                  And where it really gets complex is
  


11   when we have groundwater/surface water conjunctive
  


12   use systems.  And you try to balance all of this
  


13   and say, how do you come up with the drought
  


14   triggers for a system that has both groundwater
  


15   and surface water?  As complex as what Peter
  


16   showed you, that's the easy piece of this, is the
  


17   surface water tree.
  


18                  LORI MATHIEU:  And I think that the
  


19   important part of this isn't only the bill if it
  


20   moves forward, but also our work on the state
  


21   drought plan.  Because there's a big push by many
  


22   people to just make it the state drought plan, and
  


23   follow the State's triggers.  And let's keep it
  


24   that way.  And I think it's much more complicated,
  


25   as you're mentioning.
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 1                  But much more explanation is
  


 2   needed, and much more discussion.  So therefore, a
  


 3   workshop in the fall would be wonderful.
  


 4                  DAVID RADKA:  One of our goals was
  


 5   to increase -- bring water utilities's up to a
  


 6   level where Peter's company and others are.
  


 7   Because sort of the science and the ability
  


 8   through modeling has really advanced from when we
  


 9   wrote those regulations and the way we set
  


10   triggers historically.
  


11                  So we wanted to educate people, but
  


12   also to let people, you know, to try to get people
  


13   to learn from the 2016 drought and say, wait a
  


14   second.  Whatever you went through and how your
  


15   system responded, hopefully you learned something
  


16   from that.  Now is the time to take a step back,
  


17   do a little lessons learned.
  


18                  Maybe your triggers were set too
  


19   high and too close together.  So you found
  


20   yourself cascading through them too quickly.  So
  


21   take a look at it.
  


22                  Maybe they weren't set high enough,
  


23   if you never got into even your first trigger,
  


24   people back in the office were saying, holy cow.
  


25   What's going on here?  I mean, you still didn't
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 1   hit a trigger.
  


 2                  So it's kind of bringing people
  


 3   current and sort of asking everyone to take
  


 4   another hard look at this, use some better science
  


 5   and better methodologies and come up with a
  


 6   drought trigger, drought triggers that work for
  


 7   you.  Because they need to be unique for each
  


 8   system, and the communication piece is important.
  


 9                  We realize that.  There was
  


10   insufficient communication at the municipal levels
  


11   and that's the other piece that needs to be
  


12   addressed.
  


13                  JOHN HUDAK:  The RWA has been
  


14   working with Peter in a firm called Hydrologic.
  


15   So we just completed a model of our system.
  


16                  And it's really amazing, once you
  


17   have the model set up with the scenarios you can
  


18   run, whether it's demand or climate, or streamflow
  


19   regulations, you get answers pretty quickly and
  


20   inexpensively.
  


21                  DENISE RUZICKA:  The one comment I
  


22   wanted to make is I know that they talked about
  


23   the standardization.  And for that I wouldn't
  


24   expect every reservoir to say, like, oh, 20
  


25   percent reduction, or whatever.  They all are
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 1   unique systems.
  


 2                  So I agree with that, but I think
  


 3   the standardization has to be -- is there has to
  


 4   be some kind of standard in terms of all the
  


 5   modeling that's used so that everyone is using at
  


 6   least a certain type of model, but you do it, you
  


 7   know, with any kind of hydraulics analysis, or
  


 8   hydrological analysis, you set some kind of a
  


 9   standard.
  


10                  Like let's say the storm water,
  


11   you're using a HEC model, or this or that.  So
  


12   that's the standardization I would be looking for.
  


13   So it's not about that every reservoir has to be
  


14   at a certain level, but what's the, you know, low
  


15   level bar?
  


16                  What's the standard that every
  


17   modeling has to meet?  And then if they have
  


18   better modeling, or if they're using a new
  


19   modeling, is it at least meeting a certain
  


20   criteria?  And that's what I would be looking for,
  


21   for standardization.
  


22                  PETER B. GALANT:  This is not
  


23   complex modeling.  It's simple mass balance stuff.
  


24   The complexity comes from trying to model what the
  


25   operations are being done in the field, but there,
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 1   you can do this on a spreadsheet.
  


 2                  DENISE RUZICKA:  Well, some of the
  


 3   standardization has to do with like the type of
  


 4   rainfall data they're using.  So for example,
  


 5   going back a hundred years.  Is that what we want
  


 6   to do now?
  


 7                  Does it really matter what
  


 8   happened a hundred years when we're having climate
  


 9   change?  Should we be looking at the newer
  


10   forecasts, and that's moving forward in terms of
  


11   rainfall data and precipitation data?
  


12                  Because you don't want to, like
  


13   have, you know, the old data skewing what's really
  


14   happening.  So those are the types of things that
  


15   need to have discussion.
  


16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anything?
  


17                  Yes, Len?
  


18                  LEN DeJONG:  Jack, very briefly.
  


19   Len DeJong, Pomperaug River Watershed coalition.
  


20                  Similar to the way we kicked off
  


21   the development of the state water plan looking at
  


22   other states, has the group thought about looking
  


23   at other states in terms of how they've managed
  


24   this issue?
  


25                  PETER B. GALANT:  We have not.  I
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 1   sit on a similar workgroup in Massachusetts that's
  


 2   trying to come up with the same.  We're kind of
  


 3   still on this four-step process we're discussing
  


 4   now.
  


 5                  We've seen -- I think Pennsylvania
  


 6   had a pretty good manual on drought trigger plans,
  


 7   but we haven't done an exhaustive search.
  


 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  To be
  


 9   continued.  Certainly lots to discuss in terms of
  


10   drought.
  


11                  The other component of this is
  


12   educating the public.  I mean, I think that we
  


13   never let the public know what's going on until we
  


14   get to a crisis, as we have in the past like in
  


15   Southwest Connecticut where Aquarion did a really
  


16   good job working together with public health and
  


17   DEEP in terms of putting together emergency plans,
  


18   and local officials were pretty cooperative there.
  


19                  So thank you.  Good job.  Thank you
  


20   very much.
  


21                  Do we have any funding update
  


22   anymore?
  


23                  LORI MATHIEU:  No.
  


24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Nicholas, anything
  


25   more on legislative?
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 1                  NICK NEELEY:  No.  I mean, there's
  


 2   the -- of course, the state water plan trying to
  


 3   get through.  There's the study, the drought
  


 4   studies that right now -- it said, require the
  


 5   Water Planning Council to do a study by
  


 6   February 1, 2019.  There's a bill on lead service
  


 7   pipe replacements.  There's a bill on fair market
  


 8   value of water systems, the municipal water
  


 9   systems.  There's the DPH bill, your agency bill.
  


10                  And I think that covers it.
  


11                  LORI MATHIEU:  How about the one on
  


12   lead service lines?
  


13                  NICK NEELEY:  Lead service lines?
  


14                  LORI MATHIEU:  Which bill is that?
  


15                  DENISE RUZICKA:  53-45.
  


16                  LORI MATHIEU:  53-45.  Okay.
  


17                  Is that moving forward?
  


18                  NICK NEELEY:  It got out of
  


19   committee.  So it's just waiting to get a fiscal
  


20   note, and get a bill summary and have the
  


21   legislative commissioner's office at the Capitol
  


22   look it over.
  


23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Nick.
  


24                  Okay.  Under old business we're
  


25   going to look at the proposed quarry extension,
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 1   and the public act, Lori and Bruce, to have them
  


 2   together.
  


 3                  Just a few quick -- I guess, people
  


 4   are a little bit confused about what exactly our
  


 5   charge is with 16-61, and I think this breaks it
  


 6   down with these next three PowerPoint slides in
  


 7   terms of what our charge is.
  


 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  So Linda, did you
  


 9   have any handouts?  I know we had a few copies of
  


10   the public act.
  


11                  We don't have a lot, but maybe if
  


12   you could give Linda your e-mail address if you're
  


13   interested in the public act.  I don't know if the
  


14   public act itself is actually up on our webpage.
  


15   It should be, if it isn't.
  


16                  So 16-61, this is the language we
  


17   wanted to make sure that we shared with everybody.
  


18   I think there's a lot of questions.  I received a
  


19   lot of questions about, what are the next steps?
  


20   Who's going to do what, when, how?  What happens
  


21   when?
  


22                  I think it's really important that
  


23   the study itself, the whole report is up on PURA's
  


24   webpage for review.  We've received paper copies.
  


25   Our group has gotten together.  I think Bruce --
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 1   Bruce is going be the lead of pulling together
  


 2   people and comments within the four Water Planning
  


 3   Council agencies.
  


 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  He's nodding, yes,
  


 5   he is.
  


 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  He's nodding, yes.
  


 7   But this was just the public act itself.  I think
  


 8   that the language of the public act -- Linda
  


 9   pulled these slides together so that people could
  


10   see them, what the requirements are for an
  


11   environmental study, and is acceptable to the
  


12   Water Planning Council.
  


13                  Okay.  To require the study to
  


14   examine the impact of the change of use, and then
  


15   the study that would include an analysis of items
  


16   one through six.  So that's the requirements in
  


17   the public act itself.
  


18                  So the next slide.
  


19                  So the timeline is really
  


20   important.  At the conclusion of the study, an
  


21   independent third-party is required to submit a
  


22   written report of the results to the Water
  


23   Planning Council CEQ, and New Britain's
  


24   conservation committee.
  


25                  So that's been done from what I







72


 1   understand -- not more than 90 days after receipt
  


 2   of the report.  So we received the report in
  


 3   February, February -- Gail, the date?
  


 4   February 12th?  February 18th?
  


 5                  GAIL LUCCINA:  No, it was later
  


 6   than that, actually.  It was the 28th.
  


 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  The 28th of
  


 8   February.  So 90 days after February 28th the
  


 9   Water Planning Council seeks it to be required to
  


10   provide written comments on such report to New
  


11   Britain.
  


12                  That's what we're in right now and
  


13   what we are doing, along with I believe CEQ as
  


14   well, not later than 30 days after receipt of the
  


15   comments from the Water Planning Council and CEQ
  


16   New Britain is required to publish a notice
  


17   concerning the report informing the public
  


18   regarding a public hearing and receipt of public
  


19   comment on such report.
  


20                  So New Britain is to hold a public
  


21   hearing.  And then not after 30 days after receipt
  


22   of the comments New Britain is required to hold --
  


23   okay.  That's a repeat of the fourth bullet.  The
  


24   third bullet and the fourth bullet are similar.
  


25                  So not later than 60 days after the
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 1   public hearing the Water Planning Council, in
  


 2   consultation with CEQ shall submit to the joint
  


 3   standing committees and the General Assembly a
  


 4   report on the results of the environmental study
  


 5   to the Water Planning Council, and CEQ comments on
  


 6   review of such report, a summary of the public
  


 7   comments received, and comments, and the Water
  


 8   Planning Council and CEQ's recommendations.
  


 9                  That comes right from the public
  


10   act.  So there are a lot of questions.  I've had
  


11   many people come to me and ask, where are they
  


12   going to submit comments?  And to who?  And who is
  


13   going to hold the public hearing?  And when is
  


14   that going to happen?  And what's the timing of
  


15   things?  So the public act itself plays all of
  


16   that out -- and if I could read better that would
  


17   be good.
  


18                  But there's time -- all the
  


19   timeframes are within the public act.  So I know
  


20   we've received some comments.
  


21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.  We received
  


22   comments and we do plan on scheduling a site visit
  


23   with CEQ and the Water Planning Council.  The
  


24   public will be invited and publicly noticed, and
  


25   hopefully we'll do that in the near future so we







74


 1   can go take a look at it firsthand.
  


 2                  Any questions or comments?
  


 3                  Margaret?
  


 4                  MARGARET MINER:  Yes, we have had
  


 5   questions from people who wanted to submit
  


 6   comments.  I think this is the right time, but I'm
  


 7   not sure of the deadline.
  


 8                  They stumble if they to go to the
  


 9   PURA docket.  You have to register, I think,
  


10   first -- and in our office Tony often helps and
  


11   PURA has always been helpful.
  


12                  But one of the questions was people
  


13   wanted to know, could they just submit their
  


14   comments directly to the Water Planning Council on
  


15   that website rather than going to the PURA docket?
  


16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Nick, could we do
  


17   that?
  


18                  NICK NEELEY:  Yeah, I think one of
  


19   the things we had suggested was to use the Survey
  


20   Monkey which seemed to work very well when we were
  


21   asking for comments on the state water plan.
  


22   Tony, I know, and others -- because that was a lot
  


23   easier to use and lot less trouble.
  


24                  So I would, you know, recommend
  


25   that we set up a comment process, so to say, for
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 1   water planning using the Survey Monkey and push
  


 2   the link out to the list we have been using for
  


 3   all the water matters -- and what do you think,
  


 4   Margaret?
  


 5                  MARGARET MINER:  That worked quite
  


 6   well, as I recall.  I think with the Survey Monkey
  


 7   You just right go to the Survey Monkey and then if
  


 8   you wanted to -- I believe if you wanted to attach
  


 9   you could attach your comments in Word, or you
  


10   could write them right in on the form or in PDF,
  


11   if you wanted.
  


12                  So I thought it worked quite well.
  


13   People are somewhat -- they seem to get used to it
  


14   pretty quickly, whereas they still stumble trying
  


15   to get into the docket.
  


16                  NICK NEELEY:  And it's something
  


17   they worked with, and as Margaret points out
  


18   they've done it already.
  


19                  And that we could -- I guess, you
  


20   could decide later on -- I guess the City could
  


21   decide whether they wanted to, sort of, use that
  


22   location when they go out for their public
  


23   comment, or whether they wanted to have their own
  


24   public comment section on the City's website.
  


25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I do think it's
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 1   important that the public understand, though, that
  


 2   any comments that come in now are directly through
  


 3   the Water Planning Council and are not in response
  


 4   to the notice that's required and the public
  


 5   hearing that will be held.  I mean, it's
  


 6   pre-notice.
  


 7                  NICK NEELEY:  I think when you set
  


 8   up the link on the water plan website I think you
  


 9   put a note up there to that effect.  That's a good
  


10   point.
  


11                  But I think you also acknowledge
  


12   that whatever comments come in now or later get
  


13   reflected in the summary of comments that we have
  


14   to do when we submit the final to the City.
  


15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
  


16                  A VOICE:  Excuse me.  What's the
  


17   docket number?
  


18                  NICK NEELEY:  I honestly forgot.
  


19                  MARGARET MINER:  Me too.
  


20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll get that for
  


21   you.
  


22                  NICK NEELEY:  We'll warn you if you
  


23   go there you may just get more confused.
  


24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Lori will get it for
  


25   you.
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 1                  Yes?
  


 2                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Good afternoon,
  


 3   Jack.
  


 4                  Paul Zagorsky.  I echo their
  


 5   comments because I think the way the CEQ set up
  


 6   their comment period is we could just send them, I
  


 7   think, to the director, or the executive director
  


 8   of CEQ -- and e-mail addresses, I've gone to the
  


 9   docket and I called PURA to say, help me.  I am
  


10   struggling here.  And they're very helpful, but to
  


11   a lot of people that's going to be an impediment
  


12   that they're not going to do it.
  


13                  I mean, an e-mail is the best.  I
  


14   think, you know, e-mail at so-and-so because you
  


15   put that out there.  People sent an e-mail.  It
  


16   gets in there.  I think there's a lot of people
  


17   who are going to comment who want to comment on
  


18   this, and it's just, you know, giving them a fair
  


19   opportunity to be heard.
  


20                  And one other things, too, I would
  


21   just note on this, and I'm familiar with the
  


22   public act, but I'm just -- because I'm just
  


23   playing on Word.  Because we have it listed under
  


24   old business and it says, Leonard Engineering
  


25   report; proposed Quarry expansion and future
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 1   storage water reservoir.
  


 2                  The public act is -- 16-61 is An
  


 3   Act Concerning an Environmental Study on a Change
  


 4   in Use in the New Britain Water Company Land.  And
  


 5   to me what's written here doesn't reconcile with
  


 6   the environmental study.
  


 7                  What's written here says, Tilcon is
  


 8   going to blow up the mountain.  We're going to
  


 9   give you a reservoir.  That's not what's before
  


10   you.  That's not what's before the CEQ.  What's
  


11   before you is the environmental impact on a change
  


12   in use.
  


13                  What's clear from the study is this
  


14   is a significant environmental site, and that's
  


15   what I think just the wording should be.  And even
  


16   when I look at their summary, which they do a
  


17   cost-benefit analysis, which is not in the public
  


18   act, the first two pages are all about Tilcon and
  


19   the project benefits.  And then a half page is
  


20   directed to the environmental.  So everything is
  


21   skewered the other way.
  


22                  I just would like to kind of put it
  


23   into reverse and focus on what the public act
  


24   says, not what Leonard or Tilcon, or New Britain
  


25   want to say.
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 1                  Thank you.
  


 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Point noted.
  


 3                  VALERIE ROSSETTI:  Could I also
  


 4   just mention about the PURA docket.  One of the
  


 5   problems is --
  


 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  When you speak
  


 7   please identify yourself so our transcriber has
  


 8   it.
  


 9                  VALERIE ROSSETTI:  Val Rossetti
  


10   from Save Our Water.
  


11                  So there's a problem sometimes
  


12   using the docket if you don't use Internet
  


13   Explorer as your search engine.  So that's one
  


14   issue.  The other is I note -- because this is in
  


15   the news now, and it's appeared in the New Britain
  


16   paper and it's appeared on the Internet.  People
  


17   from the public are wanting to comment.
  


18                  One concern I have is if -- I don't
  


19   know how long it's going to take you to do the
  


20   whole Survey Monkey, but people are wanting to
  


21   write in now.  I don't know if their comments are
  


22   just going to be just lost somewhere and not, you
  


23   know, not appear in this summary that's a public
  


24   comments received and commented to.
  


25                  So some people are sending them to







80


 1   CEQ.  Some are sending them to you.  Some will be
  


 2   sent to the City of New Britain.  Will all of
  


 3   those be compiled, or do you guys know how that
  


 4   will work?
  


 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I would think all of
  


 6   them would be compiled.  We've got the letters on
  


 7   the state water plan.  We certainly attempted our
  


 8   very best to make sure nothing was lost in the
  


 9   shuffle.
  


10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So what the
  


11   public act specifically says is a statement
  


12   informing members of the public of the
  


13   opportunity to submit comments to the Water
  


14   Planning Council for a period of 30 days, and
  


15   that's following the public hearing in New
  


16   Britain.
  


17                  I mean, that is the official public
  


18   comment portion of that.
  


19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So there's going to
  


20   be yet another time after the public hearing that
  


21   people can potentially --
  


22                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  That's actually
  


23   the former public comment period.  We're not
  


24   actually in a formal public comment period right
  


25   now.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So to your point,
  


 2   Val, at that point I think if people want to say
  


 3   something directly to the Water Planning Council
  


 4   as they have in the past they could.
  


 5                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  If I may say, also?
  


 6   It is in consultation with the CEQ, and the CEQ
  


 7   has given -- there's an artificial date that
  


 8   they've put out there to have comments in there.
  


 9                  So I think, you know, as a matter
  


10   if you're having public hearings I think it's
  


11   better to put something in writing than to just --
  


12   so it gives a paper trail.  Because when I read --
  


13   the statute is you have 90 days to make comments
  


14   to New Britain.  New Britain takes it and then I
  


15   think the public can comment on your comments to
  


16   New Britain, and then it comes back to you again
  


17   when you guys do that.
  


18                  And I guess my position is this
  


19   Council has always been very fair in terms of
  


20   allowing people to speak on this issue.  And I
  


21   would like to feel that, you know, the timeframe
  


22   to comment should be at any hearing or at anytime
  


23   throughout the process, because this does change
  


24   and it's kind of fluid.
  


25                  And you know, I also want to thank
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 1   you for taking a site visit at some point in time,
  


 2   because I think that's crucial.  So we appreciate
  


 3   that.
  


 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We all think that's
  


 5   very important.
  


 6                  Yes?
  


 7                  NICK NEELEY:  So for those of you
  


 8   are who are interested and brave enough, the
  


 9   docket number is 16-08-43.
  


10                  But Paul makes a very good point.
  


11   You know, the comments you make now, you're
  


12   probably going to make comments on the report
  


13   itself.  And just high-level comments on the idea,
  


14   but that second comment period people may also
  


15   want to comment on comments that the CEQ made, or
  


16   the comments that the Water Planning Council made.
  


17                  LORI MATHIEU:  And I think at any
  


18   point in time -- because a number of people have
  


19   come to me and said, how can I comment?  When
  


20   should I comment?  You can comment now.
  


21                  Send your comments now to the Water
  


22   Planning Council, and send them to the CEQ.  And
  


23   then wait until you see our comments and then
  


24   comment on those.
  


25                  Come to the public hearing, provide







83


 1   some verbal testimony, and then also provide
  


 2   written.  I mean, if you're concerned, you comment
  


 3   and like you've mentioned, Paul, we've always
  


 4   accepted comments.
  


 5                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  I agree.
  


 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  And we would be
  


 7   happy to see them and consider them.
  


 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  But I think it's
  


 9   also important that the process that the agencies
  


10   are going through now is their own independent
  


11   review of the report, which we'll then work
  


12   together as members of the Water Planning
  


13   Council to come up with a position.
  


14                  So what we're not doing right now
  


15   is processing public comment, and I think that's
  


16   the piece that's important.
  


17                  MARGARET MINER:  You would not be
  


18   reading public comment prior to the hearing in New
  


19   Britain.  Is that what you're saying?
  


20                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I'm saying that
  


21   in preparing reports, our comments, our comments
  


22   are our technical review of the report.
  


23                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Can I?
  


24                  Just in response to that, because
  


25   you have staff who are doing this and I think the
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 1   CEQ -- and this isn't spelled out in there, but
  


 2   you know it's in consultation with them and they
  


 3   are taking comments.
  


 4                  And my hope is that they look at
  


 5   that because the CEQ does not have the staff.  I
  


 6   mean, their budget is as limited as possible to,
  


 7   you know, look at water supply, look at DEEP
  


 8   issues, look at DPH issues.
  


 9                  I mean, you have -- you said you've
  


10   assigned it to your staff, and they don't really
  


11   have a staff.  They don't have four separate
  


12   entities that can take a look at it.  So I would
  


13   think and hope that the comments that are
  


14   submitted to the CEQ, they will incorporate them
  


15   into -- when they're communicating with you on
  


16   that.
  


17                  I understand what you're saying is,
  


18   right now your staffs are looking at it, but I
  


19   think it is important for the other entity charged
  


20   with looking at this study that has no staff that
  


21   those comments be allowed in now.
  


22                  LORI MATHIEU:  I mean, anybody who
  


23   wants to comment, I think that we have an open
  


24   comment period now.  You can comment at every
  


25   Water Planning Council meeting.  At the end of the
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 1   meeting you can also send comments, written
  


 2   comments.
  


 3                  But I think to Betsey's point in
  


 4   this, in the public act -- that's why I wanted to
  


 5   put it up here and get it out to people.  If you
  


 6   want to see the actual language there is going to
  


 7   be a formal period to comment, and I think it's
  


 8   important to know that.
  


 9                  But it's important if you have
  


10   concerns, if you have anything you want to say, I
  


11   think comment as much, as many times as you would
  


12   like.  There's many, many opportunities which is
  


13   the good thing.
  


14                  I know for myself I've read the
  


15   plan.  I have given it to my staff.  They're
  


16   reading it.  We're talking about what to say and
  


17   how to say it right now.  And if anybody comments
  


18   and sends anything in, we're going to read those.
  


19   So I think whatever people have to say and want to
  


20   say it's important.
  


21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thanks, Lori.
  


22                  Nick?
  


23                  NICK NEELEY:  I have another
  


24   comment -- no.
  


25                  So will people have the option of
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 1   either e-mailing them to the Water Planning
  


 2   Council?
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
  


 4                  NICK NEELEY:  Or Survey Monkey?
  


 5                  CORINNE FITTING:  We'll set up the
  


 6   Survey Monkey.  It will probably take a couple of
  


 7   days to do that.
  


 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  For the Survey
  


 9   Monkey?
  


10                  CORINNE FITTING:  For the Survey
  


11   Monkey, but they can still send it to the e-mail
  


12   address for the Water Planning Council.
  


13                  LORI MATHIEU:  Which is -- it's up
  


14   online.  It's on the webpage, and give the e-mail
  


15   address.
  


16                  CORINNE FITTING:  Oh, WPC@CT.gov.
  


17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.
  


18                  So we'll work on the Survey Monkey.
  


19   I know Corinne was really good at pulling that
  


20   together.  Linda, you can work together on that.
  


21                  Yes?
  


22                  PETER HEARN:  I'm Peter Hearn, I'm
  


23   staff with the CEQ.  And it's been mentioned a few
  


24   times that we're receiving comments.  It's not on
  


25   our website yet.  The intention is that maybe
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 1   Wednesday or Thursday we will have a link to the
  


 2   report on our site.
  


 3                  And people are welcome to send in
  


 4   e-mails, and it is our intention to review any
  


 5   comments we get before we create our own comments,
  


 6   our own draft comments that will be approved by
  


 7   the Council.
  


 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions
  


 9   regarding -- I'm going to call it, Public Act
  


10   16-61.  Any more questions surrounding that?
  


11
  


12                     (No response.)
  


13
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  What we have
  


15   left is a WUCC update.
  


16                  LORI MATHIEU:  Is anyone left to
  


17   listen to this?
  


18                  So the WUCC update.  Yes, I knew it
  


19   was about the WUCC.  So the integrated reports for
  


20   all three WUCCs are out for public comment.
  


21   Public comments I believe are due -- I'm going to
  


22   look at David.
  


23                  And David?
  


24                  DAVID KALIFA:  20th, April 20th.
  


25                  LORI MATHIEU:  April 20th.  So
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 1   coming up public comments are due on the
  


 2   integrated report and the executive summaries.
  


 3   Right?  For all three WUCC areas.
  


 4                  And the WUCCs are holding their
  


 5   meetings later this month -- than usual, because
  


 6   we're waiting for the public comment period to
  


 7   end.  So the WUCC meetings are the week after the
  


 8   20th of April.  So they are one right after the
  


 9   other during that following week in April.
  


10                  So if you have them on your
  


11   calendar, make sure you check those dates so you
  


12   have the right dates for the WUCC meetings in
  


13   April.
  


14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Before we --
  


15   question?  No.  Any other public comment this
  


16   afternoon?
  


17                  Any other public comment?  Len?
  


18                  LEN DeJONG:  Jack, on a light note
  


19   and a shameless commercial.
  


20                  On April 21st the PRWC will again
  


21   be hosting Woodbury Earth Day at Hollow Park from
  


22   eleven to four.  The event is free.  Parking is
  


23   free.  Do bring money for your PRWC raffle
  


24   tickets.  It's the largest -- we believe it's the
  


25   largest Earth Day event in Connecticut.  So if
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 1   you're not already participating elsewhere in your
  


 2   communities, please join us.  And thanks.
  


 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Len.
  


 4                  TOLLIE MILLER:  In the spirit of
  


 5   doing public comment, as Lori said, at any time,
  


 6   I'm from Save Our Water, Tollie Miller.  And I
  


 7   wanted to put public comment in, if I can?
  


 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure, absolutely.
  


 9                  TOLLIE MILLER:  We need wider
  


10   aisles.
  


11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  You know, I
  


12   apologize.  We -- at the last minute we were
  


13   shuffled over here.  We're usually over there, but
  


14   we had a little scheduling conflict.
  


15                  TOLLIE MILLER:  So these comments
  


16   have been sent in, but we wanted to read them into
  


17   the public record.
  


18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.
  


19                  TOLLIE MILLER:  So again, my name
  


20   is Tollie Miller from Save Our Water Connecticut.
  


21                  Members of Save Our Water had
  


22   previously spoken at the Water Planning Council
  


23   hearings on their opposition to the proposed
  


24   Tilcon expansion in New Britain, which would allow
  


25   stripmining on protected watershed lands owned by
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 1   the New Britain Water Company in return for an
  


 2   undisclosed sum of money and the potential for a
  


 3   new water reservoir 40 years in the future.
  


 4                  As the WPC is well aware the
  


 5   recently released draft of Connecticut's first
  


 6   state water plan lists as one of its top ten
  


 7   consensus-based policy priorities the protection
  


 8   of class-one and class-two lands.
  


 9                  Allowing this swap to proceed would
  


10   set a dangerous precedent for future loss of high
  


11   priority watershed land and would potentially
  


12   imperil the State's dedication to preserving the
  


13   highest quality drinking water in the nation.
  


14                  The environmental study recently
  


15   completed by Leonard Engineering as a prerequisite
  


16   to proceeding with Tilcon's expansion is also
  


17   cause for great concern.  It appears that multiple
  


18   vernal pools will be lost or impacted, endangering
  


19   several amphibian an reptile species; that
  


20   breeding bird species of greatest conservation
  


21   need will lose their critical habitat; that a
  


22   portion of the Metacomet Trail will be destroyed,
  


23   and that significant forested lands will be
  


24   eliminated.
  


25                  And that inadequacies in the study







91


 1   led to failure to investigate certain wildlife
  


 2   during particularly important periods.
  


 3   Essentially the entire habitat will be lost at the
  


 4   new quarry site and degraded along its adjacent
  


 5   limits.
  


 6                  Additionally the billions of
  


 7   gallons of filtered water currently provided by
  


 8   the 131 acres will be lost during the 40 years of
  


 9   stripmining.  We would hope that the drinking
  


10   water needs of New Britain can be critically
  


11   evaluated, and if necessary addressed in a far
  


12   less destructive manner.
  


13                  Save Our Water Connecticut strongly
  


14   opposes the approval of the Tilcon/New Britain
  


15   expansion and thanks the Water Planning Council
  


16   for considering these views.
  


17                  Thank you.
  


18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.
  


19   Appreciate your comments.
  


20                  Any other public comments this
  


21   afternoon?  Any other public comment?
  


22
  


23                     (No response.)
  


24
  


25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, two things.
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 1   May 1st -- our next meeting is going to be May 2nd
  


 2   at 1:30 here.  And the other thing on May 1st at
  


 3   4:30 is the CWWA water event that they have at the
  


 4   state capital in the LOB.
  


 5                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes, it's National
  


 6   Drinking Water Week and it will be, I think, our
  


 7   education award winner there, our commissioner
  


 8   will be there.
  


 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  It's a really nice
  


10   event.  The people -- students that are going to
  


11   pursue a career in water engineering or water
  


12   resources, environmental, and it's really great
  


13   time.  So I just wanted to point that out.
  


14                  Unfortunately I cannot be there,
  


15   but Commissioner Caron will be representing me
  


16   over there.
  


17                  So anything else to come before us?
  


18
  


19                     (No response.)
  


20
  


21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, motion to
  


22   adjourn.
  


23                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So moved.
  


24                  LORI MATHIEU:  Second.
  


25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.
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 1                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
  


 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Very
  


 3   much.  Have a good evening.
  


 4
  


 5                  (Whereupon, the above proceedings
  


 6   were concluded at 3:11 p.m.)
  


 7
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� 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll call

 2   this meeting of the Water Planning Council to

 3   order for April 3, 2018.  The first order of

 4   business will be the approval of the March -- my

 5   mic should be on.  Can you hear me?

 6                  ELAINE SISTARE:  Hi, Jack.  It's

 7   Elaine Sistare on the phone.  I can hear you fine.

 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Who else

 9   is on the phone?  Anybody else on the phone

10   besides Elaine?

11                  JOE LALIBERTE:  Joe Laliberte with

12   CDM Smith.

13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Hi, Joe.

14                  JOE LALIBERTE:  Hi, Jack.

15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else?

16

17                     (No response.)

18

19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So the first

20   order is the approval of the March 6th transcript.

21   Did we get that?

22                  THE REPORTER:  I don't recall if I

23   sent it by e-mail, but --

24                  LAURA LUPOLI:  You have it, yes.

25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Laura?


                               4
� 1                  LAURA LUPOLI:  It went to the WPC.

 2                  I sent it to the WPC.  It's posted

 3   on the website also.

 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We can hold.  Okay.

 5   We'll wait and hold of on that until the next

 6   month.

 7                  The next is correspondence

 8   received.  We have received several pieces of

 9   information that will be posted onto the website.

10                  Lori, would you like to?

11                  LORI MATHIEU:  Sure.  I don't have

12   all the pieces in front of me, but I have -- to

13   enter into the record and then place them up on

14   our webpage.  There was the comments from CEQ,

15   Carl Wagner in particular concerning public trust.

16   We received that, and we should make sure that

17   that's up on our webpage.

18                  We also received as the Water

19   Planning Council the correspondence from, I

20   believe it was Day Pitney through Betsy Guerra.

21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That was through

22   CWWA.

23                  LORI MATHIEU:  Through CWWA

24   concerning the public trust in the state water

25   plan.  And just recently received a paper from
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� 1   Kirk Westphal representing Kleinfelder, formerly

 2   of CDM, concerning public trust, water as a public

 3   trust.  And all of those documents will be placed

 4   up on the Water Planning Council page as our

 5   correspondence received.

 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And I

 7   believe that's -- did anybody else receive any

 8   correspondence?

 9                  Again that would be up on our

10   website for people to review.

11                  Any questions on that?

12

13                  (No response.)

14

15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Next is the state

16   water plan update.  Mr. Neeley, would you like to

17   brief us briefly on your conversation with the

18   liaisons?

19                  NICK NEELEY:  And one of the things

20   that we had to call the legislative liaisons from

21   DPH and DEEP, and PURA, and Kelly Sinko from

22   OPM -- so one of the suggestions they made was to

23   reach out to the chairs of the four committees who

24   have to approve the plan and recommended the plan.

25                  Send them an e-mail just
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 2   submitted.  They may have a hearing.  It may be

 3   included in there a two-page executive summary to

 4   give them a little -- to all the members of the

 5   committee to give them a little flavor of the

 6   plan, and to also include the piece you referred

 7   to earlier, the Kirk Westphal piece on the public

 8   trust, because obviously, you know, the public

 9   trust is an issue right now among every, each and

10   every stakeholder.

11                  I think it needs to be addressed in

12   some fashion to the chairs of the committee who

13   are getting lobbied and talked to and spoken to

14   about this issue by all sides, everyone concerned

15   with the state water plan.  So I think it's an

16   issue that has to be addressed in order to get

17   this thing moving forward, getting a public

18   hearing on it and getting it favorably voted on by

19   the Legislature.

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Nick.

21                  Any questions for Nick?

22                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So it would come

23   from Jack, Nick, the proposal?

24                  NICK NEELEY:  Well, it could come

25   from, you know, the four of you.
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 2                  NICK NEELEY:  Yeah, it could come

 3   before you, but I think this issue of public trust

 4   has to be addressed in some fashion.  Because

 5   obviously, each side feels very, very strongly

 6   about it for their own particular reasons, without

 7   you know, saying which one is more legitimate than

 8   others.  They're all -- everybody, well, everybody

 9   has got their own concerns.  So --

10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And including an

11   offer for a presentation by the Water Planning

12   Council on the state water plan?

13                  NICK NEELEY:  Right.

14                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And what's

15   included in it?

16                  NICK NEELEY:  We could draft

17   something pretty straightforward.

18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm not sure even

19   before I send it, but we'll get it done and

20   quickly.  And --

21                  NICK NEELEY:  So it's a

22   recommendation of these folks.

23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it's a good

24   recommendation, and we also know that when we do

25   finally go before the committee they want the
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 2                  NICK NEELEY:  Well, I understand

 3   from one chairperson that talked about 20 minutes

 4   and sort of laid out what he thought the remarks

 5   should address, why the plan was set up and what

 6   it does, what they have to do.

 7                  But again, if you find there's

 8   eight -- actually, there's more there.  I think

 9   there's 14 chairs with the tide in the Senate.  So

10   I'm trying to coordinate things through the DPH,

11   the Public Health Committee administrator,

12   Beverly -- I forget her last name.  So we're

13   trying to work through her.

14                  We're first trying to sort of get

15   some direction from the Water Planning Council in

16   terms whether you think the idea of sending

17   something to these committees and their members

18   about the public hearing, you know, maybe get the

19   ball moving a little.

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it's a good

21   idea.  I mean, the Legislature has -- as I was

22   saying earlier, we're one of hundreds of items

23   that they're dealing with up there right now.

24   They haven't even finished up the budget

25   situation.
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 2   get as front and center to them is a good thing,

 3   and I think we should do that.  And just the end

 4   of it would be to offer to go before them and make

 5   a presentation.

 6                  NICK NEELEY:  The session ends, you

 7   know, six weeks from tomorrow.

 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  Right.  So it's the

 9   beginning of May.  Right?  A short session.

10                  NICK NEELEY:  May 11th, May 10th

11   thereabouts.

12                  LORI MATHIEU:  So Nick, to me that

13   sounds perfect to get a brief statement through

14   Jack from all of us.  That would then -- and I

15   would agree that attaching the Kirk Westphal

16   page-and-a-half paper would make some sense to do,

17   because it just provides some clarity on public

18   trust.

19                  And that offering a presentation,

20   Betsey, as you mentioned, keeping a very brief.

21   We already -- our outreach team has already worked

22   up a presentation.  It has twenty-something

23   slides, 22.

24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Shorter.

25                  LORI MATHIEU:  We could shorten it.
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 2   gives a presentation.

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll give it on

 4   behalf of the Council and the councilmembers with

 5   me.

 6                  DAVID KALIFA:  I would be amenable

 7   to that.

 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's fine with me

 9   and we'll keep it brief.

10                  NICK NEELEY:  And you know, it may

11   add to that e-mail if the committee, you know, the

12   dates that people are available.

13                  And unfortunately, it's going to be

14   hard to get a date that works for all of you.  So

15   we're going to have to -- after we draft a memo

16   with the dates in there we'll, you know, you guys

17   can take a look at it and decide.

18                  LORI MATHIEU:  Decide on dates?

19                  NICK NEELEY:  We'll put in whatever

20   dates.  We can put in dates you're individually

21   available, what dates you're all available.  And

22   folks in the committee will decide what works best

23   for them and their members.

24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think if the
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 2   critical you be there.

 3                  NICK NEELEY:  I'm sorry?

 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Full disclosure, I

 5   have the worst schedule of everyone.  So I'll, you

 6   know, if I have to fly back from somewhere I'll

 7   make it happen.  Okay?

 8                  NICK NEELEY:  So you want us to

 9   draft something to give to you?

10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

11                  NICK NEELEY:  All right.  We'll

12   draft something in the next day or so, and send it

13   off to you.

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

15                  NICK NEELEY:  Then you can look it

16   over.

17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Great.  Thank you.

18                  NICK NEELEY:  Anything else?

19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  No, that's perfect.

20                  Are we all in agreement?  All set?

21                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes.

22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Margaret,

23   good afternoon.

24                  MARGARET MINER:  Good afternoon.

25                  JOHN HUDAK:  Good afternoon.
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 2   next up.

 3                  JOHN HUDAK:  Yes.  Just a few items

 4   for updates.  Actually a pretty big one.  As far

 5   as our cochair, Margaret has announced her plans

 6   to step down as cochair but still stay on in the

 7   group.

 8                  She has nominated Alicea for her to

 9   replace her as cochair.  The advisory group is

10   just delaying action for a month to allow anybody

11   else on the instream side to step up if they're

12   interested, but I do expect we'll be back here in

13   May for a formal appointment.

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Before you move on?

15                  I know Margaret is still going to

16   be here, but I have to say that she and I may not

17   always see eye to eye on things.  I love to get

18   emails from her at nine o'clock at night when

19   everybody else is sleeping, or I better go to

20   sleep.  And she's --

21                  MARGARET MINER:  Nightmares?

22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's right.  She's

23   advocating something to me, but I can't thank her

24   enough for what she has done for this Council, for

25   the advisory group, for the water industry in
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 2                  She's been with us since day one

 3   and she's truly an advocate for the people of the

 4   state of Connecticut and I'm glad she's going to

 5   still be here with us as a member.

 6                  MARGARET MINER:  Thank you, Jack.

 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And I'm glad she is

 8   still going to be with us.  So --

 9                  JOHN HUDAK:  I do hope I'm not

10   going to be burning out cochairs every six months.

11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It hasn't

12   happened until you, John.  Margaret has been a

13   stalwart up until now.

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's right.

15                  JOHN HUDAK:  We also have a

16   nominating committee forum to present our annual

17   slate to the Council, which will be in October.  A

18   five-member team of two instream members, Len

19   DeJong and Karen Burnaska; two out-of-stream

20   members, which is Dan Lawrence and Josh

21   Chancellor; and our neutral representative is

22   Aaron Boutros, so they'll be working over the next

23   few months to formally draft our slate.

24                  Also the four advisory group

25   members have volunteered to serve on an
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 2   examining how the state water plan implementation

 3   workgroup might be organized and structured.  And

 4   that's Margaret, Len, Virginia and myself.

 5                  Also in the interest of getting

 6   some broader perspectives we have planned to reach

 7   out to the former state water plan committees just

 8   to get some more people involved.  We did put out

 9   a draft that we sent to you last week -- we were

10   going to send it out last week.

11                  We decided, well, at this meeting

12   coming up on the holiday, maybe you can get a

13   chance to look at it, but we would be happy to

14   take any feedback and hopefully get it out in the

15   next few days.

16                  LORI MATHIEU:  I was fine with it.

17   I looked at it.  I'm fine with it.

18                  DAVID KALIFA:  I didn't have a

19   chance to look at it.

20                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I didn't have a

21   chance to look at it, but I'm fine with it going

22   out for comment.

23                  JOHN HUDAK:  I guess you have the

24   lands workgroup.

25                  MARGARET MINER:  Yes, we had a
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 2   are you here?  Could you step up and grab -- it

 3   was very interesting covering several important

 4   topics including --

 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Come right up and

 6   use the mic here, Karen.

 7                  MARGARET MINER:  -- salt

 8   management, new sewer lines for -- quickly, new

 9   sewer lines in source water lands and a report on

10   the Tilcon.  Paula was there.

11                  So we had -- I don't know if there

12   are two sides to salt, but we didn't have two

13   sides to salt represented, but on the other

14   issues -- go, Karen.

15                  KAREN BURNASKA:  I think Margaret

16   just gave the entire report.  We had three major

17   presentations.  One was on the road salt, and

18   Steve Vitko from RWA, who is also on the CWWA

19   source water protection committee, gave a

20   presentation on the Green SnowPro program that's

21   up in New Hampshire, and also an update on what

22   the CWWA working group was going to do.

23                  And the CWWA working group is in

24   the process of putting together a fact sheet on

25   road salt.  And also they're going to be working
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 2   has been looking to implementing.

 3                  LORI MATHIEU:  Is that the

 4   Connecticut section of CWWA source water

 5   committee?

 6                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Yes, I'm sorry.

 7   Did I --

 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  Oh, you're saying

 9   CWW.  So that's a different --

10                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Oh, okay.

11                  LORI MATHIEU:  So it's

12   Connecticut section of AWWA, source water

13   protection, because there's a number of state

14   staff that are on that committee as well.

15                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Oh, okay.  My

16   error, because I think I gave Steve the wrong

17   title, yes.  It is the Connecticut section of

18   AWWA.

19                  So what we hope to do is bring the

20   topic to the advisory group and hopefully have

21   Steve come back when they have the factory put

22   together, and after they have a little more

23   information from DOT.

24                  A VOICE:  Excuse me?  Could you

25   speak a little closer to the mic.  I'm having
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 2                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Is it working?

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, yeah.  Much

 4   better.

 5                  KAREN BURNASKA:  I don't know if

 6   you want to hear the whole report again, but the

 7   advisory group, we're continuing our discussions

 8   and review of the issue of road salt.

 9                  The second item that we talked

10   about is --

11                  LORI MATHIEU:  Can I ask you a

12   question on that?

13                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Sure.

14                  LORI MATHIEU:  So what's your

15   mission?

16                  KAREN BURNASKA:  To learn more

17   about it, and to learn more what's going on.  And

18   we want to -- Steve was very good at what the

19   effects are, the sodium, the chloride.

20                  We had a good turnout at the last

21   meeting.  Not excellent, but good.  There were 13

22   people in the audience and one on the phone, but

23   we also had David Knauf who's a health director

24   saying, yes, road salt is a problem with health

25   directors across the state, oftentimes in rural
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 2                  So we want to continue to learn

 3   more about that.

 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  So there's a couple

 5   things just from the health department, that we

 6   recognize the same that you're recognizing.  We

 7   have quite the database for public wells, as you

 8   can imagine.

 9                  We're planning a meeting in the

10   next six weeks to meet with DOT to share

11   information and then we are -- have been talking

12   with local health directors about a workshop that

13   we plan to pull together.  They wanted to have it

14   this spring, but we're actually going to pull it

15   together this fall.

16                  So there's more to come, and I

17   would imagine that Eric or Pat, Eric McPhee or Pat

18   Wozacki, or the both of them should go to your

19   lands meeting to talk about what we've been doing

20   and where we see, you know, the information we

21   have.  And I want to be able to share that with

22   your group.

23                  And the work that we're doing, it

24   seems to align.  You know, I think there's a lot

25   of people coming to the table with concerns.  And
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 2   Town of Sherman with the concerns that the Town

 3   has.  And so we recently actually just went to a

 4   meeting in Sherman and spoke with the town

 5   officials.  So it's a very interesting reemerging

 6   contaminate.  It's not only sodium, but it's

 7   chlorides.

 8                  KAREN BURNASKA:  We'd love to work

 9   with you.  And you know, Margaret and John, when

10   we look at -- we looked at having a presentation

11   in the spring and maybe we can hold off on the

12   road salt to later on in the year in this case.

13                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, there's

14   actually -- and maybe what we could do, and Linda,

15   if you could make a note?  We should ask Vicki

16   Carrier.  Some of you might know her.  She's an

17   engineer with us.  She's pulling together a

18   workshop on May 1st.  Right?  May 1st with CEHA,

19   the Connecticut Environmental Health Association,

20   so the sanitarian side of the local health

21   directors.

22                  There will be some presentations,

23   one presentation from Pat Wozacki about Sherman

24   and what we're working on there.

25                  So we can invite -- you can come to
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 2                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Sure.  We'll hear

 3   about it and we'll spread it around.

 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes.  It's at the

 5   state lab on May 1st.

 6                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Sounds good.

 7   Okay.  The second item that we talked about at the

 8   watershed lands group was the issue of the sewer

 9   pipe that is being installed across the Torrington

10   Water Company lands.

11                  Fred Klein the attorney for the

12   water company was there.  He gave a brief overview

13   of the project.  We know that at the March 19th

14   meeting of the Torrington Water Pollution Control

15   authority they approved moving forward the

16   intermunicipal agreement between the City of New

17   Britain Water Department and the Wood Ridge Lake

18   Sewer District, moving that forward.

19                  And I believe that how it stands

20   now is the DPH is waiting to receive that

21   intermunicipal agreement so it can review it.

22                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's true, and we

23   just gave them an extension of time.

24                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Karen,

25   correction.  You said city of New Britain.  You
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 2                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Oh, I'm sorry.

 3   Did I say New Britain?  I'm moving ahead.  No, no,

 4   no, no, no, no.  It's the city of Torrington.

 5   Sorry.  Good catch.  That's my next one, New

 6   Britain.

 7                  But what we hope to do, to bring it

 8   to the Water Planning Council is the concern that

 9   was raised by many people, not just Attorney

10   Klein, but many people at our watershed lands

11   group.  The concern of putting sewer lines across

12   source water land, and we were going to bring that

13   topic up to the entire advisory group either at

14   the next meeting or the future meeting.

15                  MARGARET MINER:  Our goal is to

16   discuss with the advisory group what policies on

17   these issues they might like to suggest to the

18   Water Planning Council.  And when we were looking

19   at the question of sewer lines there are a number

20   of issues.

21                  Is it a new line?  Is it a force

22   main?  It is a collector?  Is it going through?

23   Is it, you know?

24                  LORI MATHIEU:  There's a lot of

25   detail.
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 2   and what's the purpose.  What's their history?

 3                  So those are the factors that we'll

 4   be looking at in terms of what policy

 5   recommendations the advisory group might want to

 6   make to the Water Planning Council.

 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  It's interesting

 8   both of these fit will with the state water plan.

 9                  KAREN BURNASKA:  And so -- well,

10   the third issue -- this is New Britain.  We did

11   talk about the New Britain Tilcon proposed quarry

12   and the environmental study that had been

13   completed by Leonard Engineering.

14                  Paul Zagorsky, a member of the

15   citizens group was there as well as Paul Clarke

16   from Gaffney Bennett.

17                  Paul gave a brief overview of the

18   450-plus page engineering study that was done.  He

19   noted his concerns from what was in it and what

20   was not in it, and we also noted that the CEQ --

21   this is kind of subsequent to that.  The CEQ is

22   accepting comments from the public on the

23   engineering report.

24                  I believe they want their comments

25   by April 10th.  So the CEQ will be reviewing it
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 2   that if you'd like it, but that also came --

 3   brought up another issue of concern with the

 4   members that were there, that we would like to --

 5   possibly a policy issue or a discussion item

 6   definitely at the advisory group is how or what,

 7   or should even projects that may not or do not

 8   approve, or receive a change of use approval from

 9   DPH, should they go to the Legislature?  And if

10   so, how should they do that?

11                  It's kind of just a general concern

12   that the class-one and class-two watershed lands

13   are protected by statute, and the people at the

14   meeting believe that they should stay that way.

15   So it's a continuing item of discussion.

16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm sure it is.

17                  KAREN BURNASKA:  It sure is.  I

18   think that does it.

19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  A very good report.

20   Any questions?

21                  LORI MATHIEU:  I have a million,

22   but no comment.

23                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I don't

24   understand the last piece, Karen, and maybe I

25   don't understand the health department's
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 2   understand what's being proposed.

 3                  KAREN BURNASKA:  We're not

 4   proposing anything.  We are just stating a concern

 5   that this is -- the comment was made that this is

 6   the second time a change of -- or the Legislature

 7   has been asked to approve a quarry operation on

 8   class-one and class-two in watershed lands.  That

 9   is a concern.

10                  We sit as the advisory, as the

11   watershed lands workgroup.  And so the concern

12   was, should that be allowed?  If so, is there a

13   different process that should be allowed?  If a

14   change of use is approved, or is not approved and

15   it goes to the Legislature is there a process that

16   should be followed?  Are there things that should

17   defiantly be considered?

18                  We're not proposing anything.

19   We're asking for a further discussion on that.

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Margaret?

21                  MARGARET MINER:  Yeah, I think the

22   question was, well, we sense a weakening or a

23   reexamination of the policies, both the class-one

24   and class-two lands, and the lands that are like

25   class-one and class-two that are in source water.
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 2   that we thought might be something one could look

 3   is our cases in which an applicant either cannot

 4   get, or suspects he or she cannot get a change of

 5   use approval from DPH.  So they go to the

 6   Legislature for that.

 7                  And Tilcon is not the only example.

 8   I would say that -- well, this year this was a

 9   DEEP one.  That was the Durham Fair, but there are

10   other cases.  I think Weston went.  Weston got

11   itself declared not a public water supply.  Again,

12   that might have sewage -- but let me think.

13                  The Ethel Walker School.  Did they

14   come up?  We're concerned at least in that there

15   should be some attention to going around DPH,

16   directly to the Legislature.  And obviously, I

17   have it in my mind that also people go around DEEP

18   directly to the Legislature when they're applying

19   for a permit that they don't think the agency will

20   give them.

21                  So is that an area that is worth

22   looking at?  That was just a question that came to

23   our mind.  If you're thinking about watershed

24   lands, there are various ways that they are

25   protected, but one way that should hold up is if
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 2   or happy about giving a permit.

 3                  So that was our thought.  That's

 4   one class of applications that is troublesome, I

 5   think, to everybody -- except maybe the applicant

 6   if they get it.

 7                  Does that make any sense?  Jack,

 8   you look --

 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm not quite --

10                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, I think later

11   on after this next presentation we're going to put

12   up the public act which is 16-61, which is an Act

13   Concerning an Environmental Study on a Change in

14   Use of New Britain Water Company Land, period.

15                  MARGARET MINER:  It's the change of

16   use that --

17                  LORI MATHIEU:  It's a study.

18                  MARGARET MINER:  Yes, but it's the

19   change of use that the applicant would go to DPH

20   for, as they did in the case in 2007, and two

21   years ago.

22                  LORI MATHIEU:  Right.

23                  MARGARET MINER:  They went to the

24   Legislature for a change of use because they were

25   told they could not get it from DPH.  And we're
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 2   First, what does the Water Planning Council

 3   advisory group, then what does the Water Planning

 4   Council think?

 5                  Should there be a somewhat more

 6   formal reaction to that kind of application which

 7   seeks to go around DPH and get a change of use

 8   directly from the Legislature by some declaration

 9   or other in a new bill?

10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you saying like

11   another level of review?  Like another, like a

12   State, maybe the Connecticut Siting Council or

13   something like that gets involved?

14                  MARGARET MINER:  I would say that's

15   in the range of things that, yeah.

16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I hear you.

17                  MARGARET MINER:  That we would be

18   wondering if it was possible.  We would be

19   discussing with the group and then if we had

20   suggestions --

21                  LORI MATHIEU:  Let me say this,

22   just a statement.  Anything that takes away the

23   authority away from Commissioner R. Pino and the

24   Department of Public Health is going to be of

25   concern.  I don't think this law does that.  I
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 2   company lands.

 3                  KAREN BURNASKA:  This came up.  We

 4   are not referring to 16-61, that we know what it

 5   is.  That was specifically regarding New Britain

 6   and it was a study.

 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  Right.

 8                  KAREN BURNASKA:  What came out of

 9   the discussion on New Britain was we would like to

10   bring to the Water Planning Council advisory group

11   further discussion, and have us discuss further a

12   situation where if there is a denial of DPH will

13   not approve a change of use on, you know,

14   class-one and class-two lands, should there be

15   more written in statute?

16                  Should there be policies?  Is there

17   something more, something that should be followed

18   more specifically?  That's all.  We're not

19   suggesting -- we're not saying this is what we

20   want to do, and we don't know.  There may be

21   nothing.

22                  MARGARET MINER:  But in both those

23   bills the original language did not call for a

24   study or anything else.  The original language in

25   2008 or '7 or '8 -- and in 2016 the original
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� 1   language was just, we want to go ahead with this

 2   project.  The studies, I believe, were put in

 3   both.  That language was negotiated, and in

 4   2007/'8 it was negotiated.  It was negotiated with

 5   you all at the table, but it was going into the

 6   budget implementor.  We found it very late.

 7                  I have to say that things that go

 8   into the budget implementor that never even have

 9   been to a public hearing, that's a kind of concern

10   that we have.

11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I share your

12   concern, Margaret and Karen, but it also actually

13   sounds like you're trying to regulate the

14   Legislature.  I mean, the example you brought up

15   of the Durham Fairground wells is an exemption to

16   the Diversion Act, and clearly that undermines

17   DEEP's authority to act in that particular case.

18                  In this present circumstance it's a

19   very specialized circumstance.  I think we need to

20   be really careful.

21                  MARGARET MINER:  I understand that.

22   We did submit testimony that recognized it was a

23   year extension on a problem that had been

24   addressed.  Declaring a municipality not a public

25   water company with the stroke of a pen when it is
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� 1   a water company, that's the kind of thing that in

 2   terms of DEEP's authority I think is, you know,

 3   deserves some scrutiny.

 4                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I totally get

 5   that.  I'm just not quite clear.

 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We can go on

 7   discussing.  As a former legislator, we can

 8   discuss what legislators do and don't do.

 9                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And we're not

10   going to stop them.

11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's the point.

12                  MARGARET MINER:  Slow them?

13                  Thank you.  That's it.

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  A very good report.

15   Thank you very much.

16                  John?

17                  JOHN HUDAK:  I have nothing else.

18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I wanted to follow

19   up with the implementation committee.  Once we get

20   ready to go to the Legislature and make our pitch

21   to the committees I would hope that the

22   implementation committee helps us in that respect,

23   to get this passed.

24                  JOHN HUDAK:  Well, there will be no

25   implement -- there may be no implementation
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 2   committee to recommend the committee.

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But the most

 4   important part of the implementation committees is

 5   to get the bill, to get this approved by the

 6   Legislature or there won't be a need for an

 7   implementation committee.

 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  That's the

 9   responsibility of the Water Planning Council, not

10   the implementation committee.

11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But I think it's

12   also the Water Planning Council advisory group can

13   assist us with that.

14                  MARGARET MINER:  We'll discuss.  We

15   agree.  We want to help it pass.  We were thinking

16   of implementation is something that's happens

17   after it's passed, but we'd be glad to go back and

18   discuss in what way we can help to get this over

19   the goal line.

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Appreciate

21   that.  Thank you.

22                  JOHN HUDAK:  Some sticky things to

23   get past, but as you know.

24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Okay.  Thank

25   you, Water Planning Council advisory group.
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� 1                  Moving onto new business, we're

 2   going to have a presentation I believe this

 3   afternoon on drought management and response.

 4                  Mr. Peter Gallant.

 5                  PETER B. GALANT:  Thank you.  Let

 6   me just take a minute to see if the technology

 7   works.

 8                  Okay.  Good to go.

 9                  Thank you.  So I've been asked to

10   give an update on work that the Connecticut

11   section of the AWWA water resources committee has

12   been doing subsequent to the 2016 drought, to take

13   lessons that we all learned there and make

14   recommendations to the industry for improving our

15   drought planning.

16                  I'll start off by letting you know

17   who that committee is, led by our fearless leader

18   who's was right behind me, Dave Radka, and many

19   faces and names on this list that you know.  It

20   will hopefully help me if you have any hard

21   questions as we go through, but please do

22   interrupt me if you have questions as I go through

23   the presentation.

24                  The Council is very familiar with

25   water supply plans.  I'll just, as a matter of
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� 1   background, touch on the drought planning pieces

 2   of the water supply plan and then spend much of

 3   the time talking about surface water drought

 4   triggers.  That's where the committee has been

 5   spending its time looking at -- we put together a

 6   framework for how a utility can go about

 7   developing and testing their surface water drought

 8   trigger.

 9                  I'll talk about some next steps

10   that we have planned at the committee, and then if

11   time permits get into House Bill 5154 and some

12   other drought topics that are really less the

13   committee's work and more my own musings, if time

14   permits.

15                  So you're familiar with water

16   supply plans.  They're required of all water

17   companies over a certain size, medium and large

18   water companies.  And they're required to have in

19   the drought response plan with four defined

20   drought stages, advisory, watch, warning, and

21   emergency; including the triggers of what

22   activates each of those drought phases and the

23   actions that the utility is going to take when

24   they enter those phases.

25                  The water supply plans are updated
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� 1   every six to nine years, and approved by DPH in

 2   consultation with the other agencies here at the

 3   Water Planning Council.  Where the committee is

 4   focused on, as I mentioned earlier, is this

 5   triggers piece.

 6                  There's not, you know, historically

 7   people have developed their own methods for

 8   identifying drought triggers, some that have been

 9   more effective than others.  And what we've tried

10   to focus on is that triggers-setting piece

11   starting with the surface waters.

12                  So the overall objective of the

13   drought plan is -- can be illustrated on this

14   graph.  This is a graph of, I'll call fictitious

15   reservoir storage over time during the critical

16   drought of the 1960s.

17                  And this is a safe yield drought,

18   and this shows how if the reservoir system is

19   operating at it's safe yield -- so a margin of

20   safety around one, whatever the reservoir would be

21   expected to do in that critical drought -- almost

22   empty, not quite and then recover, which is a good

23   thing.  That's our margin of safety one.  That's

24   the safety we like to have.

25                  The problem is that when that's
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� 1   happening and we're down here in this area and the

 2   reservoirs are dropping, and we don't know that

 3   this relief is coming down the road, everybody is

 4   very uncomfortable.

 5                  So as I see the objective of the

 6   drought plan is to avoid us getting into this area

 7   where everybody is so uncomfortable and not

 8   knowing what's coming up.  So different than a

 9   margin of safety which is saying we have to have

10   enough safe yield just to meet our demands.  The

11   drought plan gives us an additional level of

12   protection on top of that.

13                  And we have put together a

14   four-step process.  I'll go through each of the

15   steps in a little bit more detail of what goes

16   into setting a good set of drought triggers

17   starting with setting that target storage reserve

18   that I just started to talk about.  And most

19   importantly what -- I don't think we've done well

20   in the past, is testing those triggers to make

21   sure that they're effective.

22                  We've done, you know, everyone has

23   set triggers in the past, but we haven't spent

24   attention making sure that they're going to do

25   what we want them to do.
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 2   about what I was saying before, staying away from

 3   that uncomfortable reservoir situation, staying

 4   away from this picture on the right, the safe

 5   yield result where your reservoir is just about

 6   emptying before it starts to fill, refill again

 7   and that buffer.  That reserve is going to be

 8   different.

 9                  Different utilities are going to

10   have different tolerances for what they want that

11   buffer to be.  There's different ways of doing,

12   setting that.  It could be based on days supply

13   remaining -- could set that buffer.  Or it could

14   be it's saying, I don't ever want to go lower than

15   I've gone in the past.

16                  Historically there it could just be

17   operator comfort as to where they start getting

18   uncomfortable with the supply situation.  Everyone

19   will have a different tolerance for where they set

20   that buffer, but that buffer will help mitigate

21   against uncertainties and demand forecasting.

22                  Will future demands be what we

23   expect them to be?  It provides a mitigation

24   against climate change, too.  Will the drought

25   that we're in now, or go through in the future
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 2   or the fifties, whatever is our drought of record

 3   which is the basis of most of our planning, and

 4   also provide a buffer against, you know, if our

 5   drought actions aren't as successful as we expect

 6   them to be?

 7                  So other than the safe yield,

 8   different than the safe yield which lets the

 9   reservoir just about empty, we want to set up a

10   buffer storage reserve as a first step.

11                  And then the next step is to say,

12   okay.  I'm going to set my drought triggers.

13   We've got the four stages that are required in a

14   water supply plan.  When I hit each of those what

15   do I think I can do to reduce, not just demand,

16   but withdrawals from the reservoir?

17                  Because the drought plan is all

18   about keeping water in the reservoirs as long as

19   we can.  So some of that can be demand reduction.

20   Some of that can be supply augmentation.  It could

21   be turning on a source that's not currently on.

22   It could be buying water from an interconnection.

23   There's all kinds of things that could go into

24   reducing withdrawal reductions.

25                  What's shown here are the demand
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 2   regulations right now for each of the four stages,

 3   ranging from 10 percent at the advisory level to

 4   25 percent at the emergency level.

 5                  I think that those are aggressive

 6   targets and they may be appropriate targets, but

 7   for planning purposes I think they may be too

 8   aggressive.  So I think that utilities should come

 9   up with what they think is realistic for them --

10   this is just an example shown here -- realistic

11   for them in terms of withdrawal reduction targets

12   achievable.

13                  You might look at for your utility

14   how much your peak in the summer is compared to

15   your average demands in the winter to get a sense

16   of how much reduction you might be able to get

17   during a drought, because it really is all about

18   outdoor water use restrictions -- is really where

19   the biggest bang for the buck is.

20                  Similarly some seasonality should

21   be put into that planning.  In the wintertime it's

22   going to be much more difficult to get demand

23   reductions than it is in the summertime because

24   that outdoor water use isn't there.  So the second

25   step in setting the drought triggers is
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 2   site-specific withdrawal reductions that can be

 3   achieved for each system.

 4                  Any questions?

 5

 6                  (No response.)

 7

 8                  PETER B. GALANT:  And then it's

 9   setting drought triggers, and there's any number

10   of different ways of setting drought triggers, and

11   they are also going to be very water system

12   specific.

13                  If you're running very close to

14   your safe yield you're going to need to have very

15   aggressive triggers because you can expect if

16   you're in that drought of record, that you're

17   going to almost empty your reservoir before

18   recovery.

19                  If you don't operate close to safe

20   yield, you have a big buffer there.  You don't

21   need to be as aggressive.  The frequency of

22   occurrence that you are willing to go into each

23   drought phase needs to be considered.  The

24   seasonality that we talked about, setting a time

25   delay so you don't go dropping through your
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 2   considered in setting triggers.

 3                  To the regular -- I'll go into a

 4   couple of these in a little bit more detail, but

 5   these are what different sets of triggers might

 6   look like all based on reservoir storage.

 7                  The top one is a straight day

 8   supply remaining.  So it's a constant reservoir

 9   storage throughout the year.  The next one takes

10   into account some seasonality, and the third one

11   does -- is a reservoir forecast.  And I'll get

12   into those in a little more detail.

13                  So rule curves like these can be

14   set in various different ways.  This is reservoir

15   storage over time for the course of a year.  And

16   the top line would be the advisory trigger.  In

17   this case the green line is normal reservoir

18   levels.  But if reservoir levels on April 1st got

19   below 70 percent the system would be in a drought

20   advisory.

21                  And again, there's a number of

22   different ways of setting these.  You can set them

23   so that the bottom trigger is your lowest

24   historical level, and then say, I want two weeks

25   separating a warning in between those, and go up.
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 2   set these triggers.

 3                  These are easy to manage.  They're

 4   easy to communicate to the public.  You can say,

 5   here's my trigger.  If my reservoir is here, I'm

 6   not -- everything is normal.  And as I'm

 7   approaching the line, everybody can see that and

 8   you can see when you're in a drought.  And you can

 9   see when you come out of a drought.

10                  However, this compared to the next

11   approach that I'll talk about, the forecast-based

12   approach is likely to lead to more occurrences

13   because it's set in stone before the drought

14   starts.  So you're likely to hit these triggers

15   more often than you would need to.

16                  The next approach is much more

17   complicated and it's forecast based.  It uses the

18   same kind of reservoir model that's used to

19   develop safe yield, but while you're in a drought

20   or in normal conditions you can use that model, in

21   this case, to forecast what the reservoir is

22   likely to do over time.

23                  So this model is starting at the

24   end of January, a reservoir that's just around

25   60 percent storage.  And using historical stream
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� 1   gauge data, it's saying that there's a 1 percent

 2   chance that the reservoir is going to do this over

 3   the next year.

 4                  There's a 50 percent chance that

 5   you'll follow this middle line here.  And

 6   similarly there's a 10 percent chance, 20 percent

 7   chance, 30 percent chance, 40 percent chance that

 8   that's what the reservoir is going to do moving

 9   forward based on historical inflow data and

10   current demands.

11                  You can then set drought triggers

12   based on that to say what these lines are going to

13   do in the future.  So if this line gets to a

14   certain low level, that can be your first trigger.

15   If the 20 percent line gets to that level, that

16   can be your second trigger, and so on.

17                  And it can be very complicated.

18   The drought plan could end up looking like this,

19   where you have multiple variables that can change

20   from multiple triggers and be different for

21   drawdown and refill.  In this case, a 10 percent

22   chance of that storage because that's the

23   10 percent line.  Right?  Reaching 90 days supply,

24   which is this dark line here -- within the next

25   year.
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 2   It's more complicated to explain.  It's hard for

 3   me to explain here at a PowerPoint.  It's more

 4   complicated to explain to the public.  It's harder

 5   to -- you don't have a clear -- the reservoir is

 6   here today and if it drops by another couple of

 7   feet we're going to be in drought.  It's not as

 8   clear.

 9                  It requires for you to run a model

10   while you're in the drought.  So you have to have

11   the expert.  You have to have a model and you have

12   to have the expertise to run it, but it's more

13   science based.  So you should be able to develop a

14   plan that has fewer false positives.

15                  Most plans are going to -- any plan

16   is going to have false positives, because we're

17   trying to avoid, you know, in most cases it's

18   going to rain and we're going to recover, but we

19   have to act before we know that it's going to

20   rain.

21                  So a system that's stressed on

22   supply versus demand is more likely to look

23   towards a forecast-based approach than a system

24   that's less stressed, that might have adequate

25   just reservoir operating curves.  So the point
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 2   complex ways of setting drought triggers.  No one

 3   size fits all.

 4                  This is just a graphic of what

 5   these models look like.  The same model that's

 6   used for determining a reservoir's safe yield can

 7   be used for doing those forecasts.  It can be used

 8   then for testing the drought triggers, which is

 9   the critical step, I think.

10                  And there's a couple things that we

11   recommend testing drought triggers against.  The

12   first is the drawdown, the reservoir of what we've

13   been talking about.  How low will the reservoir

14   get assuming current demands, current reservoir

15   releases, current reservoir operations.  With what

16   we've assumed we'll be able to achieve for drought

17   reductions, demand reductions when we hit each

18   drought phase -- what would happen over the

19   history of time?

20                  And you see in this case, this

21   example here, this is the reservoir drawdown every

22   year.  Assuming those drought triggers and

23   associated demand reductions, that's in keeping

24   the reservoir in all cases above the storage

25   reserve that was set by the utility.  So the
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 2   tested in the past.

 3                  And then the second thing to test

 4   the triggers against is how frequently are you

 5   going to hit them?  So this is a graph over time

 6   of the reservoir operations, and it's just a way

 7   to present it.  When the bar goes up to the first

 8   line then that would be a drought advisory, and

 9   then a watch, and then a warning, and emergency.

10                  The two colors here, red and blue

11   were two different sets of triggers that were

12   being tested.  And you can see even the blue one

13   that hit the first stage trigger about eight

14   times, it would have hit over the 80-year period

15   of record.  It's actually a little longer than

16   that.

17                  So it's once every five or six

18   years it would be hitting the first stage trigger.

19   Is that, you know, that needs to be acceptable.

20                  Less frequently it would hit the

21   second-stage trigger, and only once under this

22   80-year period would it even get to a warning.  So

23   that seems to me the combination of the two things

24   saying that the drought never gets below the

25   buffer level that I want to set it at.  And that
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� 1   we're not hitting a drought too often says that

 2   this set of triggers works.

 3                  And if either of them don't, it's

 4   kind of an iterative process.  You have to go back

 5   and forth for your particular system to find a set

 6   of triggers that work.  And if you can't, if

 7   you're hitting triggers too often, or you're not

 8   preserving storage that's another indicator that

 9   the system needs new supply.  In addition to

10   looking at margin of safety, which we've

11   traditionally looked at for supply and demand this

12   would be another way to do that.

13                  So the committee has put those four

14   steps into a two-page handout.  We've distributed

15   it to all the Connecticut Water Works Association

16   members.  We've gotten some comments back from

17   them.

18                  We've asked them -- back in 2016

19   the Department of Public Health encouraged water

20   companies to review their triggers and get back to

21   them with any changes that are needed.  We have

22   reiterated that request from the department just a

23   month or so ago.  I understand that four or five

24   companies have responded to that.  We want to

25   continue to push that and communicate it to our
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 2                  We want to develop a framework for

 3   groundwater systems.  That's going to be a lot

 4   harder.  That testing piece, I can't envision how

 5   you would do that testing piece with groundwater

 6   triggers.  They are different triggers I can

 7   envision, but how to test them and make sure that

 8   they work.

 9                  We want to review this with you

10   all, and that starts today.  And we would like to

11   have a drought workshop working with the

12   Department of Public Health and others who are

13   interested some time in the coming months to get

14   comments from water utilities to explain this

15   process to them.

16                  Any questions on that four-step

17   process?

18

19                     (No response.)

20

21                  PETER B. GALANT:  Just briefly, I

22   won't go into a lot of detail on the house bill.

23   There's a lot of good stuff in here.  The one

24   thing that concerns me is what I've highlighted in

25   red, the recommendation for standardizing the
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� 1   triggers, and identifying appropriate reservoir

 2   levels for each drought phase.

 3                  If we do that we're going to, by

 4   definition, come up with droughts that are

 5   overprotective for some systems and

 6   under-protected for others.  Every system is so

 7   different.  We need to be able to allow the

 8   flexibility for each system to come up with its

 9   own triggers, but then what would be different is

10   demonstrate to the departments that those

11   triggers, in some way that those triggers are

12   going to be adequately protected.

13                  I've got a sense we're running a

14   little low on time -- but other things that I

15   think we need to have, to continue the discussion

16   on in terms of drought.

17                  Groundwater triggers, I talked

18   about a little bit.  The role of water supply

19   drought plans versus the state drought plan.

20   There's still confusion on the differences between

21   those two.

22                  I think that from a water supply

23   drought perspective, the water supply plans need

24   to be the lead, again because every system is

25   affected so differently and needs to take
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� 1   different responses.  And the state drought plan

 2   can play a play a role in coordinating that and

 3   informing.  There can be information both ways

 4   between the two.

 5                  Enforcement of drought

 6   restrictions, my thinking on this has kind of

 7   evolved since the 2016 drought, where prior to

 8   that I was a proponent of every municipality

 9   developing a model of drought ordinances so that

10   when we hit a drought phase the municipality could

11   implement their ordinance and enforce

12   restrictions.

13                  I now think that that really

14   lies -- that responsibility lies better with the

15   water companies working together with the towns.

16   One, it's the water company's responsibility to do

17   that.  The water company knows its system and its

18   risks the best.

19                  And also from a practical

20   perspective, if a water company serves 10 or 15

21   towns, when it hits a drought phase, it will go to

22   10 or 15 municipalities and convince them of the

23   need to implement an ordinance, and then go to

24   their select board meeting and have an ordinance

25   implemented.
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 2   a practical way to work.  So I think the water

 3   company should be taking the lead on that working

 4   closely, very closely with the municipality in

 5   terms of the communication efforts.

 6                  Conservation versus drought

 7   restrictions, I think we need to keep in mind

 8   those are two very different things.  Conservation

 9   is what we do every day to avoid getting into a

10   drought.

11                  It's the plumbing code changes.

12   It's, you know, implementing what Aquarion is

13   doing now, two-day a week irrigation restrictions.

14   It avoids us going to drought.  It's different

15   than what we do when we get into a drought to

16   reduce demands.

17                  In fact, the better job you do at

18   conservation the less flexibility you have when

19   you get into a drought to continue to reduce

20   demands.

21                  And communication and coordination,

22   I think we need to continue to improve the way

23   that's done as we get into droughts.  So this is

24   the picture we want to see, not the picture that

25   was on the first slide.
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 2   where the committee is working on, where we're

 3   going.  John and Dave from the committee are here.

 4   They can help answer any questions that you might

 5   have.

 6                  DAVID KALIFA:  Do we have a copy of

 7   this presentation for the Council?

 8                  PETER B. GALANT:  No, but I would

 9   be happy to provide one.

10                  DAVID KALIFA:  That would be great.

11                  Thank you.

12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

13   Questions?

14                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Peter, I have

15   two questions.  Can I take you back?

16                  So the chart where you have the

17   water supply plan reductions is based on drought

18   level.  Correct.

19                  So explain the distinction to me

20   between withdrawal reduction and not just demand.

21   Is that demand reduction?

22                  PETER B. GALANT:  Withdrawal

23   reduction can be achieved either by reducing

24   demands --

25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Correct.
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� 1                  PETER B. GALANT:  -- or increasing

 2   supply by maybe purchasing water from a

 3   neighboring utility -- because if -- what we're

 4   trying to do is keep water in the reservoir.  So

 5   anything we can do to reduce the amount we're

 6   withdrawing will help protect the water supply.

 7                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Doesn't your

 8   ability to meet those withdrawal reductions -- and

 9   yours are lower than what is actually the demand

10   targets that are in the regs right now?  Doesn't

11   that lead back to your comment about conservation

12   and how much you've already done and addressed

13   now?

14                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah, exactly.

15   The more you've done the harder it's going to be

16   to achieve these targets.  Right?

17                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.

18                  PETER B. GALANT:  If no one is

19   using any irrigation water it's going to be hard

20   to meet those targets.

21                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  But then how do

22   you tie your reductions to what you're actually

23   doing now, and has the group talked about that?

24   Does that make sense?

25                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah.  Well --
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 2   how do you gauge how much conservation you already

 3   have going on to then understand how much

 4   reduction you might actually get during the

 5   drought?

 6                  PETER B. GALANT:  That's difficult,

 7   and we don't have great data on that.  I think,

 8   you know, the ratio of summer use to winter use is

 9   a good guideline as to what you might be able to

10   get cut back.

11                  It would be great if there were

12   some database of reductions that people have

13   achieved in the past to help guide utilities doing

14   this.

15                  And I think that the triggers and

16   these targets need to be updated periodically,

17   particularly if supply increases or demands

18   increases or supply decreases.  We need to update

19   both parts of the plan.

20                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So the

21   conservation that's going on in Southwest

22   Connecticut and Aquarion's system, what do those

23   numbers look like?  How much have you, sort of,

24   cut the peak day demand as a result of these

25   activities?
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 2   quantify that right now.  It's only been one year

 3   and it's a wetter year than the year before.  You

 4   can definitely see the impact it's had,

 5   particularly on the days that there are

 6   restrictions in, or lower demand days than the

 7   days when there aren't restrictions in place.

 8                  So there's definitely been an

 9   impact.  I know Jeff Ulrich has quantified that to

10   some extent.  I think it's still early going.

11                  DENISE RUZICKA:  What it has done

12   is it has flattened out the demand curve, you

13   know, significantly.  And it has made the demand

14   curve very predictable.  So that if you're only

15   allowing watering two days a week, if it's a

16   really hot week you don't see the demand go up.

17   So it really has flattened out the demand curve.

18                  PETER B. GALANT:  So the real

19   peaks, less of a drought issue.  More of a peak

20   infrastructure issue, but if people are only

21   watering on Tuesdays and Fridays, then the rest of

22   that year splitting that peak in half on those two

23   days, and then the rest of the days you're not

24   getting that peak.

25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Can I take you
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 2   groundwater piece on it?

 3                  PETER B. GALANT:  Not the pretty

 4   picture?

 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Not the pretty

 6   picture, because this goes to the, you know,

 7   pretty pictures are hard to get on this one.

 8                  When you're talking about

 9   groundwater triggers I understand that's a very

10   difficult piece to try to address.  There's also

11   the environmental component of operations of

12   groundwater withdrawals and impact on stream

13   flows.

14                  Is the group talking about that,

15   because that's clearly part of what, as an

16   industry and with DEP and as part of the state

17   water plan, we want to figure out how we get there

18   and how we address that.  And not just in times of

19   drought, but in times of plentiful water also.

20                  PETER B. GALANT:  Right.  So it's a

21   valid point.  We haven't really gotten into the

22   groundwater piece yet.  I think I would want to

23   keep the two, recognize the two different reasons

24   for reducing groundwater withdrawals, streamflow

25   protection and drought protection.  And understand
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 2   from a planning perspective.

 3                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Except that the

 4   streamflow releases are built into your triggers

 5   for service water reservoirs.  So they're sort of

 6   already built in, and there's a series of

 7   offramps.

 8                  It would seem like when you're

 9   digging into the data and looking at management of

10   those systems it's the right time to begin to look

11   at that.  I think it would be a missed

12   opportunity.

13                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yes, yeah.

14   They're definitely very intertwined, interrelated,

15   but one objective is protecting the adequacy of

16   public water supply.  The other is protecting

17   environmentally.  You need to do pieces, not one

18   size for both.  Not one for both, I guess.

19                  LORI MATHIEU:  So the groundwater

20   triggers at the end of '16 in '17, and continues

21   today we've gathered from most of the large

22   utilities groundwater information so that we could

23   have a better picture of days of supply, and the

24   impact on those groundwater -- the larger

25   groundwater systems on drought.
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 2   the state drought plan just collecting reservoir

 3   capacity.  So we have to have a better idea of

 4   system capacity at the state level.

 5                  And so I'm interested in that

 6   groundwater trigger as well on what's the impact

 7   to that water level and the capacity of that

 8   groundwater supply to continue to sustain itself

 9   during a drought.

10                  PETER B. GALANT:  Right.

11                  LORI MATHIEU:  So you know, what

12   are you seeing?  Are you utilizing those sources?

13   How are they reacting when it's not raining for

14   months?  You know, those types of things are a

15   requirement in the public health code to be

16   tracked, and we've been starting to collect that

17   information.

18                  PETER B. GALANT:  And Milone &

19   MacBroom for, I guess, the WUCC or the state water

20   plan did collect what people are using now for

21   groundwater triggers.  And we have that as a

22   starting piece, that survey.  And most people are

23   looking at water levels, either static water

24   levels --

25                  LORI MATHIEU:  Static water levels.
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 2   water levels, or the difference between the two.

 3                  Some people are looking at decline

 4   in capacity.  So if a well can put out a hundred

 5   gallons a minute when it's wet, if that starts

 6   dropping to 90 gallons a minute, that might be a

 7   first trigger.

 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  So I'm looking

 9   forward to a workshop in the fall very much.

10                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah, I'm looking

11   forward to working with you.

12                  LORI MATHIEU:  Excellent, because

13   there's a lot to talk about, and hopefully

14   everyone in this room that's interested would come

15   and participate.

16                  Because I think that the Bill 5154,

17   while it's really good and hopefully something

18   passes -- and Nick, I don't know where that bill

19   sits, but you know, I think things need to be much

20   more carefully reviewed and looked at.

21                  So I'm happy to hear that your

22   group, David, John, Peter, all of you that are

23   participating there with the water industry are

24   doing this, because it's really important to do.

25                  And to understand -- you see the
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� 1   charts.  It's not that easy.  Right?  What

 2   Aquarion is doing is very complicated and linking

 3   to, you know, I know Denise has retired from

 4   Greenwich.  We didn't allow you to retire, by the

 5   way.  So you can't retire.

 6                  But the importance of a municipal

 7   ordinance should be discussed, because we've been

 8   pushing that for 15 years, and not many towns have

 9   them, but the ones that have them I would imagine

10   they have them for a good reason, and they want

11   them.

12                  And there's the other aspect of

13   private wells, and what we do with private wells?

14   And you know, we got into that with Aquarion.

15   Aquarion has no oversight over private wells.  You

16   know, the Town has oversight over private wells.

17   The State doesn't have any oversight.

18                  So I think there's really good

19   discussions going on.  So I appreciate your

20   presentation, and looking at these very carefully.

21                  PETER B. GALANT:  I didn't mean to

22   imply that there's not a role for municipal

23   ordinances.

24                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, there's some

25   role.  I'm not sure exactly.  I think private
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 2   important.  You know, when we met with Aquarion

 3   and the town officials it was really important to

 4   them to have municipal ordinances.  So more

 5   discussion, definitely.

 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Anything

 7   further?  Thank you.

 8                  Yes, Virginia has a question.

 9                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Again following

10   up on Betsey's question with the groundwater

11   triggers, and you basically said in collecting a

12   lot of data on groundwater levels the missing

13   piece there is data on the streamflow and any

14   local streams.  Because obviously that's the

15   ultimate aquatic impact, is on the streams.

16                  And just for those of you who don't

17   know back when I did real work, my area of

18   research was stream aquifer interrelations.  And

19   you really can't get at that information without

20   some kind of modeling.  I mean, if it were simple

21   starting with CDM Smith's SWAM model, that would

22   be an easier way of going, than to actually be

23   doing groundwater flow models on all these things.

24                  But that's a missing piece that I

25   won't go so far as to say the groundwater levels
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 2   streamflow information they're close to

 3   meaningless.  It's all very aquifer dependent --

 4                  PETER B. GALANT:  What I was trying

 5   to say before is -- I think there's two things.

 6   We need triggers to protect the streams, and

 7   they're separate than the triggers we need to

 8   protect the public water supply.  So we need to

 9   come up with two.  You need to do both.

10                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Right.  And I

11   think you need some kind of a model to integrate

12   those two to be able to get the sense of the two

13   working together.

14                  DAVID RADKA:  What we're finding is

15   that the data on groundwater is really pretty

16   weak, if you will?  So even the stuff that Peter

17   was referring to that Milone & MacBroom was able

18   to capture you've got, you know, most people

19   aren't focusing on electric data.  They're

20   focusing on operating their source of supply.

21                  So if they're giving you a static

22   level it may not truly even be a static level.  It

23   well may have shut off two hours earlier and it

24   isn't even fully recovered.  The pumping levels

25   affected by the efficiency of the well, the
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 2   pumping equipment problem.

 3                  So there's all sorts of

 4   complexities that go into it that cause you to

 5   just look at it say, you can't use any of this

 6   data.  So let's not try to set triggers or do

 7   things with it because we may be, you know,

 8   heading off down the wrong path.  That's why we

 9   haven't started to tackle this yet.

10                  And where it really gets complex is

11   when we have groundwater/surface water conjunctive

12   use systems.  And you try to balance all of this

13   and say, how do you come up with the drought

14   triggers for a system that has both groundwater

15   and surface water?  As complex as what Peter

16   showed you, that's the easy piece of this, is the

17   surface water tree.

18                  LORI MATHIEU:  And I think that the

19   important part of this isn't only the bill if it

20   moves forward, but also our work on the state

21   drought plan.  Because there's a big push by many

22   people to just make it the state drought plan, and

23   follow the State's triggers.  And let's keep it

24   that way.  And I think it's much more complicated,

25   as you're mentioning.
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 2   needed, and much more discussion.  So therefore, a

 3   workshop in the fall would be wonderful.

 4                  DAVID RADKA:  One of our goals was

 5   to increase -- bring water utilities's up to a

 6   level where Peter's company and others are.

 7   Because sort of the science and the ability

 8   through modeling has really advanced from when we

 9   wrote those regulations and the way we set

10   triggers historically.

11                  So we wanted to educate people, but

12   also to let people, you know, to try to get people

13   to learn from the 2016 drought and say, wait a

14   second.  Whatever you went through and how your

15   system responded, hopefully you learned something

16   from that.  Now is the time to take a step back,

17   do a little lessons learned.

18                  Maybe your triggers were set too

19   high and too close together.  So you found

20   yourself cascading through them too quickly.  So

21   take a look at it.

22                  Maybe they weren't set high enough,

23   if you never got into even your first trigger,

24   people back in the office were saying, holy cow.

25   What's going on here?  I mean, you still didn't
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 2                  So it's kind of bringing people

 3   current and sort of asking everyone to take

 4   another hard look at this, use some better science

 5   and better methodologies and come up with a

 6   drought trigger, drought triggers that work for

 7   you.  Because they need to be unique for each

 8   system, and the communication piece is important.

 9                  We realize that.  There was

10   insufficient communication at the municipal levels

11   and that's the other piece that needs to be

12   addressed.

13                  JOHN HUDAK:  The RWA has been

14   working with Peter in a firm called Hydrologic.

15   So we just completed a model of our system.

16                  And it's really amazing, once you

17   have the model set up with the scenarios you can

18   run, whether it's demand or climate, or streamflow

19   regulations, you get answers pretty quickly and

20   inexpensively.

21                  DENISE RUZICKA:  The one comment I

22   wanted to make is I know that they talked about

23   the standardization.  And for that I wouldn't

24   expect every reservoir to say, like, oh, 20

25   percent reduction, or whatever.  They all are
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 2                  So I agree with that, but I think

 3   the standardization has to be -- is there has to

 4   be some kind of standard in terms of all the

 5   modeling that's used so that everyone is using at

 6   least a certain type of model, but you do it, you

 7   know, with any kind of hydraulics analysis, or

 8   hydrological analysis, you set some kind of a

 9   standard.

10                  Like let's say the storm water,

11   you're using a HEC model, or this or that.  So

12   that's the standardization I would be looking for.

13   So it's not about that every reservoir has to be

14   at a certain level, but what's the, you know, low

15   level bar?

16                  What's the standard that every

17   modeling has to meet?  And then if they have

18   better modeling, or if they're using a new

19   modeling, is it at least meeting a certain

20   criteria?  And that's what I would be looking for,

21   for standardization.

22                  PETER B. GALANT:  This is not

23   complex modeling.  It's simple mass balance stuff.

24   The complexity comes from trying to model what the

25   operations are being done in the field, but there,
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 2                  DENISE RUZICKA:  Well, some of the

 3   standardization has to do with like the type of

 4   rainfall data they're using.  So for example,

 5   going back a hundred years.  Is that what we want

 6   to do now?

 7                  Does it really matter what

 8   happened a hundred years when we're having climate

 9   change?  Should we be looking at the newer

10   forecasts, and that's moving forward in terms of

11   rainfall data and precipitation data?

12                  Because you don't want to, like

13   have, you know, the old data skewing what's really

14   happening.  So those are the types of things that

15   need to have discussion.

16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anything?

17                  Yes, Len?

18                  LEN DeJONG:  Jack, very briefly.

19   Len DeJong, Pomperaug River Watershed coalition.

20                  Similar to the way we kicked off

21   the development of the state water plan looking at

22   other states, has the group thought about looking

23   at other states in terms of how they've managed

24   this issue?

25                  PETER B. GALANT:  We have not.  I
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 2   trying to come up with the same.  We're kind of

 3   still on this four-step process we're discussing

 4   now.

 5                  We've seen -- I think Pennsylvania

 6   had a pretty good manual on drought trigger plans,

 7   but we haven't done an exhaustive search.

 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  To be

 9   continued.  Certainly lots to discuss in terms of

10   drought.

11                  The other component of this is

12   educating the public.  I mean, I think that we

13   never let the public know what's going on until we

14   get to a crisis, as we have in the past like in

15   Southwest Connecticut where Aquarion did a really

16   good job working together with public health and

17   DEEP in terms of putting together emergency plans,

18   and local officials were pretty cooperative there.

19                  So thank you.  Good job.  Thank you

20   very much.

21                  Do we have any funding update

22   anymore?

23                  LORI MATHIEU:  No.

24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Nicholas, anything

25   more on legislative?
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 2   the -- of course, the state water plan trying to

 3   get through.  There's the study, the drought

 4   studies that right now -- it said, require the

 5   Water Planning Council to do a study by

 6   February 1, 2019.  There's a bill on lead service

 7   pipe replacements.  There's a bill on fair market

 8   value of water systems, the municipal water

 9   systems.  There's the DPH bill, your agency bill.

10                  And I think that covers it.

11                  LORI MATHIEU:  How about the one on

12   lead service lines?

13                  NICK NEELEY:  Lead service lines?

14                  LORI MATHIEU:  Which bill is that?

15                  DENISE RUZICKA:  53-45.

16                  LORI MATHIEU:  53-45.  Okay.

17                  Is that moving forward?

18                  NICK NEELEY:  It got out of

19   committee.  So it's just waiting to get a fiscal

20   note, and get a bill summary and have the

21   legislative commissioner's office at the Capitol

22   look it over.

23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Nick.

24                  Okay.  Under old business we're

25   going to look at the proposed quarry extension,
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 2   together.

 3                  Just a few quick -- I guess, people

 4   are a little bit confused about what exactly our

 5   charge is with 16-61, and I think this breaks it

 6   down with these next three PowerPoint slides in

 7   terms of what our charge is.

 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  So Linda, did you

 9   have any handouts?  I know we had a few copies of

10   the public act.

11                  We don't have a lot, but maybe if

12   you could give Linda your e-mail address if you're

13   interested in the public act.  I don't know if the

14   public act itself is actually up on our webpage.

15   It should be, if it isn't.

16                  So 16-61, this is the language we

17   wanted to make sure that we shared with everybody.

18   I think there's a lot of questions.  I received a

19   lot of questions about, what are the next steps?

20   Who's going to do what, when, how?  What happens

21   when?

22                  I think it's really important that

23   the study itself, the whole report is up on PURA's

24   webpage for review.  We've received paper copies.

25   Our group has gotten together.  I think Bruce --
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 2   people and comments within the four Water Planning

 3   Council agencies.

 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  He's nodding, yes,

 5   he is.

 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  He's nodding, yes.

 7   But this was just the public act itself.  I think

 8   that the language of the public act -- Linda

 9   pulled these slides together so that people could

10   see them, what the requirements are for an

11   environmental study, and is acceptable to the

12   Water Planning Council.

13                  Okay.  To require the study to

14   examine the impact of the change of use, and then

15   the study that would include an analysis of items

16   one through six.  So that's the requirements in

17   the public act itself.

18                  So the next slide.

19                  So the timeline is really

20   important.  At the conclusion of the study, an

21   independent third-party is required to submit a

22   written report of the results to the Water

23   Planning Council CEQ, and New Britain's

24   conservation committee.

25                  So that's been done from what I


                              71
� 1   understand -- not more than 90 days after receipt

 2   of the report.  So we received the report in

 3   February, February -- Gail, the date?

 4   February 12th?  February 18th?

 5                  GAIL LUCCINA:  No, it was later

 6   than that, actually.  It was the 28th.

 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  The 28th of

 8   February.  So 90 days after February 28th the

 9   Water Planning Council seeks it to be required to

10   provide written comments on such report to New

11   Britain.

12                  That's what we're in right now and

13   what we are doing, along with I believe CEQ as

14   well, not later than 30 days after receipt of the

15   comments from the Water Planning Council and CEQ

16   New Britain is required to publish a notice

17   concerning the report informing the public

18   regarding a public hearing and receipt of public

19   comment on such report.

20                  So New Britain is to hold a public

21   hearing.  And then not after 30 days after receipt

22   of the comments New Britain is required to hold --

23   okay.  That's a repeat of the fourth bullet.  The

24   third bullet and the fourth bullet are similar.

25                  So not later than 60 days after the
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 2   consultation with CEQ shall submit to the joint

 3   standing committees and the General Assembly a

 4   report on the results of the environmental study

 5   to the Water Planning Council, and CEQ comments on

 6   review of such report, a summary of the public

 7   comments received, and comments, and the Water

 8   Planning Council and CEQ's recommendations.

 9                  That comes right from the public

10   act.  So there are a lot of questions.  I've had

11   many people come to me and ask, where are they

12   going to submit comments?  And to who?  And who is

13   going to hold the public hearing?  And when is

14   that going to happen?  And what's the timing of

15   things?  So the public act itself plays all of

16   that out -- and if I could read better that would

17   be good.

18                  But there's time -- all the

19   timeframes are within the public act.  So I know

20   we've received some comments.

21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.  We received

22   comments and we do plan on scheduling a site visit

23   with CEQ and the Water Planning Council.  The

24   public will be invited and publicly noticed, and

25   hopefully we'll do that in the near future so we


                              73
� 1   can go take a look at it firsthand.

 2                  Any questions or comments?

 3                  Margaret?

 4                  MARGARET MINER:  Yes, we have had

 5   questions from people who wanted to submit

 6   comments.  I think this is the right time, but I'm

 7   not sure of the deadline.

 8                  They stumble if they to go to the

 9   PURA docket.  You have to register, I think,

10   first -- and in our office Tony often helps and

11   PURA has always been helpful.

12                  But one of the questions was people

13   wanted to know, could they just submit their

14   comments directly to the Water Planning Council on

15   that website rather than going to the PURA docket?

16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Nick, could we do

17   that?

18                  NICK NEELEY:  Yeah, I think one of

19   the things we had suggested was to use the Survey

20   Monkey which seemed to work very well when we were

21   asking for comments on the state water plan.

22   Tony, I know, and others -- because that was a lot

23   easier to use and lot less trouble.

24                  So I would, you know, recommend

25   that we set up a comment process, so to say, for
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 2   the link out to the list we have been using for

 3   all the water matters -- and what do you think,

 4   Margaret?

 5                  MARGARET MINER:  That worked quite

 6   well, as I recall.  I think with the Survey Monkey

 7   You just right go to the Survey Monkey and then if

 8   you wanted to -- I believe if you wanted to attach

 9   you could attach your comments in Word, or you

10   could write them right in on the form or in PDF,

11   if you wanted.

12                  So I thought it worked quite well.

13   People are somewhat -- they seem to get used to it

14   pretty quickly, whereas they still stumble trying

15   to get into the docket.

16                  NICK NEELEY:  And it's something

17   they worked with, and as Margaret points out

18   they've done it already.

19                  And that we could -- I guess, you

20   could decide later on -- I guess the City could

21   decide whether they wanted to, sort of, use that

22   location when they go out for their public

23   comment, or whether they wanted to have their own

24   public comment section on the City's website.

25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I do think it's
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 2   any comments that come in now are directly through

 3   the Water Planning Council and are not in response

 4   to the notice that's required and the public

 5   hearing that will be held.  I mean, it's

 6   pre-notice.

 7                  NICK NEELEY:  I think when you set

 8   up the link on the water plan website I think you

 9   put a note up there to that effect.  That's a good

10   point.

11                  But I think you also acknowledge

12   that whatever comments come in now or later get

13   reflected in the summary of comments that we have

14   to do when we submit the final to the City.

15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

16                  A VOICE:  Excuse me.  What's the

17   docket number?

18                  NICK NEELEY:  I honestly forgot.

19                  MARGARET MINER:  Me too.

20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll get that for

21   you.

22                  NICK NEELEY:  We'll warn you if you

23   go there you may just get more confused.

24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Lori will get it for

25   you.
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 2                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Good afternoon,

 3   Jack.

 4                  Paul Zagorsky.  I echo their

 5   comments because I think the way the CEQ set up

 6   their comment period is we could just send them, I

 7   think, to the director, or the executive director

 8   of CEQ -- and e-mail addresses, I've gone to the

 9   docket and I called PURA to say, help me.  I am

10   struggling here.  And they're very helpful, but to

11   a lot of people that's going to be an impediment

12   that they're not going to do it.

13                  I mean, an e-mail is the best.  I

14   think, you know, e-mail at so-and-so because you

15   put that out there.  People sent an e-mail.  It

16   gets in there.  I think there's a lot of people

17   who are going to comment who want to comment on

18   this, and it's just, you know, giving them a fair

19   opportunity to be heard.

20                  And one other things, too, I would

21   just note on this, and I'm familiar with the

22   public act, but I'm just -- because I'm just

23   playing on Word.  Because we have it listed under

24   old business and it says, Leonard Engineering

25   report; proposed Quarry expansion and future
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 2                  The public act is -- 16-61 is An

 3   Act Concerning an Environmental Study on a Change

 4   in Use in the New Britain Water Company Land.  And

 5   to me what's written here doesn't reconcile with

 6   the environmental study.

 7                  What's written here says, Tilcon is

 8   going to blow up the mountain.  We're going to

 9   give you a reservoir.  That's not what's before

10   you.  That's not what's before the CEQ.  What's

11   before you is the environmental impact on a change

12   in use.

13                  What's clear from the study is this

14   is a significant environmental site, and that's

15   what I think just the wording should be.  And even

16   when I look at their summary, which they do a

17   cost-benefit analysis, which is not in the public

18   act, the first two pages are all about Tilcon and

19   the project benefits.  And then a half page is

20   directed to the environmental.  So everything is

21   skewered the other way.

22                  I just would like to kind of put it

23   into reverse and focus on what the public act

24   says, not what Leonard or Tilcon, or New Britain

25   want to say.
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 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Point noted.

 3                  VALERIE ROSSETTI:  Could I also

 4   just mention about the PURA docket.  One of the

 5   problems is --

 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  When you speak

 7   please identify yourself so our transcriber has

 8   it.

 9                  VALERIE ROSSETTI:  Val Rossetti

10   from Save Our Water.

11                  So there's a problem sometimes

12   using the docket if you don't use Internet

13   Explorer as your search engine.  So that's one

14   issue.  The other is I note -- because this is in

15   the news now, and it's appeared in the New Britain

16   paper and it's appeared on the Internet.  People

17   from the public are wanting to comment.

18                  One concern I have is if -- I don't

19   know how long it's going to take you to do the

20   whole Survey Monkey, but people are wanting to

21   write in now.  I don't know if their comments are

22   just going to be just lost somewhere and not, you

23   know, not appear in this summary that's a public

24   comments received and commented to.

25                  So some people are sending them to
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 2   sent to the City of New Britain.  Will all of

 3   those be compiled, or do you guys know how that

 4   will work?

 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I would think all of

 6   them would be compiled.  We've got the letters on

 7   the state water plan.  We certainly attempted our

 8   very best to make sure nothing was lost in the

 9   shuffle.

10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So what the

11   public act specifically says is a statement

12   informing members of the public of the

13   opportunity to submit comments to the Water

14   Planning Council for a period of 30 days, and

15   that's following the public hearing in New

16   Britain.

17                  I mean, that is the official public

18   comment portion of that.

19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So there's going to

20   be yet another time after the public hearing that

21   people can potentially --

22                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  That's actually

23   the former public comment period.  We're not

24   actually in a formal public comment period right

25   now.
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 2   Val, at that point I think if people want to say

 3   something directly to the Water Planning Council

 4   as they have in the past they could.

 5                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  If I may say, also?

 6   It is in consultation with the CEQ, and the CEQ

 7   has given -- there's an artificial date that

 8   they've put out there to have comments in there.

 9                  So I think, you know, as a matter

10   if you're having public hearings I think it's

11   better to put something in writing than to just --

12   so it gives a paper trail.  Because when I read --

13   the statute is you have 90 days to make comments

14   to New Britain.  New Britain takes it and then I

15   think the public can comment on your comments to

16   New Britain, and then it comes back to you again

17   when you guys do that.

18                  And I guess my position is this

19   Council has always been very fair in terms of

20   allowing people to speak on this issue.  And I

21   would like to feel that, you know, the timeframe

22   to comment should be at any hearing or at anytime

23   throughout the process, because this does change

24   and it's kind of fluid.

25                  And you know, I also want to thank
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 2   because I think that's crucial.  So we appreciate

 3   that.

 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We all think that's

 5   very important.

 6                  Yes?

 7                  NICK NEELEY:  So for those of you

 8   are who are interested and brave enough, the

 9   docket number is 16-08-43.

10                  But Paul makes a very good point.

11   You know, the comments you make now, you're

12   probably going to make comments on the report

13   itself.  And just high-level comments on the idea,

14   but that second comment period people may also

15   want to comment on comments that the CEQ made, or

16   the comments that the Water Planning Council made.

17                  LORI MATHIEU:  And I think at any

18   point in time -- because a number of people have

19   come to me and said, how can I comment?  When

20   should I comment?  You can comment now.

21                  Send your comments now to the Water

22   Planning Council, and send them to the CEQ.  And

23   then wait until you see our comments and then

24   comment on those.

25                  Come to the public hearing, provide
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 2   written.  I mean, if you're concerned, you comment

 3   and like you've mentioned, Paul, we've always

 4   accepted comments.

 5                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  I agree.

 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  And we would be

 7   happy to see them and consider them.

 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  But I think it's

 9   also important that the process that the agencies

10   are going through now is their own independent

11   review of the report, which we'll then work

12   together as members of the Water Planning

13   Council to come up with a position.

14                  So what we're not doing right now

15   is processing public comment, and I think that's

16   the piece that's important.

17                  MARGARET MINER:  You would not be

18   reading public comment prior to the hearing in New

19   Britain.  Is that what you're saying?

20                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I'm saying that

21   in preparing reports, our comments, our comments

22   are our technical review of the report.

23                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Can I?

24                  Just in response to that, because

25   you have staff who are doing this and I think the
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 2   you know it's in consultation with them and they

 3   are taking comments.

 4                  And my hope is that they look at

 5   that because the CEQ does not have the staff.  I

 6   mean, their budget is as limited as possible to,

 7   you know, look at water supply, look at DEEP

 8   issues, look at DPH issues.

 9                  I mean, you have -- you said you've

10   assigned it to your staff, and they don't really

11   have a staff.  They don't have four separate

12   entities that can take a look at it.  So I would

13   think and hope that the comments that are

14   submitted to the CEQ, they will incorporate them

15   into -- when they're communicating with you on

16   that.

17                  I understand what you're saying is,

18   right now your staffs are looking at it, but I

19   think it is important for the other entity charged

20   with looking at this study that has no staff that

21   those comments be allowed in now.

22                  LORI MATHIEU:  I mean, anybody who

23   wants to comment, I think that we have an open

24   comment period now.  You can comment at every

25   Water Planning Council meeting.  At the end of the


                              84
� 1   meeting you can also send comments, written

 2   comments.

 3                  But I think to Betsey's point in

 4   this, in the public act -- that's why I wanted to

 5   put it up here and get it out to people.  If you

 6   want to see the actual language there is going to

 7   be a formal period to comment, and I think it's

 8   important to know that.

 9                  But it's important if you have

10   concerns, if you have anything you want to say, I

11   think comment as much, as many times as you would

12   like.  There's many, many opportunities which is

13   the good thing.

14                  I know for myself I've read the

15   plan.  I have given it to my staff.  They're

16   reading it.  We're talking about what to say and

17   how to say it right now.  And if anybody comments

18   and sends anything in, we're going to read those.

19   So I think whatever people have to say and want to

20   say it's important.

21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thanks, Lori.

22                  Nick?

23                  NICK NEELEY:  I have another

24   comment -- no.

25                  So will people have the option of
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 2   Council?

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

 4                  NICK NEELEY:  Or Survey Monkey?

 5                  CORINNE FITTING:  We'll set up the

 6   Survey Monkey.  It will probably take a couple of

 7   days to do that.

 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  For the Survey

 9   Monkey?

10                  CORINNE FITTING:  For the Survey

11   Monkey, but they can still send it to the e-mail

12   address for the Water Planning Council.

13                  LORI MATHIEU:  Which is -- it's up

14   online.  It's on the webpage, and give the e-mail

15   address.

16                  CORINNE FITTING:  Oh, WPC@CT.gov.

17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

18                  So we'll work on the Survey Monkey.

19   I know Corinne was really good at pulling that

20   together.  Linda, you can work together on that.

21                  Yes?

22                  PETER HEARN:  I'm Peter Hearn, I'm

23   staff with the CEQ.  And it's been mentioned a few

24   times that we're receiving comments.  It's not on

25   our website yet.  The intention is that maybe
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 2   report on our site.

 3                  And people are welcome to send in

 4   e-mails, and it is our intention to review any

 5   comments we get before we create our own comments,

 6   our own draft comments that will be approved by

 7   the Council.

 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions

 9   regarding -- I'm going to call it, Public Act

10   16-61.  Any more questions surrounding that?

11

12                     (No response.)

13

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  What we have

15   left is a WUCC update.

16                  LORI MATHIEU:  Is anyone left to

17   listen to this?

18                  So the WUCC update.  Yes, I knew it

19   was about the WUCC.  So the integrated reports for

20   all three WUCCs are out for public comment.

21   Public comments I believe are due -- I'm going to

22   look at David.

23                  And David?

24                  DAVID KALIFA:  20th, April 20th.

25                  LORI MATHIEU:  April 20th.  So
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 2   integrated report and the executive summaries.

 3   Right?  For all three WUCC areas.

 4                  And the WUCCs are holding their

 5   meetings later this month -- than usual, because

 6   we're waiting for the public comment period to

 7   end.  So the WUCC meetings are the week after the

 8   20th of April.  So they are one right after the

 9   other during that following week in April.

10                  So if you have them on your

11   calendar, make sure you check those dates so you

12   have the right dates for the WUCC meetings in

13   April.

14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Before we --

15   question?  No.  Any other public comment this

16   afternoon?

17                  Any other public comment?  Len?

18                  LEN DeJONG:  Jack, on a light note

19   and a shameless commercial.

20                  On April 21st the PRWC will again

21   be hosting Woodbury Earth Day at Hollow Park from

22   eleven to four.  The event is free.  Parking is

23   free.  Do bring money for your PRWC raffle

24   tickets.  It's the largest -- we believe it's the

25   largest Earth Day event in Connecticut.  So if
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 2   communities, please join us.  And thanks.

 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Len.

 4                  TOLLIE MILLER:  In the spirit of

 5   doing public comment, as Lori said, at any time,

 6   I'm from Save Our Water, Tollie Miller.  And I

 7   wanted to put public comment in, if I can?

 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure, absolutely.

 9                  TOLLIE MILLER:  We need wider

10   aisles.

11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  You know, I

12   apologize.  We -- at the last minute we were

13   shuffled over here.  We're usually over there, but

14   we had a little scheduling conflict.

15                  TOLLIE MILLER:  So these comments

16   have been sent in, but we wanted to read them into

17   the public record.

18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.

19                  TOLLIE MILLER:  So again, my name

20   is Tollie Miller from Save Our Water Connecticut.

21                  Members of Save Our Water had

22   previously spoken at the Water Planning Council

23   hearings on their opposition to the proposed

24   Tilcon expansion in New Britain, which would allow

25   stripmining on protected watershed lands owned by
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 2   undisclosed sum of money and the potential for a

 3   new water reservoir 40 years in the future.

 4                  As the WPC is well aware the

 5   recently released draft of Connecticut's first

 6   state water plan lists as one of its top ten

 7   consensus-based policy priorities the protection

 8   of class-one and class-two lands.

 9                  Allowing this swap to proceed would

10   set a dangerous precedent for future loss of high

11   priority watershed land and would potentially

12   imperil the State's dedication to preserving the

13   highest quality drinking water in the nation.

14                  The environmental study recently

15   completed by Leonard Engineering as a prerequisite

16   to proceeding with Tilcon's expansion is also

17   cause for great concern.  It appears that multiple

18   vernal pools will be lost or impacted, endangering

19   several amphibian an reptile species; that

20   breeding bird species of greatest conservation

21   need will lose their critical habitat; that a

22   portion of the Metacomet Trail will be destroyed,

23   and that significant forested lands will be

24   eliminated.

25                  And that inadequacies in the study
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 2   during particularly important periods.

 3   Essentially the entire habitat will be lost at the

 4   new quarry site and degraded along its adjacent

 5   limits.

 6                  Additionally the billions of

 7   gallons of filtered water currently provided by

 8   the 131 acres will be lost during the 40 years of

 9   stripmining.  We would hope that the drinking

10   water needs of New Britain can be critically

11   evaluated, and if necessary addressed in a far

12   less destructive manner.

13                  Save Our Water Connecticut strongly

14   opposes the approval of the Tilcon/New Britain

15   expansion and thanks the Water Planning Council

16   for considering these views.

17                  Thank you.

18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

19   Appreciate your comments.

20                  Any other public comments this

21   afternoon?  Any other public comment?

22

23                     (No response.)

24

25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, two things.
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 2   at 1:30 here.  And the other thing on May 1st at

 3   4:30 is the CWWA water event that they have at the

 4   state capital in the LOB.

 5                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes, it's National

 6   Drinking Water Week and it will be, I think, our

 7   education award winner there, our commissioner

 8   will be there.

 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  It's a really nice

10   event.  The people -- students that are going to

11   pursue a career in water engineering or water

12   resources, environmental, and it's really great

13   time.  So I just wanted to point that out.

14                  Unfortunately I cannot be there,

15   but Commissioner Caron will be representing me

16   over there.

17                  So anything else to come before us?

18

19                     (No response.)

20

21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, motion to

22   adjourn.

23                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So moved.

24                  LORI MATHIEU:  Second.

25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.
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 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Very

 3   much.  Have a good evening.

 4

 5                  (Whereupon, the above proceedings

 6   were concluded at 3:11 p.m.)
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll call
 2   this meeting of the Water Planning Council to
 3   order for April 3, 2018.  The first order of
 4   business will be the approval of the March -- my
 5   mic should be on.  Can you hear me?
 6                  ELAINE SISTARE:  Hi, Jack.  It's
 7   Elaine Sistare on the phone.  I can hear you fine.
 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Who else
 9   is on the phone?  Anybody else on the phone
10   besides Elaine?
11                  JOE LALIBERTE:  Joe Laliberte with
12   CDM Smith.
13                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Hi, Joe.
14                  JOE LALIBERTE:  Hi, Jack.
15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else?
16
17                     (No response.)
18
19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So the first
20   order is the approval of the March 6th transcript.
21   Did we get that?
22                  THE REPORTER:  I don't recall if I
23   sent it by e-mail, but --
24                  LAURA LUPOLI:  You have it, yes.
25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Laura?
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 1                  LAURA LUPOLI:  It went to the WPC.
 2                  I sent it to the WPC.  It's posted
 3   on the website also.
 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We can hold.  Okay.
 5   We'll wait and hold of on that until the next
 6   month.
 7                  The next is correspondence
 8   received.  We have received several pieces of
 9   information that will be posted onto the website.
10                  Lori, would you like to?
11                  LORI MATHIEU:  Sure.  I don't have
12   all the pieces in front of me, but I have -- to
13   enter into the record and then place them up on
14   our webpage.  There was the comments from CEQ,
15   Carl Wagner in particular concerning public trust.
16   We received that, and we should make sure that
17   that's up on our webpage.
18                  We also received as the Water
19   Planning Council the correspondence from, I
20   believe it was Day Pitney through Betsy Guerra.
21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That was through
22   CWWA.
23                  LORI MATHIEU:  Through CWWA
24   concerning the public trust in the state water
25   plan.  And just recently received a paper from
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 1   Kirk Westphal representing Kleinfelder, formerly
 2   of CDM, concerning public trust, water as a public
 3   trust.  And all of those documents will be placed
 4   up on the Water Planning Council page as our
 5   correspondence received.
 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And I
 7   believe that's -- did anybody else receive any
 8   correspondence?
 9                  Again that would be up on our
10   website for people to review.
11                  Any questions on that?
12
13                  (No response.)
14
15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Next is the state
16   water plan update.  Mr. Neeley, would you like to
17   brief us briefly on your conversation with the
18   liaisons?
19                  NICK NEELEY:  And one of the things
20   that we had to call the legislative liaisons from
21   DPH and DEEP, and PURA, and Kelly Sinko from
22   OPM -- so one of the suggestions they made was to
23   reach out to the chairs of the four committees who
24   have to approve the plan and recommended the plan.
25                  Send them an e-mail just


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 7


 1   acknowledging that the plan is ready.  It has been
 2   submitted.  They may have a hearing.  It may be
 3   included in there a two-page executive summary to
 4   give them a little -- to all the members of the
 5   committee to give them a little flavor of the
 6   plan, and to also include the piece you referred
 7   to earlier, the Kirk Westphal piece on the public
 8   trust, because obviously, you know, the public
 9   trust is an issue right now among every, each and
10   every stakeholder.
11                  I think it needs to be addressed in
12   some fashion to the chairs of the committee who
13   are getting lobbied and talked to and spoken to
14   about this issue by all sides, everyone concerned
15   with the state water plan.  So I think it's an
16   issue that has to be addressed in order to get
17   this thing moving forward, getting a public
18   hearing on it and getting it favorably voted on by
19   the Legislature.
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Nick.
21                  Any questions for Nick?
22                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So it would come
23   from Jack, Nick, the proposal?
24                  NICK NEELEY:  Well, it could come
25   from, you know, the four of you.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  The Council?
 2                  NICK NEELEY:  Yeah, it could come
 3   before you, but I think this issue of public trust
 4   has to be addressed in some fashion.  Because
 5   obviously, each side feels very, very strongly
 6   about it for their own particular reasons, without
 7   you know, saying which one is more legitimate than
 8   others.  They're all -- everybody, well, everybody
 9   has got their own concerns.  So --
10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And including an
11   offer for a presentation by the Water Planning
12   Council on the state water plan?
13                  NICK NEELEY:  Right.
14                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And what's
15   included in it?
16                  NICK NEELEY:  We could draft
17   something pretty straightforward.
18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm not sure even
19   before I send it, but we'll get it done and
20   quickly.  And --
21                  NICK NEELEY:  So it's a
22   recommendation of these folks.
23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it's a good
24   recommendation, and we also know that when we do
25   finally go before the committee they want the
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 1   presentation to be very concise.
 2                  NICK NEELEY:  Well, I understand
 3   from one chairperson that talked about 20 minutes
 4   and sort of laid out what he thought the remarks
 5   should address, why the plan was set up and what
 6   it does, what they have to do.
 7                  But again, if you find there's
 8   eight -- actually, there's more there.  I think
 9   there's 14 chairs with the tide in the Senate.  So
10   I'm trying to coordinate things through the DPH,
11   the Public Health Committee administrator,
12   Beverly -- I forget her last name.  So we're
13   trying to work through her.
14                  We're first trying to sort of get
15   some direction from the Water Planning Council in
16   terms whether you think the idea of sending
17   something to these committees and their members
18   about the public hearing, you know, maybe get the
19   ball moving a little.
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it's a good
21   idea.  I mean, the Legislature has -- as I was
22   saying earlier, we're one of hundreds of items
23   that they're dealing with up there right now.
24   They haven't even finished up the budget
25   situation.
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 1                  So I think anything we can do to
 2   get as front and center to them is a good thing,
 3   and I think we should do that.  And just the end
 4   of it would be to offer to go before them and make
 5   a presentation.
 6                  NICK NEELEY:  The session ends, you
 7   know, six weeks from tomorrow.
 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  Right.  So it's the
 9   beginning of May.  Right?  A short session.
10                  NICK NEELEY:  May 11th, May 10th
11   thereabouts.
12                  LORI MATHIEU:  So Nick, to me that
13   sounds perfect to get a brief statement through
14   Jack from all of us.  That would then -- and I
15   would agree that attaching the Kirk Westphal
16   page-and-a-half paper would make some sense to do,
17   because it just provides some clarity on public
18   trust.
19                  And that offering a presentation,
20   Betsey, as you mentioned, keeping a very brief.
21   We already -- our outreach team has already worked
22   up a presentation.  It has twenty-something
23   slides, 22.
24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Shorter.
25                  LORI MATHIEU:  We could shorten it.
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 1   We could make it shorter, and maybe Jack just
 2   gives a presentation.
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll give it on
 4   behalf of the Council and the councilmembers with
 5   me.
 6                  DAVID KALIFA:  I would be amenable
 7   to that.
 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's fine with me
 9   and we'll keep it brief.
10                  NICK NEELEY:  And you know, it may
11   add to that e-mail if the committee, you know, the
12   dates that people are available.
13                  And unfortunately, it's going to be
14   hard to get a date that works for all of you.  So
15   we're going to have to -- after we draft a memo
16   with the dates in there we'll, you know, you guys
17   can take a look at it and decide.
18                  LORI MATHIEU:  Decide on dates?
19                  NICK NEELEY:  We'll put in whatever
20   dates.  We can put in dates you're individually
21   available, what dates you're all available.  And
22   folks in the committee will decide what works best
23   for them and their members.
24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I think if the
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 1   chair is giving the presentation it's pretty
 2   critical you be there.
 3                  NICK NEELEY:  I'm sorry?
 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Full disclosure, I
 5   have the worst schedule of everyone.  So I'll, you
 6   know, if I have to fly back from somewhere I'll
 7   make it happen.  Okay?
 8                  NICK NEELEY:  So you want us to
 9   draft something to give to you?
10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
11                  NICK NEELEY:  All right.  We'll
12   draft something in the next day or so, and send it
13   off to you.
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
15                  NICK NEELEY:  Then you can look it
16   over.
17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Great.  Thank you.
18                  NICK NEELEY:  Anything else?
19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  No, that's perfect.
20                  Are we all in agreement?  All set?
21                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes.
22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Margaret,
23   good afternoon.
24                  MARGARET MINER:  Good afternoon.
25                  JOHN HUDAK:  Good afternoon.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  John, I believe year
 2   next up.
 3                  JOHN HUDAK:  Yes.  Just a few items
 4   for updates.  Actually a pretty big one.  As far
 5   as our cochair, Margaret has announced her plans
 6   to step down as cochair but still stay on in the
 7   group.
 8                  She has nominated Alicea for her to
 9   replace her as cochair.  The advisory group is
10   just delaying action for a month to allow anybody
11   else on the instream side to step up if they're
12   interested, but I do expect we'll be back here in
13   May for a formal appointment.
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Before you move on?
15                  I know Margaret is still going to
16   be here, but I have to say that she and I may not
17   always see eye to eye on things.  I love to get
18   emails from her at nine o'clock at night when
19   everybody else is sleeping, or I better go to
20   sleep.  And she's --
21                  MARGARET MINER:  Nightmares?
22                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's right.  She's
23   advocating something to me, but I can't thank her
24   enough for what she has done for this Council, for
25   the advisory group, for the water industry in
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 1   general throughout her tenure.
 2                  She's been with us since day one
 3   and she's truly an advocate for the people of the
 4   state of Connecticut and I'm glad she's going to
 5   still be here with us as a member.
 6                  MARGARET MINER:  Thank you, Jack.
 7                  THE CHAIRMAN:  And I'm glad she is
 8   still going to be with us.  So --
 9                  JOHN HUDAK:  I do hope I'm not
10   going to be burning out cochairs every six months.
11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  It hasn't
12   happened until you, John.  Margaret has been a
13   stalwart up until now.
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's right.
15                  JOHN HUDAK:  We also have a
16   nominating committee forum to present our annual
17   slate to the Council, which will be in October.  A
18   five-member team of two instream members, Len
19   DeJong and Karen Burnaska; two out-of-stream
20   members, which is Dan Lawrence and Josh
21   Chancellor; and our neutral representative is
22   Aaron Boutros, so they'll be working over the next
23   few months to formally draft our slate.
24                  Also the four advisory group
25   members have volunteered to serve on an
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 1   organizational planning committee to begin
 2   examining how the state water plan implementation
 3   workgroup might be organized and structured.  And
 4   that's Margaret, Len, Virginia and myself.
 5                  Also in the interest of getting
 6   some broader perspectives we have planned to reach
 7   out to the former state water plan committees just
 8   to get some more people involved.  We did put out
 9   a draft that we sent to you last week -- we were
10   going to send it out last week.
11                  We decided, well, at this meeting
12   coming up on the holiday, maybe you can get a
13   chance to look at it, but we would be happy to
14   take any feedback and hopefully get it out in the
15   next few days.
16                  LORI MATHIEU:  I was fine with it.
17   I looked at it.  I'm fine with it.
18                  DAVID KALIFA:  I didn't have a
19   chance to look at it.
20                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I didn't have a
21   chance to look at it, but I'm fine with it going
22   out for comment.
23                  JOHN HUDAK:  I guess you have the
24   lands workgroup.
25                  MARGARET MINER:  Yes, we had a
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 1   meeting of our watershed lands workgroup.  Karen,
 2   are you here?  Could you step up and grab -- it
 3   was very interesting covering several important
 4   topics including --
 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Come right up and
 6   use the mic here, Karen.
 7                  MARGARET MINER:  -- salt
 8   management, new sewer lines for -- quickly, new
 9   sewer lines in source water lands and a report on
10   the Tilcon.  Paula was there.
11                  So we had -- I don't know if there
12   are two sides to salt, but we didn't have two
13   sides to salt represented, but on the other
14   issues -- go, Karen.
15                  KAREN BURNASKA:  I think Margaret
16   just gave the entire report.  We had three major
17   presentations.  One was on the road salt, and
18   Steve Vitko from RWA, who is also on the CWWA
19   source water protection committee, gave a
20   presentation on the Green SnowPro program that's
21   up in New Hampshire, and also an update on what
22   the CWWA working group was going to do.
23                  And the CWWA working group is in
24   the process of putting together a fact sheet on
25   road salt.  And also they're going to be working
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 1   with DOT, Connecticut DOT on a program that DOT
 2   has been looking to implementing.
 3                  LORI MATHIEU:  Is that the
 4   Connecticut section of CWWA source water
 5   committee?
 6                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Yes, I'm sorry.
 7   Did I --
 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  Oh, you're saying
 9   CWW.  So that's a different --
10                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Oh, okay.
11                  LORI MATHIEU:  So it's
12   Connecticut section of AWWA, source water
13   protection, because there's a number of state
14   staff that are on that committee as well.
15                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Oh, okay.  My
16   error, because I think I gave Steve the wrong
17   title, yes.  It is the Connecticut section of
18   AWWA.
19                  So what we hope to do is bring the
20   topic to the advisory group and hopefully have
21   Steve come back when they have the factory put
22   together, and after they have a little more
23   information from DOT.
24                  A VOICE:  Excuse me?  Could you
25   speak a little closer to the mic.  I'm having
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 1   trouble hearing you.  Thank you.
 2                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Is it working?
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, yeah.  Much
 4   better.
 5                  KAREN BURNASKA:  I don't know if
 6   you want to hear the whole report again, but the
 7   advisory group, we're continuing our discussions
 8   and review of the issue of road salt.
 9                  The second item that we talked
10   about is --
11                  LORI MATHIEU:  Can I ask you a
12   question on that?
13                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Sure.
14                  LORI MATHIEU:  So what's your
15   mission?
16                  KAREN BURNASKA:  To learn more
17   about it, and to learn more what's going on.  And
18   we want to -- Steve was very good at what the
19   effects are, the sodium, the chloride.
20                  We had a good turnout at the last
21   meeting.  Not excellent, but good.  There were 13
22   people in the audience and one on the phone, but
23   we also had David Knauf who's a health director
24   saying, yes, road salt is a problem with health
25   directors across the state, oftentimes in rural
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 1   areas.
 2                  So we want to continue to learn
 3   more about that.
 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  So there's a couple
 5   things just from the health department, that we
 6   recognize the same that you're recognizing.  We
 7   have quite the database for public wells, as you
 8   can imagine.
 9                  We're planning a meeting in the
10   next six weeks to meet with DOT to share
11   information and then we are -- have been talking
12   with local health directors about a workshop that
13   we plan to pull together.  They wanted to have it
14   this spring, but we're actually going to pull it
15   together this fall.
16                  So there's more to come, and I
17   would imagine that Eric or Pat, Eric McPhee or Pat
18   Wozacki, or the both of them should go to your
19   lands meeting to talk about what we've been doing
20   and where we see, you know, the information we
21   have.  And I want to be able to share that with
22   your group.
23                  And the work that we're doing, it
24   seems to align.  You know, I think there's a lot
25   of people coming to the table with concerns.  And
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 1   we've been working with one municipality and the
 2   Town of Sherman with the concerns that the Town
 3   has.  And so we recently actually just went to a
 4   meeting in Sherman and spoke with the town
 5   officials.  So it's a very interesting reemerging
 6   contaminate.  It's not only sodium, but it's
 7   chlorides.
 8                  KAREN BURNASKA:  We'd love to work
 9   with you.  And you know, Margaret and John, when
10   we look at -- we looked at having a presentation
11   in the spring and maybe we can hold off on the
12   road salt to later on in the year in this case.
13                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yeah, there's
14   actually -- and maybe what we could do, and Linda,
15   if you could make a note?  We should ask Vicki
16   Carrier.  Some of you might know her.  She's an
17   engineer with us.  She's pulling together a
18   workshop on May 1st.  Right?  May 1st with CEHA,
19   the Connecticut Environmental Health Association,
20   so the sanitarian side of the local health
21   directors.
22                  There will be some presentations,
23   one presentation from Pat Wozacki about Sherman
24   and what we're working on there.
25                  So we can invite -- you can come to
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 1   that.
 2                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Sure.  We'll hear
 3   about it and we'll spread it around.
 4                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes.  It's at the
 5   state lab on May 1st.
 6                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Sounds good.
 7   Okay.  The second item that we talked about at the
 8   watershed lands group was the issue of the sewer
 9   pipe that is being installed across the Torrington
10   Water Company lands.
11                  Fred Klein the attorney for the
12   water company was there.  He gave a brief overview
13   of the project.  We know that at the March 19th
14   meeting of the Torrington Water Pollution Control
15   authority they approved moving forward the
16   intermunicipal agreement between the City of New
17   Britain Water Department and the Wood Ridge Lake
18   Sewer District, moving that forward.
19                  And I believe that how it stands
20   now is the DPH is waiting to receive that
21   intermunicipal agreement so it can review it.
22                  LORI MATHIEU:  That's true, and we
23   just gave them an extension of time.
24                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Karen,
25   correction.  You said city of New Britain.  You
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 1   mean Torrington.
 2                  KAREN BURNASKA:  Oh, I'm sorry.
 3   Did I say New Britain?  I'm moving ahead.  No, no,
 4   no, no, no, no.  It's the city of Torrington.
 5   Sorry.  Good catch.  That's my next one, New
 6   Britain.
 7                  But what we hope to do, to bring it
 8   to the Water Planning Council is the concern that
 9   was raised by many people, not just Attorney
10   Klein, but many people at our watershed lands
11   group.  The concern of putting sewer lines across
12   source water land, and we were going to bring that
13   topic up to the entire advisory group either at
14   the next meeting or the future meeting.
15                  MARGARET MINER:  Our goal is to
16   discuss with the advisory group what policies on
17   these issues they might like to suggest to the
18   Water Planning Council.  And when we were looking
19   at the question of sewer lines there are a number
20   of issues.
21                  Is it a new line?  Is it a force
22   main?  It is a collector?  Is it going through?
23   Is it, you know?
24                  LORI MATHIEU:  There's a lot of
25   detail.
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 1                  MARGARET MINER:  Where is it going
 2   and what's the purpose.  What's their history?
 3                  So those are the factors that we'll
 4   be looking at in terms of what policy
 5   recommendations the advisory group might want to
 6   make to the Water Planning Council.
 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  It's interesting
 8   both of these fit will with the state water plan.
 9                  KAREN BURNASKA:  And so -- well,
10   the third issue -- this is New Britain.  We did
11   talk about the New Britain Tilcon proposed quarry
12   and the environmental study that had been
13   completed by Leonard Engineering.
14                  Paul Zagorsky, a member of the
15   citizens group was there as well as Paul Clarke
16   from Gaffney Bennett.
17                  Paul gave a brief overview of the
18   450-plus page engineering study that was done.  He
19   noted his concerns from what was in it and what
20   was not in it, and we also noted that the CEQ --
21   this is kind of subsequent to that.  The CEQ is
22   accepting comments from the public on the
23   engineering report.
24                  I believe they want their comments
25   by April 10th.  So the CEQ will be reviewing it
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 1   and I'm certain Alicea has more information on
 2   that if you'd like it, but that also came --
 3   brought up another issue of concern with the
 4   members that were there, that we would like to --
 5   possibly a policy issue or a discussion item
 6   definitely at the advisory group is how or what,
 7   or should even projects that may not or do not
 8   approve, or receive a change of use approval from
 9   DPH, should they go to the Legislature?  And if
10   so, how should they do that?
11                  It's kind of just a general concern
12   that the class-one and class-two watershed lands
13   are protected by statute, and the people at the
14   meeting believe that they should stay that way.
15   So it's a continuing item of discussion.
16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm sure it is.
17                  KAREN BURNASKA:  It sure is.  I
18   think that does it.
19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  A very good report.
20   Any questions?
21                  LORI MATHIEU:  I have a million,
22   but no comment.
23                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I don't
24   understand the last piece, Karen, and maybe I
25   don't understand the health department's
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 1   responsibility for changing the use.  I don't
 2   understand what's being proposed.
 3                  KAREN BURNASKA:  We're not
 4   proposing anything.  We are just stating a concern
 5   that this is -- the comment was made that this is
 6   the second time a change of -- or the Legislature
 7   has been asked to approve a quarry operation on
 8   class-one and class-two in watershed lands.  That
 9   is a concern.
10                  We sit as the advisory, as the
11   watershed lands workgroup.  And so the concern
12   was, should that be allowed?  If so, is there a
13   different process that should be allowed?  If a
14   change of use is approved, or is not approved and
15   it goes to the Legislature is there a process that
16   should be followed?  Are there things that should
17   defiantly be considered?
18                  We're not proposing anything.
19   We're asking for a further discussion on that.
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Margaret?
21                  MARGARET MINER:  Yeah, I think the
22   question was, well, we sense a weakening or a
23   reexamination of the policies, both the class-one
24   and class-two lands, and the lands that are like
25   class-one and class-two that are in source water.
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 1                  But so, what are the issues?  One
 2   that we thought might be something one could look
 3   is our cases in which an applicant either cannot
 4   get, or suspects he or she cannot get a change of
 5   use approval from DPH.  So they go to the
 6   Legislature for that.
 7                  And Tilcon is not the only example.
 8   I would say that -- well, this year this was a
 9   DEEP one.  That was the Durham Fair, but there are
10   other cases.  I think Weston went.  Weston got
11   itself declared not a public water supply.  Again,
12   that might have sewage -- but let me think.
13                  The Ethel Walker School.  Did they
14   come up?  We're concerned at least in that there
15   should be some attention to going around DPH,
16   directly to the Legislature.  And obviously, I
17   have it in my mind that also people go around DEEP
18   directly to the Legislature when they're applying
19   for a permit that they don't think the agency will
20   give them.
21                  So is that an area that is worth
22   looking at?  That was just a question that came to
23   our mind.  If you're thinking about watershed
24   lands, there are various ways that they are
25   protected, but one way that should hold up is if
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 1   it's class-one, class-two and DPH is not willing
 2   or happy about giving a permit.
 3                  So that was our thought.  That's
 4   one class of applications that is troublesome, I
 5   think, to everybody -- except maybe the applicant
 6   if they get it.
 7                  Does that make any sense?  Jack,
 8   you look --
 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm not quite --
10                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, I think later
11   on after this next presentation we're going to put
12   up the public act which is 16-61, which is an Act
13   Concerning an Environmental Study on a Change in
14   Use of New Britain Water Company Land, period.
15                  MARGARET MINER:  It's the change of
16   use that --
17                  LORI MATHIEU:  It's a study.
18                  MARGARET MINER:  Yes, but it's the
19   change of use that the applicant would go to DPH
20   for, as they did in the case in 2007, and two
21   years ago.
22                  LORI MATHIEU:  Right.
23                  MARGARET MINER:  They went to the
24   Legislature for a change of use because they were
25   told they could not get it from DPH.  And we're
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 1   asking is that -- what should be the reaction?
 2   First, what does the Water Planning Council
 3   advisory group, then what does the Water Planning
 4   Council think?
 5                  Should there be a somewhat more
 6   formal reaction to that kind of application which
 7   seeks to go around DPH and get a change of use
 8   directly from the Legislature by some declaration
 9   or other in a new bill?
10                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you saying like
11   another level of review?  Like another, like a
12   State, maybe the Connecticut Siting Council or
13   something like that gets involved?
14                  MARGARET MINER:  I would say that's
15   in the range of things that, yeah.
16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I hear you.
17                  MARGARET MINER:  That we would be
18   wondering if it was possible.  We would be
19   discussing with the group and then if we had
20   suggestions --
21                  LORI MATHIEU:  Let me say this,
22   just a statement.  Anything that takes away the
23   authority away from Commissioner R. Pino and the
24   Department of Public Health is going to be of
25   concern.  I don't think this law does that.  I
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 1   don't think it takes away our authority on water
 2   company lands.
 3                  KAREN BURNASKA:  This came up.  We
 4   are not referring to 16-61, that we know what it
 5   is.  That was specifically regarding New Britain
 6   and it was a study.
 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  Right.
 8                  KAREN BURNASKA:  What came out of
 9   the discussion on New Britain was we would like to
10   bring to the Water Planning Council advisory group
11   further discussion, and have us discuss further a
12   situation where if there is a denial of DPH will
13   not approve a change of use on, you know,
14   class-one and class-two lands, should there be
15   more written in statute?
16                  Should there be policies?  Is there
17   something more, something that should be followed
18   more specifically?  That's all.  We're not
19   suggesting -- we're not saying this is what we
20   want to do, and we don't know.  There may be
21   nothing.
22                  MARGARET MINER:  But in both those
23   bills the original language did not call for a
24   study or anything else.  The original language in
25   2008 or '7 or '8 -- and in 2016 the original
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 1   language was just, we want to go ahead with this
 2   project.  The studies, I believe, were put in
 3   both.  That language was negotiated, and in
 4   2007/'8 it was negotiated.  It was negotiated with
 5   you all at the table, but it was going into the
 6   budget implementor.  We found it very late.
 7                  I have to say that things that go
 8   into the budget implementor that never even have
 9   been to a public hearing, that's a kind of concern
10   that we have.
11                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I share your
12   concern, Margaret and Karen, but it also actually
13   sounds like you're trying to regulate the
14   Legislature.  I mean, the example you brought up
15   of the Durham Fairground wells is an exemption to
16   the Diversion Act, and clearly that undermines
17   DEEP's authority to act in that particular case.
18                  In this present circumstance it's a
19   very specialized circumstance.  I think we need to
20   be really careful.
21                  MARGARET MINER:  I understand that.
22   We did submit testimony that recognized it was a
23   year extension on a problem that had been
24   addressed.  Declaring a municipality not a public
25   water company with the stroke of a pen when it is
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 1   a water company, that's the kind of thing that in
 2   terms of DEEP's authority I think is, you know,
 3   deserves some scrutiny.
 4                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I totally get
 5   that.  I'm just not quite clear.
 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We can go on
 7   discussing.  As a former legislator, we can
 8   discuss what legislators do and don't do.
 9                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  And we're not
10   going to stop them.
11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  That's the point.
12                  MARGARET MINER:  Slow them?
13                  Thank you.  That's it.
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  A very good report.
15   Thank you very much.
16                  John?
17                  JOHN HUDAK:  I have nothing else.
18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I wanted to follow
19   up with the implementation committee.  Once we get
20   ready to go to the Legislature and make our pitch
21   to the committees I would hope that the
22   implementation committee helps us in that respect,
23   to get this passed.
24                  JOHN HUDAK:  Well, there will be no
25   implement -- there may be no implementation
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 1   workgroup established by then.  We're only a
 2   committee to recommend the committee.
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But the most
 4   important part of the implementation committees is
 5   to get the bill, to get this approved by the
 6   Legislature or there won't be a need for an
 7   implementation committee.
 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  That's the
 9   responsibility of the Water Planning Council, not
10   the implementation committee.
11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  But I think it's
12   also the Water Planning Council advisory group can
13   assist us with that.
14                  MARGARET MINER:  We'll discuss.  We
15   agree.  We want to help it pass.  We were thinking
16   of implementation is something that's happens
17   after it's passed, but we'd be glad to go back and
18   discuss in what way we can help to get this over
19   the goal line.
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Appreciate
21   that.  Thank you.
22                  JOHN HUDAK:  Some sticky things to
23   get past, but as you know.
24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Okay.  Thank
25   you, Water Planning Council advisory group.
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 1                  Moving onto new business, we're
 2   going to have a presentation I believe this
 3   afternoon on drought management and response.
 4                  Mr. Peter Gallant.
 5                  PETER B. GALANT:  Thank you.  Let
 6   me just take a minute to see if the technology
 7   works.
 8                  Okay.  Good to go.
 9                  Thank you.  So I've been asked to
10   give an update on work that the Connecticut
11   section of the AWWA water resources committee has
12   been doing subsequent to the 2016 drought, to take
13   lessons that we all learned there and make
14   recommendations to the industry for improving our
15   drought planning.
16                  I'll start off by letting you know
17   who that committee is, led by our fearless leader
18   who's was right behind me, Dave Radka, and many
19   faces and names on this list that you know.  It
20   will hopefully help me if you have any hard
21   questions as we go through, but please do
22   interrupt me if you have questions as I go through
23   the presentation.
24                  The Council is very familiar with
25   water supply plans.  I'll just, as a matter of
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 1   background, touch on the drought planning pieces
 2   of the water supply plan and then spend much of
 3   the time talking about surface water drought
 4   triggers.  That's where the committee has been
 5   spending its time looking at -- we put together a
 6   framework for how a utility can go about
 7   developing and testing their surface water drought
 8   trigger.
 9                  I'll talk about some next steps
10   that we have planned at the committee, and then if
11   time permits get into House Bill 5154 and some
12   other drought topics that are really less the
13   committee's work and more my own musings, if time
14   permits.
15                  So you're familiar with water
16   supply plans.  They're required of all water
17   companies over a certain size, medium and large
18   water companies.  And they're required to have in
19   the drought response plan with four defined
20   drought stages, advisory, watch, warning, and
21   emergency; including the triggers of what
22   activates each of those drought phases and the
23   actions that the utility is going to take when
24   they enter those phases.
25                  The water supply plans are updated
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 1   every six to nine years, and approved by DPH in
 2   consultation with the other agencies here at the
 3   Water Planning Council.  Where the committee is
 4   focused on, as I mentioned earlier, is this
 5   triggers piece.
 6                  There's not, you know, historically
 7   people have developed their own methods for
 8   identifying drought triggers, some that have been
 9   more effective than others.  And what we've tried
10   to focus on is that triggers-setting piece
11   starting with the surface waters.
12                  So the overall objective of the
13   drought plan is -- can be illustrated on this
14   graph.  This is a graph of, I'll call fictitious
15   reservoir storage over time during the critical
16   drought of the 1960s.
17                  And this is a safe yield drought,
18   and this shows how if the reservoir system is
19   operating at it's safe yield -- so a margin of
20   safety around one, whatever the reservoir would be
21   expected to do in that critical drought -- almost
22   empty, not quite and then recover, which is a good
23   thing.  That's our margin of safety one.  That's
24   the safety we like to have.
25                  The problem is that when that's
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 1   happening and we're down here in this area and the
 2   reservoirs are dropping, and we don't know that
 3   this relief is coming down the road, everybody is
 4   very uncomfortable.
 5                  So as I see the objective of the
 6   drought plan is to avoid us getting into this area
 7   where everybody is so uncomfortable and not
 8   knowing what's coming up.  So different than a
 9   margin of safety which is saying we have to have
10   enough safe yield just to meet our demands.  The
11   drought plan gives us an additional level of
12   protection on top of that.
13                  And we have put together a
14   four-step process.  I'll go through each of the
15   steps in a little bit more detail of what goes
16   into setting a good set of drought triggers
17   starting with setting that target storage reserve
18   that I just started to talk about.  And most
19   importantly what -- I don't think we've done well
20   in the past, is testing those triggers to make
21   sure that they're effective.
22                  We've done, you know, everyone has
23   set triggers in the past, but we haven't spent
24   attention making sure that they're going to do
25   what we want them to do.
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 1                  Setting the storage reserve is all
 2   about what I was saying before, staying away from
 3   that uncomfortable reservoir situation, staying
 4   away from this picture on the right, the safe
 5   yield result where your reservoir is just about
 6   emptying before it starts to fill, refill again
 7   and that buffer.  That reserve is going to be
 8   different.
 9                  Different utilities are going to
10   have different tolerances for what they want that
11   buffer to be.  There's different ways of doing,
12   setting that.  It could be based on days supply
13   remaining -- could set that buffer.  Or it could
14   be it's saying, I don't ever want to go lower than
15   I've gone in the past.
16                  Historically there it could just be
17   operator comfort as to where they start getting
18   uncomfortable with the supply situation.  Everyone
19   will have a different tolerance for where they set
20   that buffer, but that buffer will help mitigate
21   against uncertainties and demand forecasting.
22                  Will future demands be what we
23   expect them to be?  It provides a mitigation
24   against climate change, too.  Will the drought
25   that we're in now, or go through in the future


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 38


 1   look like the drought that happened in the sixties
 2   or the fifties, whatever is our drought of record
 3   which is the basis of most of our planning, and
 4   also provide a buffer against, you know, if our
 5   drought actions aren't as successful as we expect
 6   them to be?
 7                  So other than the safe yield,
 8   different than the safe yield which lets the
 9   reservoir just about empty, we want to set up a
10   buffer storage reserve as a first step.
11                  And then the next step is to say,
12   okay.  I'm going to set my drought triggers.
13   We've got the four stages that are required in a
14   water supply plan.  When I hit each of those what
15   do I think I can do to reduce, not just demand,
16   but withdrawals from the reservoir?
17                  Because the drought plan is all
18   about keeping water in the reservoirs as long as
19   we can.  So some of that can be demand reduction.
20   Some of that can be supply augmentation.  It could
21   be turning on a source that's not currently on.
22   It could be buying water from an interconnection.
23   There's all kinds of things that could go into
24   reducing withdrawal reductions.
25                  What's shown here are the demand
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 1   targets that are in the water supply plan
 2   regulations right now for each of the four stages,
 3   ranging from 10 percent at the advisory level to
 4   25 percent at the emergency level.
 5                  I think that those are aggressive
 6   targets and they may be appropriate targets, but
 7   for planning purposes I think they may be too
 8   aggressive.  So I think that utilities should come
 9   up with what they think is realistic for them --
10   this is just an example shown here -- realistic
11   for them in terms of withdrawal reduction targets
12   achievable.
13                  You might look at for your utility
14   how much your peak in the summer is compared to
15   your average demands in the winter to get a sense
16   of how much reduction you might be able to get
17   during a drought, because it really is all about
18   outdoor water use restrictions -- is really where
19   the biggest bang for the buck is.
20                  Similarly some seasonality should
21   be put into that planning.  In the wintertime it's
22   going to be much more difficult to get demand
23   reductions than it is in the summertime because
24   that outdoor water use isn't there.  So the second
25   step in setting the drought triggers is
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 1   recommending to come up with realistic
 2   site-specific withdrawal reductions that can be
 3   achieved for each system.
 4                  Any questions?
 5
 6                  (No response.)
 7
 8                  PETER B. GALANT:  And then it's
 9   setting drought triggers, and there's any number
10   of different ways of setting drought triggers, and
11   they are also going to be very water system
12   specific.
13                  If you're running very close to
14   your safe yield you're going to need to have very
15   aggressive triggers because you can expect if
16   you're in that drought of record, that you're
17   going to almost empty your reservoir before
18   recovery.
19                  If you don't operate close to safe
20   yield, you have a big buffer there.  You don't
21   need to be as aggressive.  The frequency of
22   occurrence that you are willing to go into each
23   drought phase needs to be considered.  The
24   seasonality that we talked about, setting a time
25   delay so you don't go dropping through your
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 1   triggers all at once, or all things need to be
 2   considered in setting triggers.
 3                  To the regular -- I'll go into a
 4   couple of these in a little bit more detail, but
 5   these are what different sets of triggers might
 6   look like all based on reservoir storage.
 7                  The top one is a straight day
 8   supply remaining.  So it's a constant reservoir
 9   storage throughout the year.  The next one takes
10   into account some seasonality, and the third one
11   does -- is a reservoir forecast.  And I'll get
12   into those in a little more detail.
13                  So rule curves like these can be
14   set in various different ways.  This is reservoir
15   storage over time for the course of a year.  And
16   the top line would be the advisory trigger.  In
17   this case the green line is normal reservoir
18   levels.  But if reservoir levels on April 1st got
19   below 70 percent the system would be in a drought
20   advisory.
21                  And again, there's a number of
22   different ways of setting these.  You can set them
23   so that the bottom trigger is your lowest
24   historical level, and then say, I want two weeks
25   separating a warning in between those, and go up.
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 1   There's an infinite number of ways that you can
 2   set these triggers.
 3                  These are easy to manage.  They're
 4   easy to communicate to the public.  You can say,
 5   here's my trigger.  If my reservoir is here, I'm
 6   not -- everything is normal.  And as I'm
 7   approaching the line, everybody can see that and
 8   you can see when you're in a drought.  And you can
 9   see when you come out of a drought.
10                  However, this compared to the next
11   approach that I'll talk about, the forecast-based
12   approach is likely to lead to more occurrences
13   because it's set in stone before the drought
14   starts.  So you're likely to hit these triggers
15   more often than you would need to.
16                  The next approach is much more
17   complicated and it's forecast based.  It uses the
18   same kind of reservoir model that's used to
19   develop safe yield, but while you're in a drought
20   or in normal conditions you can use that model, in
21   this case, to forecast what the reservoir is
22   likely to do over time.
23                  So this model is starting at the
24   end of January, a reservoir that's just around
25   60 percent storage.  And using historical stream
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 1   gauge data, it's saying that there's a 1 percent
 2   chance that the reservoir is going to do this over
 3   the next year.
 4                  There's a 50 percent chance that
 5   you'll follow this middle line here.  And
 6   similarly there's a 10 percent chance, 20 percent
 7   chance, 30 percent chance, 40 percent chance that
 8   that's what the reservoir is going to do moving
 9   forward based on historical inflow data and
10   current demands.
11                  You can then set drought triggers
12   based on that to say what these lines are going to
13   do in the future.  So if this line gets to a
14   certain low level, that can be your first trigger.
15   If the 20 percent line gets to that level, that
16   can be your second trigger, and so on.
17                  And it can be very complicated.
18   The drought plan could end up looking like this,
19   where you have multiple variables that can change
20   from multiple triggers and be different for
21   drawdown and refill.  In this case, a 10 percent
22   chance of that storage because that's the
23   10 percent line.  Right?  Reaching 90 days supply,
24   which is this dark line here -- within the next
25   year.
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 1                  This is obviously more complicated.
 2   It's more complicated to explain.  It's hard for
 3   me to explain here at a PowerPoint.  It's more
 4   complicated to explain to the public.  It's harder
 5   to -- you don't have a clear -- the reservoir is
 6   here today and if it drops by another couple of
 7   feet we're going to be in drought.  It's not as
 8   clear.
 9                  It requires for you to run a model
10   while you're in the drought.  So you have to have
11   the expert.  You have to have a model and you have
12   to have the expertise to run it, but it's more
13   science based.  So you should be able to develop a
14   plan that has fewer false positives.
15                  Most plans are going to -- any plan
16   is going to have false positives, because we're
17   trying to avoid, you know, in most cases it's
18   going to rain and we're going to recover, but we
19   have to act before we know that it's going to
20   rain.
21                  So a system that's stressed on
22   supply versus demand is more likely to look
23   towards a forecast-based approach than a system
24   that's less stressed, that might have adequate
25   just reservoir operating curves.  So the point
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 1   here is just that there's simple ways.  There's
 2   complex ways of setting drought triggers.  No one
 3   size fits all.
 4                  This is just a graphic of what
 5   these models look like.  The same model that's
 6   used for determining a reservoir's safe yield can
 7   be used for doing those forecasts.  It can be used
 8   then for testing the drought triggers, which is
 9   the critical step, I think.
10                  And there's a couple things that we
11   recommend testing drought triggers against.  The
12   first is the drawdown, the reservoir of what we've
13   been talking about.  How low will the reservoir
14   get assuming current demands, current reservoir
15   releases, current reservoir operations.  With what
16   we've assumed we'll be able to achieve for drought
17   reductions, demand reductions when we hit each
18   drought phase -- what would happen over the
19   history of time?
20                  And you see in this case, this
21   example here, this is the reservoir drawdown every
22   year.  Assuming those drought triggers and
23   associated demand reductions, that's in keeping
24   the reservoir in all cases above the storage
25   reserve that was set by the utility.  So the
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 1   triggers are working and this is what we have and
 2   tested in the past.
 3                  And then the second thing to test
 4   the triggers against is how frequently are you
 5   going to hit them?  So this is a graph over time
 6   of the reservoir operations, and it's just a way
 7   to present it.  When the bar goes up to the first
 8   line then that would be a drought advisory, and
 9   then a watch, and then a warning, and emergency.
10                  The two colors here, red and blue
11   were two different sets of triggers that were
12   being tested.  And you can see even the blue one
13   that hit the first stage trigger about eight
14   times, it would have hit over the 80-year period
15   of record.  It's actually a little longer than
16   that.
17                  So it's once every five or six
18   years it would be hitting the first stage trigger.
19   Is that, you know, that needs to be acceptable.
20                  Less frequently it would hit the
21   second-stage trigger, and only once under this
22   80-year period would it even get to a warning.  So
23   that seems to me the combination of the two things
24   saying that the drought never gets below the
25   buffer level that I want to set it at.  And that
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 1   we're not hitting a drought too often says that
 2   this set of triggers works.
 3                  And if either of them don't, it's
 4   kind of an iterative process.  You have to go back
 5   and forth for your particular system to find a set
 6   of triggers that work.  And if you can't, if
 7   you're hitting triggers too often, or you're not
 8   preserving storage that's another indicator that
 9   the system needs new supply.  In addition to
10   looking at margin of safety, which we've
11   traditionally looked at for supply and demand this
12   would be another way to do that.
13                  So the committee has put those four
14   steps into a two-page handout.  We've distributed
15   it to all the Connecticut Water Works Association
16   members.  We've gotten some comments back from
17   them.
18                  We've asked them -- back in 2016
19   the Department of Public Health encouraged water
20   companies to review their triggers and get back to
21   them with any changes that are needed.  We have
22   reiterated that request from the department just a
23   month or so ago.  I understand that four or five
24   companies have responded to that.  We want to
25   continue to push that and communicate it to our
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 1   members.
 2                  We want to develop a framework for
 3   groundwater systems.  That's going to be a lot
 4   harder.  That testing piece, I can't envision how
 5   you would do that testing piece with groundwater
 6   triggers.  They are different triggers I can
 7   envision, but how to test them and make sure that
 8   they work.
 9                  We want to review this with you
10   all, and that starts today.  And we would like to
11   have a drought workshop working with the
12   Department of Public Health and others who are
13   interested some time in the coming months to get
14   comments from water utilities to explain this
15   process to them.
16                  Any questions on that four-step
17   process?
18
19                     (No response.)
20
21                  PETER B. GALANT:  Just briefly, I
22   won't go into a lot of detail on the house bill.
23   There's a lot of good stuff in here.  The one
24   thing that concerns me is what I've highlighted in
25   red, the recommendation for standardizing the
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 1   triggers, and identifying appropriate reservoir
 2   levels for each drought phase.
 3                  If we do that we're going to, by
 4   definition, come up with droughts that are
 5   overprotective for some systems and
 6   under-protected for others.  Every system is so
 7   different.  We need to be able to allow the
 8   flexibility for each system to come up with its
 9   own triggers, but then what would be different is
10   demonstrate to the departments that those
11   triggers, in some way that those triggers are
12   going to be adequately protected.
13                  I've got a sense we're running a
14   little low on time -- but other things that I
15   think we need to have, to continue the discussion
16   on in terms of drought.
17                  Groundwater triggers, I talked
18   about a little bit.  The role of water supply
19   drought plans versus the state drought plan.
20   There's still confusion on the differences between
21   those two.
22                  I think that from a water supply
23   drought perspective, the water supply plans need
24   to be the lead, again because every system is
25   affected so differently and needs to take
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 1   different responses.  And the state drought plan
 2   can play a play a role in coordinating that and
 3   informing.  There can be information both ways
 4   between the two.
 5                  Enforcement of drought
 6   restrictions, my thinking on this has kind of
 7   evolved since the 2016 drought, where prior to
 8   that I was a proponent of every municipality
 9   developing a model of drought ordinances so that
10   when we hit a drought phase the municipality could
11   implement their ordinance and enforce
12   restrictions.
13                  I now think that that really
14   lies -- that responsibility lies better with the
15   water companies working together with the towns.
16   One, it's the water company's responsibility to do
17   that.  The water company knows its system and its
18   risks the best.
19                  And also from a practical
20   perspective, if a water company serves 10 or 15
21   towns, when it hits a drought phase, it will go to
22   10 or 15 municipalities and convince them of the
23   need to implement an ordinance, and then go to
24   their select board meeting and have an ordinance
25   implemented.
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 1                  It's just not practical, and not in
 2   a practical way to work.  So I think the water
 3   company should be taking the lead on that working
 4   closely, very closely with the municipality in
 5   terms of the communication efforts.
 6                  Conservation versus drought
 7   restrictions, I think we need to keep in mind
 8   those are two very different things.  Conservation
 9   is what we do every day to avoid getting into a
10   drought.
11                  It's the plumbing code changes.
12   It's, you know, implementing what Aquarion is
13   doing now, two-day a week irrigation restrictions.
14   It avoids us going to drought.  It's different
15   than what we do when we get into a drought to
16   reduce demands.
17                  In fact, the better job you do at
18   conservation the less flexibility you have when
19   you get into a drought to continue to reduce
20   demands.
21                  And communication and coordination,
22   I think we need to continue to improve the way
23   that's done as we get into droughts.  So this is
24   the picture we want to see, not the picture that
25   was on the first slide.
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 1                  Hopefully that gives you a sense of
 2   where the committee is working on, where we're
 3   going.  John and Dave from the committee are here.
 4   They can help answer any questions that you might
 5   have.
 6                  DAVID KALIFA:  Do we have a copy of
 7   this presentation for the Council?
 8                  PETER B. GALANT:  No, but I would
 9   be happy to provide one.
10                  DAVID KALIFA:  That would be great.
11                  Thank you.
12                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
13   Questions?
14                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Peter, I have
15   two questions.  Can I take you back?
16                  So the chart where you have the
17   water supply plan reductions is based on drought
18   level.  Correct.
19                  So explain the distinction to me
20   between withdrawal reduction and not just demand.
21   Is that demand reduction?
22                  PETER B. GALANT:  Withdrawal
23   reduction can be achieved either by reducing
24   demands --
25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Correct.
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 1                  PETER B. GALANT:  -- or increasing
 2   supply by maybe purchasing water from a
 3   neighboring utility -- because if -- what we're
 4   trying to do is keep water in the reservoir.  So
 5   anything we can do to reduce the amount we're
 6   withdrawing will help protect the water supply.
 7                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Doesn't your
 8   ability to meet those withdrawal reductions -- and
 9   yours are lower than what is actually the demand
10   targets that are in the regs right now?  Doesn't
11   that lead back to your comment about conservation
12   and how much you've already done and addressed
13   now?
14                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah, exactly.
15   The more you've done the harder it's going to be
16   to achieve these targets.  Right?
17                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Right.
18                  PETER B. GALANT:  If no one is
19   using any irrigation water it's going to be hard
20   to meet those targets.
21                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  But then how do
22   you tie your reductions to what you're actually
23   doing now, and has the group talked about that?
24   Does that make sense?
25                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah.  Well --
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 1                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  In other words,
 2   how do you gauge how much conservation you already
 3   have going on to then understand how much
 4   reduction you might actually get during the
 5   drought?
 6                  PETER B. GALANT:  That's difficult,
 7   and we don't have great data on that.  I think,
 8   you know, the ratio of summer use to winter use is
 9   a good guideline as to what you might be able to
10   get cut back.
11                  It would be great if there were
12   some database of reductions that people have
13   achieved in the past to help guide utilities doing
14   this.
15                  And I think that the triggers and
16   these targets need to be updated periodically,
17   particularly if supply increases or demands
18   increases or supply decreases.  We need to update
19   both parts of the plan.
20                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So the
21   conservation that's going on in Southwest
22   Connecticut and Aquarion's system, what do those
23   numbers look like?  How much have you, sort of,
24   cut the peak day demand as a result of these
25   activities?
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 1                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah, I can't
 2   quantify that right now.  It's only been one year
 3   and it's a wetter year than the year before.  You
 4   can definitely see the impact it's had,
 5   particularly on the days that there are
 6   restrictions in, or lower demand days than the
 7   days when there aren't restrictions in place.
 8                  So there's definitely been an
 9   impact.  I know Jeff Ulrich has quantified that to
10   some extent.  I think it's still early going.
11                  DENISE RUZICKA:  What it has done
12   is it has flattened out the demand curve, you
13   know, significantly.  And it has made the demand
14   curve very predictable.  So that if you're only
15   allowing watering two days a week, if it's a
16   really hot week you don't see the demand go up.
17   So it really has flattened out the demand curve.
18                  PETER B. GALANT:  So the real
19   peaks, less of a drought issue.  More of a peak
20   infrastructure issue, but if people are only
21   watering on Tuesdays and Fridays, then the rest of
22   that year splitting that peak in half on those two
23   days, and then the rest of the days you're not
24   getting that peak.
25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Can I take you
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 1   back to your last slide, the one with the
 2   groundwater piece on it?
 3                  PETER B. GALANT:  Not the pretty
 4   picture?
 5                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Not the pretty
 6   picture, because this goes to the, you know,
 7   pretty pictures are hard to get on this one.
 8                  When you're talking about
 9   groundwater triggers I understand that's a very
10   difficult piece to try to address.  There's also
11   the environmental component of operations of
12   groundwater withdrawals and impact on stream
13   flows.
14                  Is the group talking about that,
15   because that's clearly part of what, as an
16   industry and with DEP and as part of the state
17   water plan, we want to figure out how we get there
18   and how we address that.  And not just in times of
19   drought, but in times of plentiful water also.
20                  PETER B. GALANT:  Right.  So it's a
21   valid point.  We haven't really gotten into the
22   groundwater piece yet.  I think I would want to
23   keep the two, recognize the two different reasons
24   for reducing groundwater withdrawals, streamflow
25   protection and drought protection.  And understand
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 1   them both, but I think they're separate issues
 2   from a planning perspective.
 3                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  Except that the
 4   streamflow releases are built into your triggers
 5   for service water reservoirs.  So they're sort of
 6   already built in, and there's a series of
 7   offramps.
 8                  It would seem like when you're
 9   digging into the data and looking at management of
10   those systems it's the right time to begin to look
11   at that.  I think it would be a missed
12   opportunity.
13                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yes, yeah.
14   They're definitely very intertwined, interrelated,
15   but one objective is protecting the adequacy of
16   public water supply.  The other is protecting
17   environmentally.  You need to do pieces, not one
18   size for both.  Not one for both, I guess.
19                  LORI MATHIEU:  So the groundwater
20   triggers at the end of '16 in '17, and continues
21   today we've gathered from most of the large
22   utilities groundwater information so that we could
23   have a better picture of days of supply, and the
24   impact on those groundwater -- the larger
25   groundwater systems on drought.
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 1                  Because typically we're just under
 2   the state drought plan just collecting reservoir
 3   capacity.  So we have to have a better idea of
 4   system capacity at the state level.
 5                  And so I'm interested in that
 6   groundwater trigger as well on what's the impact
 7   to that water level and the capacity of that
 8   groundwater supply to continue to sustain itself
 9   during a drought.
10                  PETER B. GALANT:  Right.
11                  LORI MATHIEU:  So you know, what
12   are you seeing?  Are you utilizing those sources?
13   How are they reacting when it's not raining for
14   months?  You know, those types of things are a
15   requirement in the public health code to be
16   tracked, and we've been starting to collect that
17   information.
18                  PETER B. GALANT:  And Milone &
19   MacBroom for, I guess, the WUCC or the state water
20   plan did collect what people are using now for
21   groundwater triggers.  And we have that as a
22   starting piece, that survey.  And most people are
23   looking at water levels, either static water
24   levels --
25                  LORI MATHIEU:  Static water levels.
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 1                  PETER B. GALANT:  -- or pumping
 2   water levels, or the difference between the two.
 3                  Some people are looking at decline
 4   in capacity.  So if a well can put out a hundred
 5   gallons a minute when it's wet, if that starts
 6   dropping to 90 gallons a minute, that might be a
 7   first trigger.
 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  So I'm looking
 9   forward to a workshop in the fall very much.
10                  PETER B. GALANT:  Yeah, I'm looking
11   forward to working with you.
12                  LORI MATHIEU:  Excellent, because
13   there's a lot to talk about, and hopefully
14   everyone in this room that's interested would come
15   and participate.
16                  Because I think that the Bill 5154,
17   while it's really good and hopefully something
18   passes -- and Nick, I don't know where that bill
19   sits, but you know, I think things need to be much
20   more carefully reviewed and looked at.
21                  So I'm happy to hear that your
22   group, David, John, Peter, all of you that are
23   participating there with the water industry are
24   doing this, because it's really important to do.
25                  And to understand -- you see the
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 1   charts.  It's not that easy.  Right?  What
 2   Aquarion is doing is very complicated and linking
 3   to, you know, I know Denise has retired from
 4   Greenwich.  We didn't allow you to retire, by the
 5   way.  So you can't retire.
 6                  But the importance of a municipal
 7   ordinance should be discussed, because we've been
 8   pushing that for 15 years, and not many towns have
 9   them, but the ones that have them I would imagine
10   they have them for a good reason, and they want
11   them.
12                  And there's the other aspect of
13   private wells, and what we do with private wells?
14   And you know, we got into that with Aquarion.
15   Aquarion has no oversight over private wells.  You
16   know, the Town has oversight over private wells.
17   The State doesn't have any oversight.
18                  So I think there's really good
19   discussions going on.  So I appreciate your
20   presentation, and looking at these very carefully.
21                  PETER B. GALANT:  I didn't mean to
22   imply that there's not a role for municipal
23   ordinances.
24                  LORI MATHIEU:  Well, there's some
25   role.  I'm not sure exactly.  I think private
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 1   wells, I think the town communication is so
 2   important.  You know, when we met with Aquarion
 3   and the town officials it was really important to
 4   them to have municipal ordinances.  So more
 5   discussion, definitely.
 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Anything
 7   further?  Thank you.
 8                  Yes, Virginia has a question.
 9                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Again following
10   up on Betsey's question with the groundwater
11   triggers, and you basically said in collecting a
12   lot of data on groundwater levels the missing
13   piece there is data on the streamflow and any
14   local streams.  Because obviously that's the
15   ultimate aquatic impact, is on the streams.
16                  And just for those of you who don't
17   know back when I did real work, my area of
18   research was stream aquifer interrelations.  And
19   you really can't get at that information without
20   some kind of modeling.  I mean, if it were simple
21   starting with CDM Smith's SWAM model, that would
22   be an easier way of going, than to actually be
23   doing groundwater flow models on all these things.
24                  But that's a missing piece that I
25   won't go so far as to say the groundwater levels
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 1   themselves are meaningless, but without the
 2   streamflow information they're close to
 3   meaningless.  It's all very aquifer dependent --
 4                  PETER B. GALANT:  What I was trying
 5   to say before is -- I think there's two things.
 6   We need triggers to protect the streams, and
 7   they're separate than the triggers we need to
 8   protect the public water supply.  So we need to
 9   come up with two.  You need to do both.
10                  VIRGINIA DE LIMA:  Right.  And I
11   think you need some kind of a model to integrate
12   those two to be able to get the sense of the two
13   working together.
14                  DAVID RADKA:  What we're finding is
15   that the data on groundwater is really pretty
16   weak, if you will?  So even the stuff that Peter
17   was referring to that Milone & MacBroom was able
18   to capture you've got, you know, most people
19   aren't focusing on electric data.  They're
20   focusing on operating their source of supply.
21                  So if they're giving you a static
22   level it may not truly even be a static level.  It
23   well may have shut off two hours earlier and it
24   isn't even fully recovered.  The pumping levels
25   affected by the efficiency of the well, the
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 1   screen, it may need redevelopment.  It could be a
 2   pumping equipment problem.
 3                  So there's all sorts of
 4   complexities that go into it that cause you to
 5   just look at it say, you can't use any of this
 6   data.  So let's not try to set triggers or do
 7   things with it because we may be, you know,
 8   heading off down the wrong path.  That's why we
 9   haven't started to tackle this yet.
10                  And where it really gets complex is
11   when we have groundwater/surface water conjunctive
12   use systems.  And you try to balance all of this
13   and say, how do you come up with the drought
14   triggers for a system that has both groundwater
15   and surface water?  As complex as what Peter
16   showed you, that's the easy piece of this, is the
17   surface water tree.
18                  LORI MATHIEU:  And I think that the
19   important part of this isn't only the bill if it
20   moves forward, but also our work on the state
21   drought plan.  Because there's a big push by many
22   people to just make it the state drought plan, and
23   follow the State's triggers.  And let's keep it
24   that way.  And I think it's much more complicated,
25   as you're mentioning.
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 1                  But much more explanation is
 2   needed, and much more discussion.  So therefore, a
 3   workshop in the fall would be wonderful.
 4                  DAVID RADKA:  One of our goals was
 5   to increase -- bring water utilities's up to a
 6   level where Peter's company and others are.
 7   Because sort of the science and the ability
 8   through modeling has really advanced from when we
 9   wrote those regulations and the way we set
10   triggers historically.
11                  So we wanted to educate people, but
12   also to let people, you know, to try to get people
13   to learn from the 2016 drought and say, wait a
14   second.  Whatever you went through and how your
15   system responded, hopefully you learned something
16   from that.  Now is the time to take a step back,
17   do a little lessons learned.
18                  Maybe your triggers were set too
19   high and too close together.  So you found
20   yourself cascading through them too quickly.  So
21   take a look at it.
22                  Maybe they weren't set high enough,
23   if you never got into even your first trigger,
24   people back in the office were saying, holy cow.
25   What's going on here?  I mean, you still didn't
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 1   hit a trigger.
 2                  So it's kind of bringing people
 3   current and sort of asking everyone to take
 4   another hard look at this, use some better science
 5   and better methodologies and come up with a
 6   drought trigger, drought triggers that work for
 7   you.  Because they need to be unique for each
 8   system, and the communication piece is important.
 9                  We realize that.  There was
10   insufficient communication at the municipal levels
11   and that's the other piece that needs to be
12   addressed.
13                  JOHN HUDAK:  The RWA has been
14   working with Peter in a firm called Hydrologic.
15   So we just completed a model of our system.
16                  And it's really amazing, once you
17   have the model set up with the scenarios you can
18   run, whether it's demand or climate, or streamflow
19   regulations, you get answers pretty quickly and
20   inexpensively.
21                  DENISE RUZICKA:  The one comment I
22   wanted to make is I know that they talked about
23   the standardization.  And for that I wouldn't
24   expect every reservoir to say, like, oh, 20
25   percent reduction, or whatever.  They all are
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 1   unique systems.
 2                  So I agree with that, but I think
 3   the standardization has to be -- is there has to
 4   be some kind of standard in terms of all the
 5   modeling that's used so that everyone is using at
 6   least a certain type of model, but you do it, you
 7   know, with any kind of hydraulics analysis, or
 8   hydrological analysis, you set some kind of a
 9   standard.
10                  Like let's say the storm water,
11   you're using a HEC model, or this or that.  So
12   that's the standardization I would be looking for.
13   So it's not about that every reservoir has to be
14   at a certain level, but what's the, you know, low
15   level bar?
16                  What's the standard that every
17   modeling has to meet?  And then if they have
18   better modeling, or if they're using a new
19   modeling, is it at least meeting a certain
20   criteria?  And that's what I would be looking for,
21   for standardization.
22                  PETER B. GALANT:  This is not
23   complex modeling.  It's simple mass balance stuff.
24   The complexity comes from trying to model what the
25   operations are being done in the field, but there,
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 1   you can do this on a spreadsheet.
 2                  DENISE RUZICKA:  Well, some of the
 3   standardization has to do with like the type of
 4   rainfall data they're using.  So for example,
 5   going back a hundred years.  Is that what we want
 6   to do now?
 7                  Does it really matter what
 8   happened a hundred years when we're having climate
 9   change?  Should we be looking at the newer
10   forecasts, and that's moving forward in terms of
11   rainfall data and precipitation data?
12                  Because you don't want to, like
13   have, you know, the old data skewing what's really
14   happening.  So those are the types of things that
15   need to have discussion.
16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anything?
17                  Yes, Len?
18                  LEN DeJONG:  Jack, very briefly.
19   Len DeJong, Pomperaug River Watershed coalition.
20                  Similar to the way we kicked off
21   the development of the state water plan looking at
22   other states, has the group thought about looking
23   at other states in terms of how they've managed
24   this issue?
25                  PETER B. GALANT:  We have not.  I
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 1   sit on a similar workgroup in Massachusetts that's
 2   trying to come up with the same.  We're kind of
 3   still on this four-step process we're discussing
 4   now.
 5                  We've seen -- I think Pennsylvania
 6   had a pretty good manual on drought trigger plans,
 7   but we haven't done an exhaustive search.
 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  To be
 9   continued.  Certainly lots to discuss in terms of
10   drought.
11                  The other component of this is
12   educating the public.  I mean, I think that we
13   never let the public know what's going on until we
14   get to a crisis, as we have in the past like in
15   Southwest Connecticut where Aquarion did a really
16   good job working together with public health and
17   DEEP in terms of putting together emergency plans,
18   and local officials were pretty cooperative there.
19                  So thank you.  Good job.  Thank you
20   very much.
21                  Do we have any funding update
22   anymore?
23                  LORI MATHIEU:  No.
24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Nicholas, anything
25   more on legislative?
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 1                  NICK NEELEY:  No.  I mean, there's
 2   the -- of course, the state water plan trying to
 3   get through.  There's the study, the drought
 4   studies that right now -- it said, require the
 5   Water Planning Council to do a study by
 6   February 1, 2019.  There's a bill on lead service
 7   pipe replacements.  There's a bill on fair market
 8   value of water systems, the municipal water
 9   systems.  There's the DPH bill, your agency bill.
10                  And I think that covers it.
11                  LORI MATHIEU:  How about the one on
12   lead service lines?
13                  NICK NEELEY:  Lead service lines?
14                  LORI MATHIEU:  Which bill is that?
15                  DENISE RUZICKA:  53-45.
16                  LORI MATHIEU:  53-45.  Okay.
17                  Is that moving forward?
18                  NICK NEELEY:  It got out of
19   committee.  So it's just waiting to get a fiscal
20   note, and get a bill summary and have the
21   legislative commissioner's office at the Capitol
22   look it over.
23                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Nick.
24                  Okay.  Under old business we're
25   going to look at the proposed quarry extension,
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 1   and the public act, Lori and Bruce, to have them
 2   together.
 3                  Just a few quick -- I guess, people
 4   are a little bit confused about what exactly our
 5   charge is with 16-61, and I think this breaks it
 6   down with these next three PowerPoint slides in
 7   terms of what our charge is.
 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  So Linda, did you
 9   have any handouts?  I know we had a few copies of
10   the public act.
11                  We don't have a lot, but maybe if
12   you could give Linda your e-mail address if you're
13   interested in the public act.  I don't know if the
14   public act itself is actually up on our webpage.
15   It should be, if it isn't.
16                  So 16-61, this is the language we
17   wanted to make sure that we shared with everybody.
18   I think there's a lot of questions.  I received a
19   lot of questions about, what are the next steps?
20   Who's going to do what, when, how?  What happens
21   when?
22                  I think it's really important that
23   the study itself, the whole report is up on PURA's
24   webpage for review.  We've received paper copies.
25   Our group has gotten together.  I think Bruce --
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 1   Bruce is going be the lead of pulling together
 2   people and comments within the four Water Planning
 3   Council agencies.
 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  He's nodding, yes,
 5   he is.
 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  He's nodding, yes.
 7   But this was just the public act itself.  I think
 8   that the language of the public act -- Linda
 9   pulled these slides together so that people could
10   see them, what the requirements are for an
11   environmental study, and is acceptable to the
12   Water Planning Council.
13                  Okay.  To require the study to
14   examine the impact of the change of use, and then
15   the study that would include an analysis of items
16   one through six.  So that's the requirements in
17   the public act itself.
18                  So the next slide.
19                  So the timeline is really
20   important.  At the conclusion of the study, an
21   independent third-party is required to submit a
22   written report of the results to the Water
23   Planning Council CEQ, and New Britain's
24   conservation committee.
25                  So that's been done from what I
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 1   understand -- not more than 90 days after receipt
 2   of the report.  So we received the report in
 3   February, February -- Gail, the date?
 4   February 12th?  February 18th?
 5                  GAIL LUCCINA:  No, it was later
 6   than that, actually.  It was the 28th.
 7                  LORI MATHIEU:  The 28th of
 8   February.  So 90 days after February 28th the
 9   Water Planning Council seeks it to be required to
10   provide written comments on such report to New
11   Britain.
12                  That's what we're in right now and
13   what we are doing, along with I believe CEQ as
14   well, not later than 30 days after receipt of the
15   comments from the Water Planning Council and CEQ
16   New Britain is required to publish a notice
17   concerning the report informing the public
18   regarding a public hearing and receipt of public
19   comment on such report.
20                  So New Britain is to hold a public
21   hearing.  And then not after 30 days after receipt
22   of the comments New Britain is required to hold --
23   okay.  That's a repeat of the fourth bullet.  The
24   third bullet and the fourth bullet are similar.
25                  So not later than 60 days after the
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 1   public hearing the Water Planning Council, in
 2   consultation with CEQ shall submit to the joint
 3   standing committees and the General Assembly a
 4   report on the results of the environmental study
 5   to the Water Planning Council, and CEQ comments on
 6   review of such report, a summary of the public
 7   comments received, and comments, and the Water
 8   Planning Council and CEQ's recommendations.
 9                  That comes right from the public
10   act.  So there are a lot of questions.  I've had
11   many people come to me and ask, where are they
12   going to submit comments?  And to who?  And who is
13   going to hold the public hearing?  And when is
14   that going to happen?  And what's the timing of
15   things?  So the public act itself plays all of
16   that out -- and if I could read better that would
17   be good.
18                  But there's time -- all the
19   timeframes are within the public act.  So I know
20   we've received some comments.
21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.  We received
22   comments and we do plan on scheduling a site visit
23   with CEQ and the Water Planning Council.  The
24   public will be invited and publicly noticed, and
25   hopefully we'll do that in the near future so we
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 1   can go take a look at it firsthand.
 2                  Any questions or comments?
 3                  Margaret?
 4                  MARGARET MINER:  Yes, we have had
 5   questions from people who wanted to submit
 6   comments.  I think this is the right time, but I'm
 7   not sure of the deadline.
 8                  They stumble if they to go to the
 9   PURA docket.  You have to register, I think,
10   first -- and in our office Tony often helps and
11   PURA has always been helpful.
12                  But one of the questions was people
13   wanted to know, could they just submit their
14   comments directly to the Water Planning Council on
15   that website rather than going to the PURA docket?
16                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Nick, could we do
17   that?
18                  NICK NEELEY:  Yeah, I think one of
19   the things we had suggested was to use the Survey
20   Monkey which seemed to work very well when we were
21   asking for comments on the state water plan.
22   Tony, I know, and others -- because that was a lot
23   easier to use and lot less trouble.
24                  So I would, you know, recommend
25   that we set up a comment process, so to say, for
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 1   water planning using the Survey Monkey and push
 2   the link out to the list we have been using for
 3   all the water matters -- and what do you think,
 4   Margaret?
 5                  MARGARET MINER:  That worked quite
 6   well, as I recall.  I think with the Survey Monkey
 7   You just right go to the Survey Monkey and then if
 8   you wanted to -- I believe if you wanted to attach
 9   you could attach your comments in Word, or you
10   could write them right in on the form or in PDF,
11   if you wanted.
12                  So I thought it worked quite well.
13   People are somewhat -- they seem to get used to it
14   pretty quickly, whereas they still stumble trying
15   to get into the docket.
16                  NICK NEELEY:  And it's something
17   they worked with, and as Margaret points out
18   they've done it already.
19                  And that we could -- I guess, you
20   could decide later on -- I guess the City could
21   decide whether they wanted to, sort of, use that
22   location when they go out for their public
23   comment, or whether they wanted to have their own
24   public comment section on the City's website.
25                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I do think it's
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 1   important that the public understand, though, that
 2   any comments that come in now are directly through
 3   the Water Planning Council and are not in response
 4   to the notice that's required and the public
 5   hearing that will be held.  I mean, it's
 6   pre-notice.
 7                  NICK NEELEY:  I think when you set
 8   up the link on the water plan website I think you
 9   put a note up there to that effect.  That's a good
10   point.
11                  But I think you also acknowledge
12   that whatever comments come in now or later get
13   reflected in the summary of comments that we have
14   to do when we submit the final to the City.
15                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
16                  A VOICE:  Excuse me.  What's the
17   docket number?
18                  NICK NEELEY:  I honestly forgot.
19                  MARGARET MINER:  Me too.
20                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll get that for
21   you.
22                  NICK NEELEY:  We'll warn you if you
23   go there you may just get more confused.
24                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Lori will get it for
25   you.
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 1                  Yes?
 2                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Good afternoon,
 3   Jack.
 4                  Paul Zagorsky.  I echo their
 5   comments because I think the way the CEQ set up
 6   their comment period is we could just send them, I
 7   think, to the director, or the executive director
 8   of CEQ -- and e-mail addresses, I've gone to the
 9   docket and I called PURA to say, help me.  I am
10   struggling here.  And they're very helpful, but to
11   a lot of people that's going to be an impediment
12   that they're not going to do it.
13                  I mean, an e-mail is the best.  I
14   think, you know, e-mail at so-and-so because you
15   put that out there.  People sent an e-mail.  It
16   gets in there.  I think there's a lot of people
17   who are going to comment who want to comment on
18   this, and it's just, you know, giving them a fair
19   opportunity to be heard.
20                  And one other things, too, I would
21   just note on this, and I'm familiar with the
22   public act, but I'm just -- because I'm just
23   playing on Word.  Because we have it listed under
24   old business and it says, Leonard Engineering
25   report; proposed Quarry expansion and future
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 1   storage water reservoir.
 2                  The public act is -- 16-61 is An
 3   Act Concerning an Environmental Study on a Change
 4   in Use in the New Britain Water Company Land.  And
 5   to me what's written here doesn't reconcile with
 6   the environmental study.
 7                  What's written here says, Tilcon is
 8   going to blow up the mountain.  We're going to
 9   give you a reservoir.  That's not what's before
10   you.  That's not what's before the CEQ.  What's
11   before you is the environmental impact on a change
12   in use.
13                  What's clear from the study is this
14   is a significant environmental site, and that's
15   what I think just the wording should be.  And even
16   when I look at their summary, which they do a
17   cost-benefit analysis, which is not in the public
18   act, the first two pages are all about Tilcon and
19   the project benefits.  And then a half page is
20   directed to the environmental.  So everything is
21   skewered the other way.
22                  I just would like to kind of put it
23   into reverse and focus on what the public act
24   says, not what Leonard or Tilcon, or New Britain
25   want to say.
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 1                  Thank you.
 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Point noted.
 3                  VALERIE ROSSETTI:  Could I also
 4   just mention about the PURA docket.  One of the
 5   problems is --
 6                  THE CHAIRMAN:  When you speak
 7   please identify yourself so our transcriber has
 8   it.
 9                  VALERIE ROSSETTI:  Val Rossetti
10   from Save Our Water.
11                  So there's a problem sometimes
12   using the docket if you don't use Internet
13   Explorer as your search engine.  So that's one
14   issue.  The other is I note -- because this is in
15   the news now, and it's appeared in the New Britain
16   paper and it's appeared on the Internet.  People
17   from the public are wanting to comment.
18                  One concern I have is if -- I don't
19   know how long it's going to take you to do the
20   whole Survey Monkey, but people are wanting to
21   write in now.  I don't know if their comments are
22   just going to be just lost somewhere and not, you
23   know, not appear in this summary that's a public
24   comments received and commented to.
25                  So some people are sending them to
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 1   CEQ.  Some are sending them to you.  Some will be
 2   sent to the City of New Britain.  Will all of
 3   those be compiled, or do you guys know how that
 4   will work?
 5                  THE CHAIRMAN:  I would think all of
 6   them would be compiled.  We've got the letters on
 7   the state water plan.  We certainly attempted our
 8   very best to make sure nothing was lost in the
 9   shuffle.
10                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So what the
11   public act specifically says is a statement
12   informing members of the public of the
13   opportunity to submit comments to the Water
14   Planning Council for a period of 30 days, and
15   that's following the public hearing in New
16   Britain.
17                  I mean, that is the official public
18   comment portion of that.
19                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So there's going to
20   be yet another time after the public hearing that
21   people can potentially --
22                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  That's actually
23   the former public comment period.  We're not
24   actually in a formal public comment period right
25   now.
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 1                  THE CHAIRMAN:  So to your point,
 2   Val, at that point I think if people want to say
 3   something directly to the Water Planning Council
 4   as they have in the past they could.
 5                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  If I may say, also?
 6   It is in consultation with the CEQ, and the CEQ
 7   has given -- there's an artificial date that
 8   they've put out there to have comments in there.
 9                  So I think, you know, as a matter
10   if you're having public hearings I think it's
11   better to put something in writing than to just --
12   so it gives a paper trail.  Because when I read --
13   the statute is you have 90 days to make comments
14   to New Britain.  New Britain takes it and then I
15   think the public can comment on your comments to
16   New Britain, and then it comes back to you again
17   when you guys do that.
18                  And I guess my position is this
19   Council has always been very fair in terms of
20   allowing people to speak on this issue.  And I
21   would like to feel that, you know, the timeframe
22   to comment should be at any hearing or at anytime
23   throughout the process, because this does change
24   and it's kind of fluid.
25                  And you know, I also want to thank
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 1   you for taking a site visit at some point in time,
 2   because I think that's crucial.  So we appreciate
 3   that.
 4                  THE CHAIRMAN:  We all think that's
 5   very important.
 6                  Yes?
 7                  NICK NEELEY:  So for those of you
 8   are who are interested and brave enough, the
 9   docket number is 16-08-43.
10                  But Paul makes a very good point.
11   You know, the comments you make now, you're
12   probably going to make comments on the report
13   itself.  And just high-level comments on the idea,
14   but that second comment period people may also
15   want to comment on comments that the CEQ made, or
16   the comments that the Water Planning Council made.
17                  LORI MATHIEU:  And I think at any
18   point in time -- because a number of people have
19   come to me and said, how can I comment?  When
20   should I comment?  You can comment now.
21                  Send your comments now to the Water
22   Planning Council, and send them to the CEQ.  And
23   then wait until you see our comments and then
24   comment on those.
25                  Come to the public hearing, provide
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 1   some verbal testimony, and then also provide
 2   written.  I mean, if you're concerned, you comment
 3   and like you've mentioned, Paul, we've always
 4   accepted comments.
 5                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  I agree.
 6                  LORI MATHIEU:  And we would be
 7   happy to see them and consider them.
 8                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  But I think it's
 9   also important that the process that the agencies
10   are going through now is their own independent
11   review of the report, which we'll then work
12   together as members of the Water Planning
13   Council to come up with a position.
14                  So what we're not doing right now
15   is processing public comment, and I think that's
16   the piece that's important.
17                  MARGARET MINER:  You would not be
18   reading public comment prior to the hearing in New
19   Britain.  Is that what you're saying?
20                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  I'm saying that
21   in preparing reports, our comments, our comments
22   are our technical review of the report.
23                  PAUL ZAGORSKY:  Can I?
24                  Just in response to that, because
25   you have staff who are doing this and I think the
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 1   CEQ -- and this isn't spelled out in there, but
 2   you know it's in consultation with them and they
 3   are taking comments.
 4                  And my hope is that they look at
 5   that because the CEQ does not have the staff.  I
 6   mean, their budget is as limited as possible to,
 7   you know, look at water supply, look at DEEP
 8   issues, look at DPH issues.
 9                  I mean, you have -- you said you've
10   assigned it to your staff, and they don't really
11   have a staff.  They don't have four separate
12   entities that can take a look at it.  So I would
13   think and hope that the comments that are
14   submitted to the CEQ, they will incorporate them
15   into -- when they're communicating with you on
16   that.
17                  I understand what you're saying is,
18   right now your staffs are looking at it, but I
19   think it is important for the other entity charged
20   with looking at this study that has no staff that
21   those comments be allowed in now.
22                  LORI MATHIEU:  I mean, anybody who
23   wants to comment, I think that we have an open
24   comment period now.  You can comment at every
25   Water Planning Council meeting.  At the end of the
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 1   meeting you can also send comments, written
 2   comments.
 3                  But I think to Betsey's point in
 4   this, in the public act -- that's why I wanted to
 5   put it up here and get it out to people.  If you
 6   want to see the actual language there is going to
 7   be a formal period to comment, and I think it's
 8   important to know that.
 9                  But it's important if you have
10   concerns, if you have anything you want to say, I
11   think comment as much, as many times as you would
12   like.  There's many, many opportunities which is
13   the good thing.
14                  I know for myself I've read the
15   plan.  I have given it to my staff.  They're
16   reading it.  We're talking about what to say and
17   how to say it right now.  And if anybody comments
18   and sends anything in, we're going to read those.
19   So I think whatever people have to say and want to
20   say it's important.
21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thanks, Lori.
22                  Nick?
23                  NICK NEELEY:  I have another
24   comment -- no.
25                  So will people have the option of
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 1   either e-mailing them to the Water Planning
 2   Council?
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.
 4                  NICK NEELEY:  Or Survey Monkey?
 5                  CORINNE FITTING:  We'll set up the
 6   Survey Monkey.  It will probably take a couple of
 7   days to do that.
 8                  LORI MATHIEU:  For the Survey
 9   Monkey?
10                  CORINNE FITTING:  For the Survey
11   Monkey, but they can still send it to the e-mail
12   address for the Water Planning Council.
13                  LORI MATHIEU:  Which is -- it's up
14   online.  It's on the webpage, and give the e-mail
15   address.
16                  CORINNE FITTING:  Oh, WPC@CT.gov.
17                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.
18                  So we'll work on the Survey Monkey.
19   I know Corinne was really good at pulling that
20   together.  Linda, you can work together on that.
21                  Yes?
22                  PETER HEARN:  I'm Peter Hearn, I'm
23   staff with the CEQ.  And it's been mentioned a few
24   times that we're receiving comments.  It's not on
25   our website yet.  The intention is that maybe
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 1   Wednesday or Thursday we will have a link to the
 2   report on our site.
 3                  And people are welcome to send in
 4   e-mails, and it is our intention to review any
 5   comments we get before we create our own comments,
 6   our own draft comments that will be approved by
 7   the Council.
 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions
 9   regarding -- I'm going to call it, Public Act
10   16-61.  Any more questions surrounding that?
11
12                     (No response.)
13
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  What we have
15   left is a WUCC update.
16                  LORI MATHIEU:  Is anyone left to
17   listen to this?
18                  So the WUCC update.  Yes, I knew it
19   was about the WUCC.  So the integrated reports for
20   all three WUCCs are out for public comment.
21   Public comments I believe are due -- I'm going to
22   look at David.
23                  And David?
24                  DAVID KALIFA:  20th, April 20th.
25                  LORI MATHIEU:  April 20th.  So
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 1   coming up public comments are due on the
 2   integrated report and the executive summaries.
 3   Right?  For all three WUCC areas.
 4                  And the WUCCs are holding their
 5   meetings later this month -- than usual, because
 6   we're waiting for the public comment period to
 7   end.  So the WUCC meetings are the week after the
 8   20th of April.  So they are one right after the
 9   other during that following week in April.
10                  So if you have them on your
11   calendar, make sure you check those dates so you
12   have the right dates for the WUCC meetings in
13   April.
14                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Before we --
15   question?  No.  Any other public comment this
16   afternoon?
17                  Any other public comment?  Len?
18                  LEN DeJONG:  Jack, on a light note
19   and a shameless commercial.
20                  On April 21st the PRWC will again
21   be hosting Woodbury Earth Day at Hollow Park from
22   eleven to four.  The event is free.  Parking is
23   free.  Do bring money for your PRWC raffle
24   tickets.  It's the largest -- we believe it's the
25   largest Earth Day event in Connecticut.  So if
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 1   you're not already participating elsewhere in your
 2   communities, please join us.  And thanks.
 3                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Len.
 4                  TOLLIE MILLER:  In the spirit of
 5   doing public comment, as Lori said, at any time,
 6   I'm from Save Our Water, Tollie Miller.  And I
 7   wanted to put public comment in, if I can?
 8                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure, absolutely.
 9                  TOLLIE MILLER:  We need wider
10   aisles.
11                  THE CHAIRMAN:  You know, I
12   apologize.  We -- at the last minute we were
13   shuffled over here.  We're usually over there, but
14   we had a little scheduling conflict.
15                  TOLLIE MILLER:  So these comments
16   have been sent in, but we wanted to read them into
17   the public record.
18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.
19                  TOLLIE MILLER:  So again, my name
20   is Tollie Miller from Save Our Water Connecticut.
21                  Members of Save Our Water had
22   previously spoken at the Water Planning Council
23   hearings on their opposition to the proposed
24   Tilcon expansion in New Britain, which would allow
25   stripmining on protected watershed lands owned by
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 1   the New Britain Water Company in return for an
 2   undisclosed sum of money and the potential for a
 3   new water reservoir 40 years in the future.
 4                  As the WPC is well aware the
 5   recently released draft of Connecticut's first
 6   state water plan lists as one of its top ten
 7   consensus-based policy priorities the protection
 8   of class-one and class-two lands.
 9                  Allowing this swap to proceed would
10   set a dangerous precedent for future loss of high
11   priority watershed land and would potentially
12   imperil the State's dedication to preserving the
13   highest quality drinking water in the nation.
14                  The environmental study recently
15   completed by Leonard Engineering as a prerequisite
16   to proceeding with Tilcon's expansion is also
17   cause for great concern.  It appears that multiple
18   vernal pools will be lost or impacted, endangering
19   several amphibian an reptile species; that
20   breeding bird species of greatest conservation
21   need will lose their critical habitat; that a
22   portion of the Metacomet Trail will be destroyed,
23   and that significant forested lands will be
24   eliminated.
25                  And that inadequacies in the study
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 1   led to failure to investigate certain wildlife
 2   during particularly important periods.
 3   Essentially the entire habitat will be lost at the
 4   new quarry site and degraded along its adjacent
 5   limits.
 6                  Additionally the billions of
 7   gallons of filtered water currently provided by
 8   the 131 acres will be lost during the 40 years of
 9   stripmining.  We would hope that the drinking
10   water needs of New Britain can be critically
11   evaluated, and if necessary addressed in a far
12   less destructive manner.
13                  Save Our Water Connecticut strongly
14   opposes the approval of the Tilcon/New Britain
15   expansion and thanks the Water Planning Council
16   for considering these views.
17                  Thank you.
18                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.
19   Appreciate your comments.
20                  Any other public comments this
21   afternoon?  Any other public comment?
22
23                     (No response.)
24
25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, two things.
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 1   May 1st -- our next meeting is going to be May 2nd
 2   at 1:30 here.  And the other thing on May 1st at
 3   4:30 is the CWWA water event that they have at the
 4   state capital in the LOB.
 5                  LORI MATHIEU:  Yes, it's National
 6   Drinking Water Week and it will be, I think, our
 7   education award winner there, our commissioner
 8   will be there.
 9                  THE CHAIRMAN:  It's a really nice
10   event.  The people -- students that are going to
11   pursue a career in water engineering or water
12   resources, environmental, and it's really great
13   time.  So I just wanted to point that out.
14                  Unfortunately I cannot be there,
15   but Commissioner Caron will be representing me
16   over there.
17                  So anything else to come before us?
18
19                     (No response.)
20
21                  THE CHAIRMAN:  If not, motion to
22   adjourn.
23                  BETSEY WINGFIELD:  So moved.
24                  LORI MATHIEU:  Second.
25                  THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.
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 1                  THE COUNCIL:  Aye.
 2                  THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  Very
 3   much.  Have a good evening.
 4
 5                  (Whereupon, the above proceedings
 6   were concluded at 3:11 p.m.)
 7
 8
 9
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18
19
20
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22
23
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 1                      CERTIFICATE
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